# PUTTING MEN'S HEALTH CARE DISPARITIES ON THE MAP: Examining Racial and Ethnic Disparities at the State Level

SEPTEMBER 2012

DRTH CAROLINA NORTH DAKOTA OHIO OKLAHOMA OREGON PENNSYLVANIA IODE ISLAND SOUTH CAROLINA SOUTH DAKOTA TENNESSEE TEXAS UTAH RMONT VIRGINIA WASHINGTON WEST VIRGINIA WISCONSIN WYOMING ABLANDA ARIZONA ARKANSAS CALIFORNIA COLORADO CONNECTOUT

RHODE ISLAND SOUTH CARACTER VERMONT VIRGINIA WASK GA ALABAMA ALASKA ARIZONA ARKA DELAWARE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA NDIANA IOWA KANSAS KEN MASSACHUSETTS MICHIGAN MIN NEBRASKA NEVADA NEW HAMPSH NORTH CAROLINA NORTH DAKOTA RHODE ISLAND SOUTH CAROLINA VERMONT VIRGINIA WASHINGTO ALABAMA ALASKA ARIZONA ARKAN DELAWARE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

CALIFORNIA COLORADONNE ORIDA GEORGIA HAWAII IO II UCKY LOUISIANA MAINE MAR ESOTA MISSISSIPPI MISSOURI MO RE NEW JERSEY NEW MEXICO NEW THE HENRY J. KLAHOMA OREGON PENNSY DAKOTA TENNESSEE TEXAS VIRGINIA WISCONSIN WY AS CALIFORNIA COLORADO CONNE



# PUTTING MEN'S HEALTH CARE DISPARITIES ON THE MAP: Examining Racial and Ethnic Disparities at the State Level

SEPTEMBER 2012

PREPARED BY:

Cara James<sup>\*</sup> Alina Salganicoff Usha Ranji Andrew Goodwin<sup>\*\*</sup> Philethea Duckett

\* Cara James is currently the Director of the Office of Minority Health in the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). Prior to working at CMS, Dr. James was employed at the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation and contributed to the preparation of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are the author's own and do not reflect the view of CMS, the Department of Health and Human Services, or the United States government.

\*\* Andrew Goodwin contributed to this report while he was a Barbara Jordan Fellow at the Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation.

### Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank the following individuals: Randal ZuWallack and Kristie Hannah of MACRO International, Inc. for analyzing the data on several of the indicators presented in this report; James Colliver and his colleagues at the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) for providing data analysis on the serious psychological distress indicator; William Sabol and Heather West of the Bureau of Justice Statistics for providing data analysis on the incarceration rate indicator; and several current and former colleagues at the Kaiser Family Foundation who assisted with the development of this study, provided significant background research, and assisted with writing and preparation of the report and related tables, including Heidi Hisey, Megan Thomas, Elieth Martinez, Esme Cullen, Adara Beamesderfer, Lindsay Donaldson, Rachel Licata, and Jennifer Tolbert.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	1
INTRODUCTION	7
HEALTH STATUS	1
Self-reported Fair or Poor Health Status1	2
Unhealthy Days	4
Limited Activity Days	6
Serious Psychological Distress1	8
Diabetes	0
Cardiovascular Disease	2
Obesity	4
Smoking	6
Binge Drinking	8
New AIDS Cases	0
ACCESS AND UTILIZATION	3
No Health Insurance Coverage	4
No Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider	6
No Routine Checkup	8
No Dental Checkup	0
No Colorectal Cancer Screening	2
No Doctor Visit Due to Cost	4
SOCIAL DETERMINANTS	7
Poverty	8
Median Household Income	0
No High School Diploma	2
Incarceration	4
Unemployment	6
Wage Gap	8
CONCLUSION	1
METHODS	2
0	5
<b>ENDNOTES</b>	7

# LIST OF TABLES AND FIGURES

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Figure A.	Proportion of Men Who Self-identify as a Racial or Ethnic Minority, by State, 2005–20091
Table A.	National Indicator Rates for Men Ages 18 to 64, by Race/Ethnicity, 2006-20082
Table B.	Highest and Lowest Health Status Indicator Disparity Scores, 2006-20084
Table C.	Highest and Lowest Access and Utilization Indicator Disparity Scores, 2006-2008
Table D.	Highest and Lowest Social Determinants Indicator Disparity Scores, 2006-20085

# INTRODUCTION

Figure I.1.	Proportion of Men Who Self-identify as a Racial or Ethnic Minority, by State, 2005-20097
Table I.1.	State Population of Men Ages 18-64 and Percent Distribution by Race/Ethnicity, 2005-20098
Table I.2.	Summary of Dimensions and Indicators9

# **HEALTH STATUS**

Figure 1.1.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Fair or Poor Health Status for White Men Ages 18-64	12
Table 1.1.	Self-reported Fair or Poor Health Status, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008	L3
Figure 1.2.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Mean Number of Days that Physical or Mental Health Was "Not Good" in Past 30 Days for White Men Ages 18-64	14
Table 1.2.	Days Physical or Mental Health was "Not Good" in Past 30 Days, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008	15
Figure 1.3.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Mean Number of Limited Activity Days in Past 30 Days for White Men Ages 18-64	16
Table 1.3.	Days Activities Were Limited in Past 30 Days, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-20081	٢7
Figure 1.4.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Serious Psychological Distress in the Past Year for White Men Ages 18-64	18
Table 1.4.	Serious Psychological Distress, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2004-2007	۱9
Figure 1.5.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Diabetes for White Men Ages 18-64	20
Table 1.5.	Diabetes, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-20082	21
Figure 1.6.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Cardiovascular Disease for White Men Ages 18-64	22
Table 1.6.	Cardiovascular Disease, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008	23
Figure 1.7.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Obesity for White Men Ages 18-64	24
Table 1.7.	Obesity, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008	25
Figure 1.8.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Current Smoking for White Men Ages 18-64 2	26
Table 1.8.	Current Smoking, by State and Race/ Ethnicity, 2006-2008	27

# **HEALTH STATUS (continued)**

Figure 1.9	State-Level Disparity Scores and Prevalence of Binge Drinking in the Past 30 Days for White Men Ages 18-64	. 28
Table 1.9.	Binge Drinking in Past 30 Days, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008	. 29
Figure 1.10	State-Level Disparity Scores and Rate of New AIDS Cases for White Men Ages 13 and Older	. 30
Table 1.10.	New AIDS Cases, per 100,000 Men by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2004	. 31

# ACCESS AND UTILIZATION

Figure 2.1.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 18-64 Who Did Not Have Health Insurance
Table 2.1	No Health Insurance Coverage, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008
Figure 2.2.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 18-64 Who Did Not Have A Health Care Provider
Table 2.2.	No Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-200837
Figure 2.3.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 18-64 with No Routine Checkup in Past Two Years
Table 2.3.	No Routine Checkup in Past Two Years, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008
Figure 2.4.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 18-64 with No Dental Checkup in Past Two Years
Table 2.4.	No Dental Checkup in Past Two Years, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-200841
Figure 2.5.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 50 and Older Who Did Not Have a Colorectal Cancer Screening in Past Two Years
Table 2.5.	No Colorectal Cancer Screening in Past Two Years, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-200843
Figure 2.6.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 18-64 Who Did Not See a Doctor in Past Year Due to Cost
Table 2.6.	No Doctor Visit in Past Year Due to Cost, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-200845

# **SOCIAL DETERMINANTS**

Figure 3.1.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Rates of Poverty for White Men Ages 18-6448
Table 3.1.	Poverty, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008
Figure 3.2.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Median Household Income for White Men Ages 18-6450
Table 3.2.	Median Household Income, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-200851
Figure 3.3.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 18-64 with
0	No High School Diploma
Table 3.3.	No High School Diploma, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-200853
Figure 3.4.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Incarceration Rate for White Men Ages 18-6454
Table 3.4.	Incarceration Rate per 100,000 Men, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 200855
Figure 3.5.	State-Level Disparity Scores and Unemployment Rate for White Men Ages 18-64

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# **SOCIAL DETERMINANTS (continued)**

Table 3.5.	Unemployment, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-20085	7
Table 3.6.	Wage Gap for Men Who Are Full-Time Year-Round Workers Compared to Non-Hispanic         White Men, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008	9

# **METHODS**

Table M.1.	Indicator Descriptions and Data Sources	54
Table M.2.	Standardized Population of Men in the U.S., by Age, 2006	55
Table M.3.	Examples of Disparity Score and Prevalence Rates for White and All Minority Men	6

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The distinct manner in which women and men experience health problems and use health care services can shape their health outcomes. These gender-based differences are further affected by the varied experiences of racial and ethnic minorities living in different states across the U.S. Today, one-third of U.S. residents self-identify as a member of a racial or ethnic minority group<sup>1</sup> and over half of all births are among minorities.<sup>2</sup> Increasingly, *minority* populations are becoming the *majority* in many states across the nation. Because national statistics can mask the impact of the demographic shifts that are already well underway in many states (Figure A) this report was developed to provide data on the different aspects of the health experiences of men living in different states in the U.S. In 2009, the Kaiser Family Foundation produced an analysis of the state-level health disparities for women across the nation, *Putting Women's Health Care Disparities on the Map.* This new analysis on men provides the same level of information that was presented for women – state-level data which has not previously been available. The central aim of this report is not only to show how the health of men of particular racial and ethnic groups differs across the nation, but also how the broad range of men's experiences vary by state. Like its companion report on women, this report documents considerable health-related disparities among men, and also highlights the wide variation among men in different states.

Despite a large body of research that has documented the unique impact of gender on health, much of what is currently known about racial and ethnic disparities is drawn from national data sources that are typically presented in the aggregate, combining information for both sexes. State-level and national information is commonly presented by gender or by race and ethnicity, but rarely both. This can occur because the size of minority populations in some states is not large enough on which to base reliable statelevel estimates. Aggregate data can obscure many of the state-level differences in economics, policies, and demographics that affect health and



by State, 2005-2009

Figure A. Proportion of Men Who Self-Identify as a Racial or Ethnic Minority,

health care for men and women. Men often face health challenges that are different from those of women such as violence and binge drinking, experience health problems or health conditions at different rates, and often underuse preventive services compared to women.

This report provides new information about how men fare at the state level by assessing aspects of health status and access to care experienced by men ages 18 to 64 in all 50 states and the District of Columbia. For each state, the magnitude of the racial and ethnic differences between white men and men of color was analyzed for 22 indicators of health and well-being grouped in three dimensions — health status, access and utilization, and social determinants. These indicators were selected based on criteria that included both the relevancy of the indicator as a measure of men's health and access to care, and the availability of the data by state. The data in this report are drawn from several sources. The primary data sources for the indicators were the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) and the Current Population Survey (CPS), combining years 2006-2008 for both data sources, which represented the most recent data at the time the project began, and the base years for most of the sources of data.

The report presents rates for subpopulations of men for all the indicators and also includes a *disparity score* for each indicator, a measure that captures the extent of the disparity between white men and men of color in the state and the U.S. overall. A disparity score of 1.00 signifies that the rates were similar for white and minority men, although it does not indicate whether both groups were doing well or poorly relative to other men in the nation. A disparity score of greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men were doing more poorly than white men on that indicator, and a score that is lower than 1.00 indicates that white men were doing more poorly than men of color men.

For each indicator a 2 x 2 graphic is presented that shows how the states clustered by disparity score and how white men in the state fared. This graphic allows the reader to understand how the disparities were distributed across the states and to recognize that fewer disparities can be attributed to either good health and access among both white and minority men or poor performance among both groups.

### **CROSS CUTTING FINDINGS**

While the focus of the analysis was on disparities between men of different races and ethnicities, it is important to recognize that on many indicators, men of all groups in all states faced multiple health and economic challenges. This includes high rates of chronic health problems, challenges accessing care, and social and economic hardships. For some groups and those in some states, the challenges were greater. Several themes emerged from the analysis.

Men of color fared worse than white men across a broad range of measures in almost every state -- and in some states the magnitude of the disparities was striking. On some indicators and in some states, men of color fared poorly at rates that were two to three times that of white men (Table A).

Table A. National Indicator Rates for Men Ages 18 to 64, by Race/Ethnicity, 2006-2008											
Health Status	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/Alaska Native				
Self-reported Fair or Poor Health Status	11.0%	8.5%	17.0%	13.3%	22.3%	8.3%	18.8%				
Unhealthy Days (mean days/month)	5.5	5.3	5.7	6.0	5.8	3.9	8.7				
Limited Activity Days (mean days/month)	3.3	3.1	3.7	3.7	4.0	2.4	6.3				
Serious Psychological Distress	9.5%	9.6%	9.3%	9.3%	9.0%	7.9%	13.8%				
Diabetes	4.2%	3.5%	5.9%	6.3%	6.1%	4.6%	6.8%				
Cardiovascular Disease	3.5%	3.2%	4.1%	3.8%	4.7%	2.5%	7.8%				
Obesity	25.2%	24.7%	26.4%	31.0%	28.1%	10.7%	30.7%				
Smoking	25.0%	25.2%	23.9%	26.9%	23.3%	15.8%	43.2%				
Binge Drinking	23.6%	24.8%	20.8%	17.8%	24.8%	14.0%	24.0%				
New AIDS Cases/100,000 men**	27.14	13.7	59.7	104.1	40.8	8.0	17.3				
Access and Utilization			_			_					
No Health Insurance Coverage	22.4%	15.7%	35.8%	28.8%	46.0%	21.0%	38.5%				
No Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider	28.0%	22.6%	38.7%	30.3%	49.1%	25.8%	38.1%				
No Routine Check Up	25.5%	26.2%	23.6%	15.1%	29.5%	22.9%	28.4%				
No Dental Check Up	34.2%	30.2%	42.0%	42.1%	45.7%	30.6%	42.9%				
No Colorectal Cancer Screening***	42.7%	40.6%	50.1%	43.2%	56.2%	46.8%	48.4%				
No Doctor Visit Due to Cost	13.2%	10.3%	18.9%	18.2%	21.8%	10.9%	20.7%				
Social Determinants		_					_				
Poverty	14.3%	10.5%	22.0%	25.8%	21.1%	15.3%	29.1%				
Median Household Income	\$48,800	\$58,952	\$31,222	\$30,924	\$29,000	\$53,000	\$30,116				
No High School Diploma	14.3%	8.7%	25.7%	16.2%	38.6%	8.8%	21.9%				
Incarceration Rate/100,000 men	981.9	609.7	1682.0	3610.9	835.9	185.1	1572.2				
Unemployment	6.4%	5.4%	8.3%	13.1%	6.5%	5.0%	12.7%				
Wage Gap	89.8%	100.0%	68.4%	71.0%	58.6%	101.4%	75.9%				
Note: *All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian/Alaska Native, and men of two or more races. ** Data for this indicator are from the year 2004											
*** Among men 50 to 64 years.	Low	vest Rate for	Indicator	High	nest Rate for	Indicator					

There was considerable variation in how the same subgroup of minority men fared across the different states. Certain racial and ethnic subgroups of men in some states did much better than their counterparts in others. However, it is important to recognize that in some of these states, minority men often still experienced higher rates of health problems, more barriers gaining access to care, and greater social and economic challenges than white men.

In many states where disparities appeared to be modest, this difference was largely due to the fact that both white and minority men were doing poorly, not that minority men were doing that much better than white men. In these states, men of all racial and ethnic groups faced significant challenges that affected their health and access to care.

Each racial and ethnic group faced distinct health, health care, and socio-economic challenges.

- The significant health and socioeconomic struggles that many American Indian and Alaska Native men faced was striking. Native American men had higher rates of health and access challenges than men in other racial and ethnic groups on all the health indicators with the exception of self-reported health status and new AIDS cases. This pattern was generally evident throughout the country. The high rates of smoking and obesity among Native American men were also notable given the widespread impact of these indicators. They also had the highest poverty rate and the second poorest educational attainment, unemployment rate, and incarceration rate among men.
- For Hispanic men, access and utilization were consistent problems. More than 40% of Latino men lacked insurance, a personal doctor/health care provider, delayed or went without care because of cost or did not have timely colon cancer screening. Latino men also had the lowest median household income, the largest wage gap and the lowest educational status.
- Black men experienced consistently higher rates of problems associated with social determinants of health than whites. Black men also experienced unemployment and incarceration rates that far exceeded any other racial or ethnic group. They also had high rates of poverty and low median household income compared to other groups. The most striking health disparity was the extremely high rate of new AIDS cases among black men.
- Asian American, Native Hawaiian and Pacific Islander men had the lowest rate of health problems and the fewest barriers to access of all subgroups of men, even white men. While their access measures were often comparable to those of white men, their experiences often varied considerably by state. This group also fared comparably or better than white men on most of the social determinants.
- White men fared better than minority men on most access and social determinant indicators, but had higher rates of some health problems than men of color. In particular white men nationally had higher rates of smoking, binge drinking, and serious psychological distress than men of color. On measures of socio-economic determinants of health, white men had the lowest poverty rate and the highest median household income.

# **Dimension Highlights**

### **Health Status**

The 10 indicators of health status and health-related behaviors represent many of the conditions that are associated with health problems, premature death, and disability in men. Highlights, including which states had the top three and bottom three disparity scores for each indicator, are presented in Table B. State disparity scores that are greater than 1.00 occurred when minority men fared more poorly than white men on that indicator; a score of 1.00 indicated that white and minority men had similar rates in a state (both groups could be doing well or both could be doing poorly). A disparity score of less than 1.00 indicated that white men did more poorly than minority men on that indicator.

Table B. Highest and Lowest Health Status Indicator Disparity Scores, 2006-2008													
		Н	lighest Di	isparity Stat	<u>es</u>		Lowest Disparity States						
Indicator	U.S. Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score
Self-reported Fair or Poor Health Status	2.00	DC	5.84	CO	3.65	AZ	3.58	WV	0.53	KY	0.78	TN	0.91
Unhealthy Days (mean days/month)	1.06	ME	1.78	WI	1.64	DC	1.63	KY	0.75	TN	0.82	FL	0.85
Limited Activity Days (mean days/month)	1.20	ND	3.12	DC	2.79	SD	2.51	TN	0.45	NV	0.87	AL	0.91
Serious Psychological Distress	0.97	WI	2.48	NM	1.48	AK	1.41	NV	0.53	DC	0.64	TN	0.72
Diabetes	1.68	VT	3.15	MT	3.14	DC	2.80	WV	0.95	TN	1.04	NV	1.06
Cardiovascular Disease	1.30	VT	3.00	MA	2.28	ME	2.26	MT	0.68	KY	0.74	WV	0.89
Obesity	1.07	DC	2.09	TN	1.54	ND	1.51	VT	0.67	NY	0.80	MA	0.80
Smoking	0.95	DC	1.87	SD	1.86	MT	1.74	FL	0.68	NJ	0.78	MA	0.80
Binge Drinking	0.84	UT	1.55	TN	1.28	AL	1.26	DC	0.54	WI	0.57	RI	0.59
New AIDS Cases/100,000 men*	4.37	NE	10.41	PA	10.00	NH	9.37	HI	0.40	ID	0.60	CA	1.17
* 0 + 6 + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + +								-					

\* Data for this indicator are from the year 2004

- New AIDS cases and self-reported fair or poor health status had the highest disparities. For fair or poor health, men of color had rates that were twice that of white men (disparity score 2.00), and for new AIDS cases, the average rate for men of color was over 4 times greater than that of white men (disparity score 4.37). Men of color also fared more poorly than white men on rates of chronic conditions such as cardiovascular disease (disparity score 1.30) and diabetes (disparity score 1.68). Minority men had obesity (disparity score 1.07) and serious psychological distress (disparity score 0.97) rates that were similar to those of white men, but had slightly lower rates of smoking (disparity score 0.95) and binge drinking (0.84) than white men.
- The District of Columbia had among the highest disparity scores on 5 of the 10 indicators. This finding was attributable to the generally better health characteristics of white men in the District of Columbia rather than comparatively poor health status indicators seen among men of color in the District of Columbia compared to those in other states. At the other end of the spectrum, Tennessee had among the lowest disparity scores on 5 of the 10 indicators a finding attributable to the fact that both men of color and white men had similarly poor rates on many health indicators, rather than better health for both groups.

### Access and Utilization

The six access and utilization indicators measure elements of men's ability to obtain timely care (Table C). These indicators are commonly used markers of potential barriers to care<sup>3</sup> and highlight the distinct health care challenges facing men living in different states.

Table C. Highest and Lowest Access and Utilization Indicator Disparity Scores, 2006-2008															
		Highest Disparity States							Lowest Disparity States						
Indicator	U.S. Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score		
No Health Insurance Coverage	2.27	DC	4.81	SD	3.51	ND	3.16	HI	1.07	VT	1.28	WV	1.31		
No Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider	1.71	RI	2.43	СТ	2.39	NE	2.12	н	0.81	TN	1.05	WV/AK	1.07		
No Routine Check Up	0.90	RI	1.48	AZ	1.31	ME	1.23	TN	0.51	DC	0.06	GA	0.64		
No Dental Check Up	1.39	СТ	1.78	NJ/RI	1.71	IL	1.60	WV	0.85	KY	1.05	WY	1.06		
No Colorectal Cancer Screening*	1.23	CA	1.62	MN	1.59	RI	1.58	IA	0.90	VT	0.92	MT/OH	1.01		
No Doctor Visit Due to Cost	1.83	DC	3.30	RI	2.87	SD	2.74	TN	0.99	KY	1.06	н	1.11		
* Among mon EQ to 64 years															

\* Among men 50 to 64 year

- The largest disparities in access were found among lack of health coverage (disparity score 2.27), no doctor visit due to cost (disparity score 1.83) and lack of personal doctor (disparity score 1.71), where minority men experienced health access barriers at rates that were more than 1.5 times that of white men. There were also notable gaps in access to and use of services as evident in the disparity scores of lack of dental checkup (disparity score 1.39) and no colorectal cancer screening (disparity score 1.23). In these cases, all men -- not just men of color -- had rates that were considerably below recommended levels.
- Several states in New England (RI, CT, ME) and in the Mid-Atlantic (DC, NJ) had rankings that were among the highest in disparity scores for all the access indicators. States with relatively large Native American populations also had among the highest disparity scores (ND, SD, AZ). Hawaii was among the states with the lowest disparity scores for 3 of the 6 indicators, which was often due to relatively good access for all racial and ethnic groups. In contrast, although WV, TN, and KY had relatively low disparity scores, both men of color and white men experienced noticeably high rates of access problems in several indicators.

### Social Determinants

There is growing evidence that social factors (e.g., income, education, occupation, neighborhoods, and housing) have a strong influence on health behaviors, access to health care, and health outcomes. Six socio-economic indicators are examined in this report (Table D).

Table D. Highest and Lowest Social Determinants Indicator Disparity Scores, 2006-2008														
			Highest Disparity States						Lowest Disparity States					
Indicator	U.S. Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	State	Disparity Score	
Poverty	2.09	SD	5.72	ND	4.39	CO	3.17	WV	0.89	н	1.26	WY	1.56	
Median Household Income	1.89	SD	2.89	LA	2.73	DC	2.70	WV	0.97	HI	1.30	VT	1.40	
No High School Diploma	2.96	DC	19.00	CO	5.49	AZ	4.85	WV	0.75	KY	1.34	MO	1.36	
Incarceration Rate/100,000 men	2.76	WI	7.41	PA	7.10	СТ	6.92	NH	1.04	HI	1.22	OR	1.38	
Unemployment	1.55	SD	7.47	ND	5.60	DC	5.35	NH	0.98	OR	1.06	NV	1.10	
Wage Gap	1.46	DC	2.30	CA	1.80	LA/TX	1.73	WV	1.01	MI	1.11	WY	1.16	

Examining the social determinant indicators sheds light on areas in which policy interventions that are broader than health care may be warranted to further reduce racial and ethnic health disparities.

- In every state and among every social determinant indicator, men of color fared worse than white men. Unlike in the health status and access dimensions, there were no indicators in this dimension for which minority men had lower national prevalence rates than white men, and thus all U.S. disparity scores exceeded 1.00. The highest disparity scores were found for no high school diploma (disparity score 2.96), incarceration (disparity score 2.76) and poverty (2.09) where minority men had rates that were twice as high as or greater than that of white men. The smallest disparities were found for wage gap (disparity score 1.46) and unemployment (disparity score 1.55) where minority men fared at rates that were one and half times that of white men.
- The District of Columbia and South Dakota had the among the highest disparity scores on 5 of the 6 socio-economic indicators. The proportion of men of color in the District of Columbia who lacked a high school diploma was 19 times that of white men. In contrast, West Virginia had the lowest disparity scores for four of the six socio-economic indicators. West Virginia's low disparity scores were largely driven by the high rates of disadvantage faced by both minority and white men. In New Hampshire, however, minority and white men had rates that met, or exceeded, the national average on most indicators. Notably, both states had relatively small populations of minority men.

### **CONCLUSION**

This report documents not only the persistence of disparities between men of different racial and ethnic groups in states across the country and on multiple dimensions, but the range of disparities across the nation. More than a decade after the Surgeon General's call to eliminate health disparities, the data in this study underscore the difficulty in answering that call and the different challenges faced by men across the nation. Additionally, this analysis pre-dates the current economic recession, which has wide ranging impacts on health. It is likely that many of the outcomes presented in this report have deteriorated in light of the recession and the critical role of employment and housing on health, access, and well-being.

This report demonstrates the importance of looking beyond national statistics to the state level to gain a better understanding of where challenges are greatest or different, and to determine how to shape policies that can ultimately eliminate racial and ethnic disparities and improve health and well-being for all residents. As states and the federal government consider options to implement the Affordable Care Act in the coming years and develop approaches to improve public health, efforts to eliminate disparities will also require an ongoing investment of resources. These include efforts targeted at multiple health and socio-economic sectors that go beyond health coverage, and include strengthening the health care delivery system, improving health education efforts, and expanding educational and economic opportunities for men. Through these broad-scale investments, we can improve not only the health of men of color, but the health of all men in the nation.

# **INTRODUCTION**

The Institute of Medicine's landmark report, *Unequal Treatment*, provides compelling evidence that health disparities persist for a number of health conditions and health care services.<sup>4</sup> Although numerous efforts are underway to eliminate health disparities, significant gaps remain in our understanding of the disparities in access to health care and health outcomes between minority and white Americans. There also has been increasing recognition that biology and social roles shape the health status of men and women as well as their interactions with the health care system. However, much of what is known about racial, ethnic, and gender disparities is drawn from national information sources. These aggregated data can mask many local-level differences in economics, policies, provider availability, and population demographics that shape health outcomes and health care delivery. There have been very little data that examine disparities in health care and health outcomes by race and ethnicity, sex, and locale.

Men face some different health challenges than women. Men suffer from some health conditions at higher rates, including unintentional injuries such as those obtained in motor vehicle crashes,<sup>5</sup> occupational fatalities,<sup>6</sup> and alcohol and substance misuse.<sup>7</sup> Furthermore, men are more likely than women to be uninsured, primarily because they have fewer eligibility pathways for Medicaid. They also have fewer interactions with the health care system and are less likely to have an ongoing relationship with a primary care provider.

Nationally, one-third of men between the ages of 18 and 64 selfidentify as a racial or ethnic minority,<sup>8</sup> however, there is sizable variation in diversity across states. Around 5% of men in Maine, West Virginia, and Vermont are minorities, while in California, New Mexico, Hawaii, Texas, and the District of Columbia, racial and ethnic minorities constitute a majority of the male population (Figure I.1 and Table I.1). These patterns reflect the general distribution of racial and ethnic minority Americans in the U.S.

Among men of color, some communities have worse health





outcomes, with higher rates of chronic illnesses, shorter lifespans, and higher levels of disability than white men. It is also important to recognize that certain health problems, notably HIV/AIDS fall disproportionately on communities of color. For black men in particular, who have the highest diagnosis rate of AIDS among any subgroup of men or women nationally, this epidemic has taken a major toll.

Of course, an individual's health is influenced by a number of forces, including societal and community-level factors. Challenges in living healthy lifestyles and obtaining health care can be exacerbated by a number of factors, including lower incomes, poorer educational attainment, and a long history of societal racism. An individual's neighborhood and housing conditions can affect his access to healthy foods, physical activity, exposure to environmental toxins, and overall safety. Men are more likely than women to be incarcerated<sup>9</sup> or unemployed,<sup>10</sup> and all of these conditions are worse among men of color nationally, but as this report shows, vary substantially by state.

TABLE I.1. State Pop	ulation of Me	n Ages 18-	64 and Pe	rcent Dist	ribution b	y Race/Et	hnicity, 2005-2	009
					Percent Dis	tribution		
State	Total Nonelderly Adult Male Population	White, Non- Hispanic	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native	Two or More Races**
United States	94,536,577	66.5%	33.5%	11.7%	15.2%	4.7%	0.8%	7.6%
Alabama	1,411,335	69.8%	30.2%	24.7%	3.0%	1.1%	0.5%	1.9%
Alaska	238,855	69.6%	30.4%	4.1%	5.6%	5.0%	11.7%	6.9%
Arizona	1,947,916	58.9%	41.1%	3.9%	29.7%	2.7%	4.2%	11.3%
Arkansas	860,531	76.7%	23.3%	14.5%	5.7%	1.3%	0.7%	3.9%
California	11,627,032	43.8%	56.2%	6.1%	35.2%	12.8%	0.8%	18.5%
Colorado	1,609,248	72.4%	27.6%	4.0%	18.9%	2.6%	1.0%	8.0%
Connecticut	1,087,368	74.2%	25.8%	9.1%	11.7%	3.7%	0.3%	6.9%
Delaware	263,213	68.9%	31.1%	19.9%	6.9%	3.2%	0.3%	3.6%
District of Columbia	192.258	38.1%	61.9%	47.6%	9.6%	3.2%	0.3%	6.2%
Florida	5.528.163	59.4%	40.6%	15.1%	22.2%	2.4%	0.3%	5.7%
Georgia	2.988.755	59.3%	40.7%	27.9%	8.7%	3.1%	0.3%	5.4%
Hawaii	419,205	30.0%	70.0%	3.5%	8.2%	43.8%	0.4%	20.0%
Idaho	461 168	85.8%	14 2%	0.7%	9.9%	1 1%	1.2%	4 4%
Illinois	4.020.427	66.1%	33.9%	13.3%	15.1%	4.5%	0.2%	8.9%
Indiana	1.978.505	83.9%	16.1%	8.1%	5.3%	1.5%	0.3%	3.7%
lowa	922.440	90.7%	9.3%	2.5%	4.1%	1.7%	0.3%	2.7%
Kansas	868,101	80.7%	19.3%	5.8%	8.8%	2.5%	0.9%	5.1%
Kentucky	1.337.759	88.0%	12.0%	7.5%	2.6%	1.1%	0.2%	1.8%
Louisiana	1.353.521	63.7%	36.3%	29.8%	3.7%	1.6%	0.6%	2.1%
Maine	414,809	94.9%	5.1%	1.1%	1.2%	0.9%	0.6%	1.8%
Marvland	1,756,582	58.6%	41.4%	27.6%	7.2%	5.2%	0.3%	4.9%
Massachusetts	2,063,903	79.1%	20.9%	6.0%	8.2%	5.2%	0.2%	5.8%
Michigan	3,142,844	78.8%	21.2%	12.9%	4.0%	2.6%	0.6%	3.0%
Minnesota	1,659,678	86.0%	14.0%	4.5%	4.0%	3.5%	1.0%	2.7%
Mississippi	877,912	60.5%	39.5%	34.9%	2.6%	1.0%	0.4%	1.7%
Missouri	1,816,171	83.3%	16.7%	10.3%	3.2%	1.6%	0.4%	2.6%
Montana	304,347	89.2%	10.8%	0.6%	2.5%	0.7%	5.6%	2.5%
Nebraska	550,548	84.7%	15.3%	4.1%	7.8%	1.8%	0.8%	4.3%
Nevada	823,218	59.1%	40.9%	7.2%	24.8%	6.4%	1.1%	8.8%
New Hampshire	423,288	93.2%	6.8%	1.2%	2.5%	2.1%	0.3%	1.6%
New Jersey	2,702,538	61.5%	38.5%	12.9%	16.7%	8.0%	0.3%	8.8%
New Mexico	605,380	42.7%	57.3%	2.4%	44.0%	1.4%	9.0%	17.0%
New York	6,078,763	60.8%	39.2%	14.5%	16.5%	7.4%	0.3%	10.0%
North Carolina	2,830,167	68.2%	31.8%	19.9%	7.7%	2.1%	1.1%	5.5%
North Dakota	207,806	90.3%	9.7%	1.2%	2.0%	1.0%	4.7%	1.7%
Ohio	3,557,528	83.6%	16.4%	11.0%	2.6%	1.7%	0.2%	2.0%
Oklahoma	1,115,148	72.1%	27.9%	7.4%	7.7%	1.9%	6.3%	8.4%
Oregon	1,190,822	80.8%	19.2%	1.9%	10.6%	3.7%	1.7%	6.3%
Pennsylvania	3,866,379	82.2%	17.8%	9.8%	4.6%	2.6%	0.1%	2.9%
Rhode Island	332,726	79.4%	20.6%	5.6%	10.9%	2.9%	0.4%	7.8%
South Carolina	1,363,347	66.2%	33.8%	26.7%	4.7%	1.3%	0.3%	2.8%
South Dakota	247,362	87.2%	12.8%	1.3%	2.5%	0.9%	7.2%	2.2%
Tennessee	1,915,207	77.9%	22.1%	15.4%	4.1%	1.5%	0.3%	2.5%
Texas	7,462,617	48.7%	51.3%	11.2%	35.3%	3.7%	0.6%	12.7%
Utah	804,091	82.4%	17.6%	1.1%	11.6%	2.8%	1.2%	5.0%
Vermont	200,977	95.4%	4.6%	0.8%	1.3%	1.1%	0.3%	1.6%
Virginia	2,476,818	67.6%	32.4%	18.9%	7.2%	5.0%	0.3%	4.3%
Washington	2,097,741	/6.4%	23.6%	3.8%	9.2%	6.9%	1.4%	6.8%
West Virginia	569,411	93.3%	6./%	3.8%	1.0%	0.7%	0.2%	1.3%
vvisconsin	1,790,452	00.1%	13.9%	5.4%	4.9%	2.0%	0.9%	3.0%

Note: \*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian and Other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian and Alaska Native, and men who identify as two or more races. \*\*Two or More Races includes men who identify as Some Other Race.

Source: 2005-2009 American Community Survey 5-Year Estimates, U.S. Census Bureau.

NTRODUCTION

This report provides new information about how different racial and ethnic sub-populations of men between the ages of 18 and 64 fare, by measuring their health status, access to care, and socioeconomic status in each state. In some states, men of color do much better than their counterparts who live elsewhere, and in other states white men are as challenged by health and access problems as minority men. Using a wide range of data sources available from federal agencies and other research organizations, *Putting Men's Health Care Disparities on the Map* presents new data on men's health and assesses the magnitude of racial and ethnic disparities in every state for 22 indicators grouped in 3 dimensions: Health Status, Access and Utilization, and Social Determinants (Table I.2).

Table I.2. Summary of Dimensions an	nd Indicators	
HEALTH STATUS	ACCESS AND UTILIZATION	SOCIAL DETERMINANTS
Self-reported Fair or Poor Health	No Health Insurance Coverage	Poverty
Linhealthy Days	No Personal Doctor/ Health Care	Median Household Income
	Provider	
Limited Activity Days	No Routine Check-up	No High School Diploma
Serious Psychological Distress	No Dental Check-up	Incarceration
Diabetes	No Colorectal Cancer Screening	Unemployment
Cardiovascular Disease	No Doctor Visit Due To Cost	Wage Gap
Obesity		
Smoking		
Binge Drinking		
New AIDS Cases		

This report builds on an earlier report from the Kaiser Family Foundation on disparities in women's health and health care.<sup>11</sup> This report presents data on the prevalence of each indicator for men of five racial and ethnic groups in every state, to the extent that data were available. It also quantifies the magnitude of the differences between men of color and white men in each state with the reporting of a "disparity score." While the terms health disparity, health inequality, and health inequity are often used interchangeably in the literature,<sup>12</sup> for the purposes of this report, "health disparities" is used to describe a difference in treatment or health outcome between population groups not explained by differences in health status or preferences.

### **Data and Analysis**

Uniform state-level data on men's health status and access to care that allow for the comparison of various subgroups is difficult to come by because it is costly to collect, and the existing data sources are limited, particularly for the groups that represent the smallest portion of the population, such as American Indians and Alaska Natives, Asian Americans, and Native Hawaiians and other Pacific Islanders. This report uses data from national surveys that provide representative state-level data over multiple years to present national and state-level statistics for white, black, Hispanic, Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander, and American Indian and Alaska Native men to the extent possible. However, on some indicators, sufficient data were not available for all subgroups in every state, and even among these subgroups there is tremendous variation. For example, black men who have family ancestry in the Caribbean often have very different experiences from those with African ancestry. The same is true of Latinos who come from North as opposed to Central or South America, and for Asian American men whose origins are from a broad swath of nations with very different cultures and histories.

The indicators in this report were selected based on criteria that included both the relevance of the indicator as a measure of men's health and access to care as well as the availability of data. For each indicator, a table presents the prevalence rates for each subgroup as well as a state-level disparity score that summarizes how minority men in a state fare relative to the average non-Hispanic white man in the same state. A disparity score of 1.00 indicates no disparity between men of color and white men. A score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men were experiencing higher rates than white men, and a score of less than 1.00 indicates that more white than minority men experienced a problem. For each indicator there is also a figure that shows two different aspects of state performance – how the disparities are distributed across the states as well as how white men in the state fare relative to the national average. This figure illustrates both the level of disparity and how the subgroup that generally fares the best, white men, are doing in the state relative to other states.

# **HEALTH STATUS**

Men's health status is a major determinant of how they use the health care system. The majority of men in the U.S. report that they are healthy and free of disability. However, a sizable number of men deal with chronic illnesses such as diabetes, cardiovascular disease, or cancer. Some of these conditions can be prevented or cured through preventive screenings and early detection. Other conditions can be managed effectively with ongoing medical attention and lifestyle changes. Physical or mental limitations are also a facet of health and well-being and can affect a man's ability to participate in daily activities, such as work, recreation, or household management.

The health status indicators used in this report cover a variety of health conditions, associated behaviors, and outcomes and those in this section reflect many of the leading causes of death and disability in men as well as key measures of health and wellbeing. In 2007, heart disease and cancer accounted for half of all deaths among U.S. men. However, there are sizable differences in the rates at which various subgroups of men experience certain diseases and conditions. For example, diabetes and obesity affect a greater percentage of black, Hispanic, and Native American men than white and Asian men.<sup>13</sup> Disparities and gender differences research has found that men have health-related experiences that differ by several measures, including race, ethnicity, and location. This chapter compares state-level rates for men of different racial and ethnic groups on a spectrum of health status indicators. An indicator disparity score, assessing the level of disparity between white men and men of color for each state on each indicator, is also presented.

The data for these indicators are drawn from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention's (CDC) Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey (BRFSS), Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration's (SAMHSA) National Survey on Drug use and Health, and the CDC's HIV/AIDS Surveillance Supplemental Report. The indicators included in this dimension are:

- 1. Self-reported Fair or Poor Health Status
- 2. Unhealthy Days
- 3. Limited Activity Days
- 4. Serious Psychological Distress
- 5. Diabetes
- 6. Cardiovascular Disease
- 7. Obesity
- 8. Smoking
- 9. Binge Drinking
- 10. New AIDS Cases

# **SELF-REPORTED FAIR OR POOR HEALTH STATUS**

Individuals who rate their health as fair or poor tend to have a higher need for, and greater utilization of, health care services than those in better health. This measure is also predictive of mortality.<sup>14</sup> The data presented for self-reported fair or poor health status are age-adjusted and drawn from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS).

# Highlights

- Nationally, one in nine (11.0%) men ages 18 to 64 rated their health as fair or poor (Table 1.1). Hispanic (22.3%) and American Indian and Alaska Native men (18.8%) had the highest rates of self-reported fair or poor health, followed by black men (13.3%), white men (8.5%), and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men (8.3%).
- Across states, the prevalence of fair or poor health rating ranged from a high of 15.0% in California to a low of 6.7% in Nebraska and South Dakota.
- There was considerable variation within racial and ethnic groups across the states. For example, among Hispanic men, about three in ten (29.0%) in North Carolina reported fair or poor health compared to one in twenty (4.8%) men in Georgia. Similarly, black men in Texas were twice as likely to report their health as fair or poor compared to black men in Florida (18.4 % vs. 9.0%).
- The U.S. disparity score for fair or poor health was 2.00, meaning that rates of fair or poor health for men of color were double that of white men. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.53 in West Virginia where ratings of fair or poor health for minority men were about half the rate of white men, to a high of 5.84 in the District of Columbia where there was nearly a six fold difference in the rates of white and minority men.
- The vast majority of states had disparity scores about 1.00 and clustered in the upper quadrants of Figure 1.1. The District of Columbia, an outlier in the top of the upper left quadrant, had the highest disparity score in the nation. This is because minority men (13.9%) in the District of Columbia were almost six times more likely to report fair or poor health than white men; and because white men in the District of Columbia had the lowest rate of fair or poor health of all white men nationally (2.4%). Arizona, Colorado, and Utah had disparity scores greater than 3.00.
- Tennessee, Kentucky, and West Virginia were the only states located in the lower right quadrant. In these states, the share of white men reporting fair or poor health was higher than that reported by minority men in the state. Several other states in the South (Alabama, Mississippi, Louisiana, Oklahoma, and Arkansas) had relatively low disparities, yet in all cases, white men in these states had among the highest rates of fair or poor health.



Table 1.1. Self-rep	orted Fair o	or Poor He	alth Statı	us, by State	and Race Prevalence	e/Ethnicity ce	r, 2006 - 20	800
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/Alaska Native
All States	2.00	11.0%	8.5%	17.0%	13.3%	22.3%	8.3%	18.8%
Alabama	1.24	13.0%	12.3%	15.2%	14.5%			
Alaska	1.48	9.2%	8.0%	11.8%				17.4%
Arizona	3.58	10.9%	5.9%	21.2%		23.4%		25.7%
Arkansas	1.70	12.1%	10.8%	18.4%	16.6%	20.6%		
California	2.84	15.0%	7.5%	21.4%	15.6%	25.8%	11.9%	
Colorado	3.65	9.6%	5.9%	21.6%	16.9%	25.2%	7.4%	
Connecticut	2.29	7.2%	5.9%	13.4%	9.6%	20.7%		
Delaware	1.21	7.9%	7.5%	9.1%	9.3%			
District of Columbia	5.84	9.2%	2.4%	13.9%	14.4%	14.6%		
Florida	1.87	11.4%	8.8%	16.4%	9.0%	21.8%	5.6%	25.4%
Georgia	1.23	9.7%	8.7%	10.6%	12.7%	4.8%		
Hawaii	1.84	10.7%	6.9%	12.7%		14.8%	12.5%	
Idaho	2.26	9.0%	8.0%	18.1%		23.0%		
Illinois	2.20	12.1%	8.5%	18.7%	14.5%	27.2%	6.3%	
Indiana	1.96	10.1%	8.7%	17.1%	17.2%	18.0%		
lowa	2.75	7.9%	7.0%	19.2%		27.8%		
Kansas	1.71	8.6%	8.0%	13.6%	18.1%	14.8%		
Kentucky	0.78	12.6%	12.8%	10.0%	10.2%			
Louisiana	1.43	11.6%	10.3%	14.7%	14.9%	15.6%		
Maine	1.67	9.5%	9.2%	15.3%				
Maryland	1.53	8.4%	7.1%	10.8%	10.3%	15.5%	5.5%	
Massachusetts	2.02	8.1%	6.4%	13.0%	10.9%	21.8%	5.4%	
Michigan	1.49	10.5%	9.5%	14.1%	14.1%	16.1%		
Minnesota	1.48	7.0%	6.6%	9.8%	10.7%			
Mississippi	1.51	12.2%	10.3%	15.5%	15.7%			
Missouri	1.56	10.1%	9.4%	14.6%	11.5%			
Montana	1.25	10.1%	9.8%	12.2%				16.2%
Nebraska	1.79	6.7%	6.2%	11.0%		17.9%		
Nevada	2.19	14.6%	10.0%	21.8%	16.7%	26.0%		
New Hampshire	1.28	7.9%	7.8%	10.0%				
New Jersey	2.14	11.4%	8.3%	17.8%	11.3%	25.6%	10.0%	
New Mexico	1.64	12.9%	9.7%	15.9%		16.8%		13.2%
New York	2.10	11.1%	8.0%	16.8%	10.5%	25.0%	10.9%	
North Carolina	2.07	12.0%	8.9%	18.5%	15.4%	29.0%	6.3%	19.2%
North Dakota	2.30	7.4%	6.9%	15.9%				21.0%
Ohio	1.93	9.8%	8.8%	16.9%	16.7%	18.9%		•
Oklahoma	1.34	12.9%	11.3%	15.2%	12.4%	23.0%		18.4%
Oregon	1.65	9.0%	8.4%	13.8%		18.3%		
Pennsylvania	1.73	9.9%	8.5%	14.7%	14.6%	18.4%	4.9%	
Rhode Island	2.37	9.8%	8.1%	19.2%	11.8%	22.1%		
South Carolina	1.40	9.2%	8.2%	11.5%	11.1%	13.6%		
South Dakota	1.47	6.7%	6.4%	9.4%				15.4%
Tennessee	0.91	12.1%	12.5%	11.4%	9.1%	1		
lexas	1.81	13.6%	10.0%	18.1%	18.4%	19.1%	8.2%	
Utah	3.32	7.7%	5.8%	19.2%		24.2%		
Vermont	1.12	8.1%	8.0%	9.0%				
Virginia	1.65	8.5%	7.8%	12.8%	9.9%	21.8%		10
Washington	1.54	9.6%	8.7%	13.3%	11.2%	20.4%	8.0%	18.3%
West Virginia	0.53	13.3%	13.6%	7.2%				
Wisconsin	1.90	7.5%	7.0%	13.2%	14.1%	10.3%		14.5%
Wyoming	1.48	9.0%	8.5%	12.7%		10.3%		17.3%

Note: Among men ages 18-64.

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

] Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

Best state in column Worst state in column HEALTH STATUS

Γ

# UNHEALTHY DAYS

There has been increasing recognition of the importance of measures that capture dimensions of quality of life and wellbeing.<sup>15</sup> The indicator of unhealthy days counts the number of days during the past month that men stated their physical or mental health was "not good." Overall, men report a lower number of days of poor physical and mental health than women.<sup>16</sup> This indicator is based on the sum of two questions in the BRFSS – one that asks respondents about the number of days in the preceding 30 days that their physical health, including physical illness and injury, were not good, and the other that asks about the number of days in the past 30 days that their mental health, including stress, depression, and problems with emotions, was not good.

### **Highlights**

- Nationally, men ages 18 to 64 reported their physical or mental health was "not good" during 5.5 of the past 30 days (Table 1.2). This rate was highest for American Indian and Alaska Native men, who reported an average of 8.7 unhealthy days in the past 30 days and lowest for Asian American, Native Hawaiian, and Pacific Islander men who reported an average of 3.9 unhealthy days.
- The average number of unhealthy days in the past month ranged from a high of 7.1 days among men in West Virginia to a low of 4.0 days among South Dakota men. Men in Oklahoma and California had a relatively large number of unhealthy days, averaging a little more than 6.0 days in the past month.
- Nationally, the disparity score for unhealthy days was 1.06, or virtually no disparity, one of the few indicators in this report for which there is practically no difference on a national level between white and minority men. At the state level, disparity scores ranged from 0.75 in Kentucky to 1.78 in Maine.
- As indicated by Figure 1.2, there was great variation by state in the level of disparity on this measure. Each quadrant of the figure is populated with several states, although nearly one-half of the states fell into the upper left quadrant. White men in those states reported fewer unhealthy days than their minority counterparts, and also fewer days than the national average for white men.
- About one-quarter of the states fell into the upper right quadrant. In Maine, the state with the highest disparity score, men of color, as a group, had the highest number of unhealthy days (9.7), but white men were also slightly above the national average.
- In the states in the lower quadrants, men of color had fewer average unhealthy days than white men. White men in Kentucky had a greater number of unhealthy days than the national average.



				Me	an Number	of Days		
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/Alaska Native
All States	1.06	5.5	5.3	5.7	6.0	5.8	3.9	8.7
Alabama	1.03	5.9	5.9	6.1	5.8			
Alaska	1.25	5.5	5.2	6.5				6.0
Arizona	1.22	5.2	4.9	6.0		5.4		9.9
Arkansas	1.30	5.7	5.5	7.1	8.1	4.2		
California	1.11	6.1	5.7	6.3	8.7	6.7	4.0	
Colorado	1.15	5.2	5.0	5.8	5.9	5.9	4.3	
Connecticut	0.98	4.7	4.6	4.5	4.2	4.6	4.2	
Delaware	0.84	5.1	5.3	4.4	3.8			
District of Columbia	1.63	4.6	3.4	5.5	5.7	4.8		
Florida	0.85	5.9	6.1	5.2	5.8	4.7	5.7	8.5
Georgia	1.25	5.2	4.7	5.8	5.9	5.0		
Hawaii	1.07	4.8	4.7	5.0		6.6	4.5	
daho	0.96	5.2	5.2	5.0		5.3		
llinois	1.01	4.9	4.9	5.0	5.5	5.2	3.1	
ndiana	1.19	5.7	5.5	6.6	7.4	5.6		
owa	1.37	4.3	4.1	5.7		5.0		
Kansas	1.26	4.2	4 1	5.2	7.0	4 1		
Kentucky	0.75	63	6.5	4.8	3.5	7.1		
ouisiana	1 13	5.3	5.2	5.9	6.1	54		
Maine	1.15	5.5	5.4	9.7	0.1	5.4		
Maryland	0.91	5.3	5.5	5.0	53	5 2	27	
Massachusetts	0.95	5.0	5.2	5.0	5.2	6.7	2.7	
Michigan	1 12	5.4	5.5	6.2	5.5	6.5	2.0	
Minnecota	1.15	1.7	1.1	0.3	2 1	<b>1</b>		
Mississinni	1.30	4.2	4.1 5.4	5.5 L	5 7	1		
Missouri	1.11	5.0	5.4	0.0	J.7			
Montana	1.25	5.0	1.0	7.2	0.8			7.0
Nebraska	1.47	1.2	4.5	1.5		25	1	7.0
Nevada	0.00	4.2 E 0	4.1 E 0	4.5	6.0	4.0	2	
New Hampshire	1 01	5.0	5.2	5.2	0.9	4.5		
New Intripstite	0.00	5.2	5.2	5.5	6 5	E 7	2.4	
New Mexico	1.00	5.4	5.4	5.4	0.5	5.7	5.4	71
New York	1.00	5.5	5.5	5.5	6.2	5.4	2 0	7.1
North Carolina	1.02	5.0	5.7	5.0	0.5	0.5	5.0	7 5
North Dakota	1.05	1.0	1.0	5.0	0.0	4.5	5.0	7.5
	1.62	4.2	4.0	0.5	07	0.6	1	8.3
Oklahoma	1.54	5.9	5.0	8.6	8.7	9.6	J	9.6
	1.04	0.4 F 2	0.3	5.0	0.3	5.3		8.0
Dregon	0.98	5.3	5.3	5.2	67	5.7	6.0	
	1.46	5.9	5.4	7.8	6.7	9.6	0.8	
Knode Island	1.03	5.8	5.8	6.0	6.0	6.1		
South Carolina	1.07	5.3	5.1	5.5	5.5	4.3		
South Dakota	1.52	4.0	3.9	5.8				5.9
rennessee	0.82	4.9	5.2	4.2	4.0			1
i exdS	0.88	5.2	5.4	4.8	4./	5.0	2.2	
Uldil	1.33	4.9	4./	6.2		5./		
vermont	1.34	5.3	5.3	7.0				
virginia	1.20	4.9	4.8	5.7	5.6	6.0		
washington	0.95	5.4	5.4	5.1	4.9	5.1	3.8	9.5
West Virginia	1.16	7.1	7.0	8.1				
Wisconsin	1.64	4.7	4.5	7.3	6.3	8.8		9.5
Wyoming	1.41	5.3	5.1	7.2		7.0		7.3

Tabla 1.2. Deve Dhysical or Montal Health was "Not Coad" in Dect 20 Days, by St . . .

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men, and a disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority men and white men are doing the same. Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# LIMITED ACTIVITY DAYS

Health status includes a measure of functional health, the degree to which personal health influences quality of life and ability to carry out day to day activities. This indicator seeks to measure the impact of unhealthy days on men's ability to work, take care of themselves and family, or participate in recreational activities. This age-adjusted indicator from the BRFSS asks respondents who said they had at least one unhealthy day in the prior month to report the number of days in the past month that their physical or mental health prevented them from engaging in their usual activities.

### Highlights

- In the U.S., men ages 18 to 64 with at least one unhealthy day in the past month experienced an average of 3.3 days where poor physical or mental health affected their activities (Table 1.3). The rate was highest among American Indian and Alaska Native men (6.3 days) and lowest for Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men (2.4 days).
- Across states, the number of limited activity days among all men ranged from a low of 2.0 days in Nebraska to a high of 5.4 days in West Virginia.
- State performance also varied by race, with the worst rates among American Indian and Alaska Native men (ranging from 4.5 days in Montana to 9.2 days in Florida).
- Nationally, the disparity score was 1.20, indicating that men of color reported limited activity at a rate that was 20 percent higher than white men. Disparity scores ranged from 0.45 in Tennessee to 3.12 in North Dakota. The high disparity score in North Dakota is partially because men of color in that state, of whom American Indian and Alaska Native men make up half, reported the 2<sup>nd</sup> highest rate in the country (6.6 days), while white men in the state reported fewer days (2.1)than the national average.
- Figure 1.3 reflects what appears to be an inverse relationship between the functional status of white men and men of color, such that states where white men had fewer limited activity days than the national average had higher disparities for men of color (e.g. District of Columbia, North Dakota, South Dakota), while states where white men had higher

average number of limited activity days had lower disparities for men of color, and in some cases notably worse disparities for white men (e.g. Nevada, Tennessee, and West Virginia).

The District of Columbia, North Dakota, and South Dakota were outliers in the upper left quadrant because they each had the highest disparity scores for men of color. At the other end of the spectrum are Tennessee and Nevada in the lower right quadrant, where disparity scores were highest for white men. In Tennessee, white men reported limited activity days at a rate that was more than double that of men of color, and more unhealthy days than that of white men in nearly every other state.



				Me	an Number	of Days		
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/Alaska Native
All States	1.20	3.3	3.1	3.7	3.7	4.0	2.4	6.3
Alabama	0.91	3.8	3.9	3.6	3.2			
Alaska	1.16	3.0	2.8	3.3				5.0
Arizona	1.14	3.2	3.1	3.6		3.1		
Arkansas	1.32	3.7	3.5	4.6	4.6			
California	1.16	3.6	3.3	3.8	3.8	4.2	2.4	
Colorado	1.14	2.7	2.5	2.9	1.5	3.2		
Connecticut	1.06	2.7	2.6	2.8	2.5	2.8		
Delaware	1.35	2.5	2.4	3.2	3.1			
District of Columbia	2.79	2.7	1.3	3.5	3.8	2.9		
Florida	1.02	3.6	3.5	3.6	3.8	3.5		9.2
Georgia	1.26	3.2	2.9	3.6	3.2			-
Hawaii	1.18	3.0	2.7	3.2		5.5	2.9	
Idaho	1.09	2.6	2.6	2.9		2.6		
Illinois	0.95	2.7	2.8	2.6	2.3	2.9		
Indiana	1.08	3.5	3.4	3.7	2.9			
lowa	1.79	2.6	2.5	4.4				
Kansas	1.42	2.3	2.2	3.1	3.3	2.9		
Kentucky	1.42	4.8	4.8	6.8				
Louisiana	1.46	3.9	3.3	4.8	4.7			
Maine	1.82	3.5	3.3	6.1				
Maryland	1.24	3.0	2.8	3.4	3.7	3.2		
Massachusetts	1.11	3.2	3.0	3.4	3.2	4.7	1.8	
Michigan	1.61	3.3	2.9	4.7	4.3		1	r
Minnesota	1.65	2.6	2.4	4.0				
Mississippi	1.33	3.8	3.4	4.5	4.5			
Missouri	1.52	3.3	3.2	4.8	4.8			
Montana	1.60	2.8	2.7	4.3				4.5
Nebraska	1.81	2.0	1.9	3.4		3.9		
Nevada	0.87	4.0	4.2	3.7		3.4		
New Hampshire	1.59	3.0	2.9	4.6				
New Jersey	1.21	3.2	3.0	3.6	4.2	4.0	2.2	
New Mexico	1.37	3.5	3.0	4.2		4.1		4.9
New York	1.48	3.4	2.8	4.2	3.6	4.8		
North Carolina	1.33	3.3	3.0	4.0	3.9	3.5		6.4
North Dakota	3.12	2.4	2.1	6.6				
Ohio	1.45	3.3	3.1	4.5	3.5			
Oklahoma	1.09	4.3	4.1	4.4	4.5	4.1		6.3
Oregon	0.89	3.0	3.1	2.7				
Pennsylvania	1.37	3.3	3.1	4.2	5.0	3.4		
Rhode Island	1.73	2.9	2.6	4.6		4.3		
South Carolina	1.20	3.7	3.4	4.1	3.8			
South Dakota	2.51	2.8	2.4	6.0				6.8
Tennessee	0.45	4.2	4.8	2.2	2.2			
Texas	1.26	3.9	3.4	4.3	4.6	4.2		
Utah	1.98	2.4	2.1	4.2		3.8		
Vermont	1.44	2.9	2.8	4.1				
Virginia	1.41	3.0	2.8	3.9	3.3			
Washington	1.20	3.2	3.1	3.7	3.7	4.6	2.2	5.6
West Virginia	1.06	5.4	5.4	5.7				
Wisconsin	1.78	2.5	2.3	4.0	3.0			
Wyoming	1.41	2.8	2.7	3.8		3.7		

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men, and a disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority men and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# SERIOUS PSYCHOLOGICAL DISTRESS

Mental health is a critical component of men's overall health and well-being. Research has found that men and women experience mental illness in different ways. For example, rates of suicide, schizophrenia, depression and anxiety differ between men and women.<sup>17</sup> Men are also less likely to seek help for mental health issues than women.<sup>18,19</sup> Research has also found substantial differences between racial and ethnic communities in the management of mental illness, with people in minority communities less likely to receive services and less represented in mental health research.<sup>20</sup> Furthermore, stigma is still pervasive and affects the identification, prevention, and treatment of mental illness for all groups.<sup>21</sup> Serious psychological distress is a measure that is associated with a host of limitations in daily function and activity.<sup>22</sup> This indicator reports the age-adjusted rate of men who meet the criteria for serious psychological distress, based on six questions about the frequency of symptoms associated with psychological distress from the National Survey of Drug Use and Health.

### Highlights

- Nationally, 9.5% of adult men ages 18 to 64 were in serious psychological distress in 2004-2007 (Table 1.4). Unlike many of the other health status indicators, white men (9.6%) had a slightly higher rate of serious psychological distress than black (9.3%) and Hispanic (9.0%) men. American Indian and Alaska Native men had the highest rate (13.8%) and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men had the lowest rate (7.9%).
- The share of men with serious psychological distress was highest in Rhode Island at 14.3%, more than twice the rate in Vermont (6.7%), the state with the lowest rate.
- The national disparity score for serious psychological distress was 0.97, and ranged from 0.53 in Nevada to 2.48 in Wisconsin. Wisconsin had the highest disparity score because of the high rates of psychological distress among minority men (15.6%), most of whom were Hispanic.
- About half of the states were in the upper quadrants of Figure 1.4, with disparity scores more than 1.00, meaning that minority men had higher rates of psychological distress compared to white men. For instance, the percentage of psychological distress for Hispanic men in New Mexico was 16.0% compared to 10.5% for white men. White men in these states in the upper right quadrant also had a higher percentage of psychological distress compared to white men on average.
- In the states in the lower right quadrant, rates of serious psychological distress among white men were higher than the national average for white men

and higher than the rates for minority men. For example, white men in Nevada were twice as likely to suffer from psychological distress compared to Hispanic men (12.2% vs. 5.6%), contributing to its very low disparity score of 0.53.

In the lower left quadrant, the disparity scores were under 1.00 and white men had lower rates of serious psychological distress than the national average for white men. In Connecticut, Texas, and Virginia, men in all racial and ethnic groups had rates that were lower than the national average, but the rates were higher among white men than men of color in the state.



								A
itate	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alask Native
All States	0.97	9.5%	9.6%	9.3%	9.3%	9.0%	7.9%	13.8%
Alabama	1.29	9.0%	8.3%	10.7%	11.4%			
Alaska	1.41	8.5%	7.6%	10.7%				
Arizona	0.99	12.0%	12.0%	11.9%		9.6%		
Arkansas	0.78	11.9%	12.5%	9.8%	7.9%			
California	0.95	8.5%	8.7%	8.3%	8.4%	8.1%	9.0%	
Colorado	1.03	6.9%	6.9%	7.1%		7.6%		
Connecticut	0.88	8.1%	8.3%	7.3%	4.8%			
Delaware	1.03	8.1%	8.0%	8.2%	7.0%			
District of Columbia	0.64	11.0%	14.1%	9.0%	9.1%			
lorida	0.81	10.2%	11.0%	8.9%	12.3%	7.0%	2.1%	
Georgia	1.11	9.6%	9.2%	10.2%	10.4%			
lawaii	1.32	9.4%	7.6%	10.0%			9.8%	
daho	1.21	11.7%	11.4%	13.8%		10.8%		
linois	1.14	8.4%	8.1%	9.2%	10.2%	9.3%	4.5%	
ndiana	1.08	12.2%	12.1%	13.1%		2.070		
	1.00	10.2%	10.4%	13.170				
ansas		9.3%	9.4%					
antucky		12 7%	12.8%					
ouiciana	1 10	10.7%	10.4%	11 /0/	10 7%			
	1.10	10.7%	0.1%	11.4%	10.7%			
/aine Asmissis	4 22	9.0%	9.1%	0.99/	10.0%	F 20/	1	
/laryland	1.32	8.4% 0.0%	7.4%	9.8%	10.9%	5.2%	, I	
Aassachusetts	1.13	8.0%	7.8%	8.8%	0.70/	1 4 10/	0.00/	
/licnigan	1.07	9.8%	9.7%	10.4%	9.7%	14.1%	8.8%	
/linnesota	0.90	9.0%	9.2%	8.3%	10 54			
Aississippi	1.14	10.8%	10.3%	11.7%	12.5%			
Aissouri		10.2%	9.6%	10 54	9.1%			
Nontana	1.26	10.2%	9.9%	12.5%				
Vebraska		9.4%	8.4%					
levada	0.53	10.0%	12.2%	6.5%		5.6%		
New Hampshire		9.1%	8.6%					
lew Jersey	1.18	8.5%	8.0%	9.4%		12.2%	-	
lew Mexico	1.48	13.3%	10.5%	15.5%		16.0%		
lew York	0.78	10.5%	11.4%	8.9%	7.2%	8.9%	10.0%	
Iorth Carolina	1.06	8.2%	8.1%	8.6%	9.0%			
lorth Dakota	0.73	8.0%	8.2%	6.0%	<u>I</u>	_		
Dhio	1.22	10.4%	10.1%	12.3%	13.0%	13.6%		
Oklahoma	1.34	11.4%	10.5%	14.1%		-		
Dregon	1.39	11.1%	10.3%	14.3%				
Pennsylvania	1.07	8.8%	8.7%	9.3%	9.3%	10.3%		
hode Island	1.00	14.3%	14.3%	14.3%				
outh Carolina	1.28	9.3%	8.5%	10.9%	10.8%			
outh Dakota		8.7%	8.2%					
ennessee	0.72	12.7%	13.4%	9.6%				
exas	0.74	8.3%	9.6%	7.1%	6.8%	7.5%	5.0%	
Itah	0.73	11.1%	11.7%	8.5%		8.1%		
/ermont		6.7%	6.4%					
lirginia	0.81	7.9%	8.4%	6.8%	5.9%			
Vashington	1 22	10.2%	9.7%	11.8%	0.070			
Vest Virginia	1.22	10.6%	10.9%	11.070				
Visconsin	2 40	7.6%	6.3%	15.6%	1			
VISCOTIST	2.48	11 30/	11 10	12.0%	J			
vyoming	1.15	11.3%	11.1%	12.8%				
ore. Percent in serious p	sychological dist	ess in past ye	ar arriong me	11 ages 18-64.				

are not comparable with SPD estimates published in prior NSDUH reports. See Section B.4.4 in Appendix B of the Results from the 2007 National Survey on Drug Use and Health: National Findings.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same. Source: SAMHSA, Office of Applied Studies, National Survey on Drug Use and Health, 2004-2007.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

Best state in column Worst state in column

# DIABETES

Diabetes is a growing public health challenge across the nation. Among men, diabetes is the sixth-leading cause of death.<sup>23</sup> Men of color are particularly at risk for this disease, which is often accompanied by other conditions including heart disease and kidney disease.<sup>24</sup> Diabetic men are also at greater risk for erectile dysfunction and low testosterone.<sup>25</sup> This indicator from the BRFSS, measures the share of men who have ever been diagnosed with diabetes by a physician. It is worth noting that other surveys have estimated that 7 million people have undiagnosed diabetes in the U.S.<sup>26</sup> and the BRFSS likely understates the extent of this condition.

# Highlights

- Nationally, 4.2% of men ages 18 to 64 reported having been diagnosed with diabetes, with American Indian and Alaska Native (6.8%), black (6.3%), and Hispanic (6.1%) men having the highest rates (Table 1.5). White men had the lowest rate at 3.5%, followed by Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men at 4.6%. Across the states, the prevalence of diabetes ranged from 2.4% of men in Montana to 6.0% in West Virginia
- As with other health indicators, there was sizable variation in diabetes rates within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, diabetes rates for American Indian and Alaska Native men ranged from a low of 4.1% in North Carolina to 10.1% in Oklahoma, the highest rate for any population. Similarly, 9.0% of black men in Michigan had received a diabetes diagnosis compared to 3.8% of those living in Minnesota.
- Nationally, the disparity score for diabetes was 1.68, meaning that the prevalence rate for diabetes was 68% higher among men of color than white men. Disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.95 in West Virginia to a high of 3.15 in Vermont. Vermont (3.15) and Montana (3.14) were the only states with disparity scores higher than 3.00, and at the other end, West Virginia was the only state where the disparity score was less than 1.00.
- In Figure 1.5, all states, except for West Virginia, were situated in the upper quadrants indicating disparity scores greater than 1.00. West Virginia's disparity score was less than 1.00, reflecting the higher rate among white men (6.0%).
- Many of the states with the lowest disparity scores (Missouri, Nevada, Tennessee, and Mississippi), located in the upper right quadrant, have the highest diabetes rate for white men relative to the national average. The diabetes rate for black men in each of these states fell below the national average for black men (6.3%).
- Many states in the South (Georgia, Texas, Louisiana, Oklahoma, Kentucky, Alabama, and Arkansas) were clustered in the upper right quadrant (higher disparities and prevalence among white men).
- Several Western states and the District of Columbia stood out in the upper left quadrant with higher disparities and lower prevalence among white men.



					Prevaler	nce		
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native
All States	1.68	4.2%	3.5%	5.9%	6.3%	6.1%	4.6%	6.8%
Alabama	1.27	4.7%	4.3%	5.4%	6.3%			
Alaska	1.89	3.2%	2.4%	4.6%				6.5%
Arizona	1.84	3.6%	2.9%	5.4%		5.7%		8.6%
Arkansas	1.20	4.6%	4.4%	5.3%	5.8%	2.8%		
California	1.76	5.0%	3.5%	6.3%	7.8%	6.5%	4.9%	
Colorado	2.58	2.8%	2.0%	5.2%	6.4%	5.1%	4.2%	
Connecticut	1.83	3.1%	2.8%	5.1%	6.1%	4.8%	4.2%	
Delaware	1.33	4.1%	3.8%	5.1%	6.0%			
District of Columbia	2.80	3.5%	1.7%	4.7%	4.9%	4.3%		
Florida	1.58	4.5%	3.9%	6.1%	5.9%	6.6%	4.5%	6.7%
Georgia	1.56	4.8%	4.0%	6.3%	5.7%	8.1%		
Hawaii	2.53	3.6%	1.8%	4.6%		5.7%	4.5%	
Idaho	1.43	3.3%	3.2%	4.5%		4.7%		
Illinois	2.31	4.9%	3.5%	8.0%	8.4%	7,9%	7.8%	
Indiana	1.54	4.0%	3.7%	5.7%	4.8%	7.5%		
lowa	1.27	3.1%	3.1%	3.9%		4.5%		
Kansas	1.63	3 5%	3.2%	5.2%	4 7%	6.2%		
Kentucky	1.62	4.8%	4 5%	7.3%	8.6%	0.270		
Louisiana	1 50	5.1%	4.5%	6.6%	6.7%	5.8%		
Maine	1.50	3.9%	3.9%	4.9%	0.770	5.070		
Mandand	1.27	1 1%	3.5%	4.9%	5 /1%	2.0%	5 1%	
Massachusatts	1.58	4.1/0	2 10/	4.3%	5.4%	5.5%	5.1% E 0%	
Michigan	2.05	3.3%	3.1%	9.70/	0.0%	7.6%	5.0%	
Minnosota	2.40	2.0%	3.3%	0.7%	3.0%	7.0%		
Mississippi	1.71	2.9%	Z.7%	4.7%	5.8%	4		
Missouri	1.10	5.4%	5.1%	5.9%	0.3%			
Mastara	1.03	4.7%	4.0%	4.8%	4.1%			7 10/
Nontana	3.14	2.4%	2.1%	0.5%		F F0(		7.1%
Nebraska	1.28	3.1%	3.1%	<u>3.9%</u>	4 20/	5.5%		
Nevada	1.06	4.7%	4.6%	4.9%	4.3%	4.7%		
New Hampshire	1.74	3.2%	3.1%	5.4%				
New Jersey	1.66	3.5%	2.8%	4.7%	5.0%	5.0%	3.7%	
New Mexico	2.15	3.9%	2.6%	5.5%		5.1%		7.9%
New York	1.71	3.7%	3.0%	5.1%	4.0%	6.1%	4.5%	
North Carolina	1.47	4.0%	3.6%	5.3%	6.4%	3.6%	3.6%	4.1%
North Dakota	2.07	3.1%	2.9%	6.0%				6.9%
Ohio	1.94	4.0%	3.7%	7.1%	6.6%	8.9%		
Oklahoma	1.85	5.5%	4.4%	8.1%	7.4%	8.5%		10.1%
Oregon	1.65	3.0%	2.8%	4.7%		3.4%		
Pennsylvania	1.92	4.4%	3.7%	7.1%	8.3%	6.6%	2.7%	
Rhode Island	2.32	3.3%	2.7%	6.3%	5.0%	8.9%		
South Carolina	1.80	4.3%	3.5%	6.3%	6.5%	6.0%		
South Dakota	2.56	2.9%	2.5%	6.4%				8.8%
Tennessee	1.04	5.2%	5.2%	5.4%	6.1%			
Texas	1.59	5.2%	4.1%	6.5%	4.8%	7.2%	4.9%	
Utah	1.73	3.4%	3.1%	5.4%		5.8%		
Vermont	3.15	3.1%	2.7%	8.5%				
Virginia	1.69	3.3%	2.9%	5.0%	6.3%	3.9%		
Washington	1.45	3.3%	3.1%	4.5%	4.3%	4.9%	4.6%	5.9%
West Virginia	0.95	6.0%	6.0%	5.7%				
Wisconsin	2.44	2.6%	2.3%	5.6%	8.5%	4.5%		4.3%

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

******	
	_
	<u></u>

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men Best state in column
Worst state in column

# **CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE**

Research has found important differences in how men and women experience cardiovascular disease in terms of risk factors, diagnosis, and treatment. Cardiovascular disease is the leading cause of death among men, and it is also a major cause of disability.<sup>27</sup> Heart disease kills more men than women annually, and the vast majority of sudden cardiac deaths, where there are no prior symptoms, occur in men.<sup>28</sup> On average, heart disease strikes men earlier in life than women.<sup>29</sup> Many men of color are at a higher risk for cardiovascular disease because major risk factors, including hypertension and obesity, affect some racial and ethnic groups at very high rates. Access to health care is also critical for prevention and management of cardiovascular disease. This age-adjusted indicator from the BRFSS reflects the percentage of men who responded "yes" to ever having had heart attack, stroke, or angina.

### **Highlights**

- The prevalence rate of cardiovascular disease nationwide for men ages 18 to 64 was 3.5%, with American Indian and Alaska Native men having the highest rate at 7.8%, followed by Hispanic (4.7%), black (3.8%), and white (3.2%) men. Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men had the lowest rate at 2.5% (Table 1.6).
- Across states, the District of Columbia and North Dakota had the lowest rates of cardiovascular disease among men (2.1%), while the rates in Oklahoma and West Virginia were over twice as high at 4.9%.
- There was variation within racial or ethnic groups across states. Among Hispanic men, those in Louisiana had the highest rate (11.7%), while those in the District of Columbia had the lowest (1.7%). Similarly, the prevalence rates of cardiovascular disease for Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men in Massachusetts was 5.5% and 0.4% in Connecticut, the lowest for any subgroup.
- The national disparity score for cardiovascular disease was 1.30, meaning that cardiovascular disease rates were 30% higher for men of color than white men. State-level disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.68 in Montana to a high of 3.00 in Vermont. Eight states had disparity scores greater than 2.00.
- As shown in Figure 1.6, only six states had disparity scores less than 1.00 (in the bottom quadrants). Only Hawaii and Montana were located in the lower left quadrant, where disparity scores were below 1.00 and the prevalence rate for cardiovascular disease for white men was below the national average.
- In the District of Columbia, (far left of upper left quadrant) the cardiovascular disease rate for white men was 1.3%, the lowest rate in the nation, and less than half that of black men in the District of Columbia (2.9%).
- Similarly in Vermont, the rate of cardiovascular disease among all minority men (8.2%) was twice as high as the national average for minority men and nearly three times that of white men in the state.
- West Virginia (far right) had a disparity score of 0.89 because the cardiovascular disease rate for all minority men (4.4%) was lower than the rate of white men (4.9%).



					Prevaler	ice		<u> </u>
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native
All States	1.30	3.5%	3.2%	4.1%	3.8%	4.7%	2.5%	7.8%
Alabama	1.18	4.7%	4.6%	5.4%	4.9%			
Alaska	1.12	3.0%	2.9%	3.2%				3.9%
Arizona	1.04	4.0%	4.0%	4.1%		4.8%		5.4%
Arkansas	1.19	4.7%	4.5%	5.3%	5.9%	2.5%		
California	1.47	3.0%	2.4%	3.5%	3.2%	3.8%	2.5%	
Colorado	1.74	2.2%	1.9%	3.3%	5.6%	3.0%	2.4%	
Connecticut	1.60	2.2%	2.0%	3.3%	4.0%	3.6%	0.4%	
Delaware	0.92	3.4%	3.5%	3.2%	4.0%			
District of Columbia	2.12	2.1%	1.3%	2.7%	2.9%	1.7%	1	
Florida	1.14	4.1%	3.9%	4.4%	2.3%	5.9%	2.1%	6.5%
Georgia	1.30	4.0%	3.5%	4.6%	4.8%	3.9%		
Hawaii	0.98	2.6%	2.50%	2.5%		2.9%	2.7%	
daho	1.80	2.9%	2.6%	4.7%		5.9%		
llinois	1 16	3.4%	3.2%	3.7%	3 3%	4 5%	2 9%	
ndiana	1.10	4 5%	4.7%	5.7%	6.2%	3.5%	2.370	
owa	1.20	2.0%	2.0%	5.2%	0.276	5.5%		
(ansas	1.05	3.0%	2.9%	3.5%	2 60/	6.4%		
Kentucky	0.74	2.0%	2.3%	4.2%	2.0%	0.4%		
	1 19	4.770	4.070	5.2%	1.5%	11 7%	1	
Louisidiid	1.18	4.0%	4.3%	5.5%	4.5%	11.770		
Manuland	2.26	3.1%	2.9%	6.6% 2.7%	2.6%	F 00/	1 00/	
viaryiariu	1.11	3.3%	3.3%	3.7%	3.0%	5.0%	1.8%	ĺ
viassacnusetts	2.28	2.7%	2.2%	5.0%	4.3%	5.2%	5.5%	-
viicnigan	1.50	3.9%	3.5%	5.3%	5.2%	5.6%		
Viinnesota	1.31	2.4%	2.3%	3.0%	4.1%			
Viississippi	0.94	4.0%	4.1%	3.9%	3.9%			
Nissouri	1.45	2.0%	5.0% 2.1%	2.1%	4.5%			2 7%
Nontana	0.08	2.0%	2.20/	2.1%		2.2%		2.770
Nebraska	1.41	2.3%	2.2%	3.1%	0.0%	2.2%		
Nevada	1.21	4.0%	3.8%	4.5%	9.0%	3.9%		
New Hampshire	1.34	3.1%	3.1%	4.1%				
New Jersey	2.14	3.1%	2.3%	4.8%	4.9%	5.6%		
New Mexico	1.10	3.6%	3.4%	3.7%		3.6%		4.0%
New York	1.35	2.9%	2.6%	3.5%	2.0%	5.2%	2.6%	
North Carolina	1.64	3.7%	3.1%	5.1%	4.3%	7.4%	0.8%	7.9%
North Dakota	1.08	2.1%	2.1%	2.3%				2.5%
Ohio	1.72	3.5%	3.2%	5.5%	4.4%	10.4%		
Oklahoma	1.37	4.9%	4.2%	5.8%	6.9%	5.8%		9.2%
Oregon	1.49	2.6%	2.4%	3.6%		4.8%		
Pennsylvania	2.06	3.8%	3.1%	6.4%	6.3%	8.3%	1.3%	
Rhode Island	1.68	2.5%	2.1%	3.6%	1.5%	3.5%		
South Carolina	1.06	3.1%	3.0%	3.2%	3.2%	2.5%		
South Dakota	2.03	2.6%	2.3%	4.7%				6.3%
Tennessee	1.14	4.8%	4.7%	5.3%	3.9%			
lexas 🛛	1.38	3.7%	3.1%	4.3%	2.4%	4.8%	5.3%	
Jtah	1.14	2.7%	2.6%	3.0%		3.7%		
/ermont	3.00	3.2%	2.7%	8.2%				
/irginia	1.64	3.3%	2.9%	4.8%	2.6%	8.5%		
Washington	1.08	2.3%	2.3%	2.5%	3.3%	2.9%	1.4%	4.4%
West Virginia	0.89	4.9%	4,9%	4.4%				
Wisconsin	2.18	2.9%	2.6%	5.6%	4.3%	5.8%		11.6%
Nyoming	1.62	3.0%	2 0%	4.6%		5.0%		2.0%
.,	1.02	5.0%	2.970	4.0%		5.0%		2.070

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

- Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color
  - Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# **OBESITY**

Obesity has been identified as one of the nation's most urgent health problem, with rates on the rise over the past three decades. Every year, more than 112,000 preventable deaths in the United States are associated with obesity-related conditions.<sup>30</sup> Individuals who are obese have higher rates of several chronic diseases, including diabetes, cardiovascular disease, and hypertension than those who are not obese.<sup>31</sup> For men, obesity has also been associated with infertility, coronary heart disease, and colon and prostate cancers.<sup>32,33</sup> The far-reaching impact of obesity has affected the health system as well. One study estimated that the rise in obesity prevalence accounted for 12 percent of the growth in health spending during the 1990s.<sup>34</sup> These age-adjusted data are based on body mass index (BMI) calculations computed from weight and height data collected in the BRFSS. Men with BMIs greater than or equal to 30 are classified as obese.

### Highlights

- Nationally, one in four men ages 18 to 64 (25.2%) were obese (Table 1.7). Black (31.0%), American Indian and Alaska Native (30.7%), and Hispanic (28.1%) men had higher obesity rates than the national average, followed by white men (24.7%). Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men had the lowest obesity rates (10.7%).
- Across states, obesity rates ranged from a low of 17.1% in Colorado to a high of 30.2% in West Virginia and Tennessee.
   Obesity rates were generally higher in Southern states.
- Obesity rates varied within racial and ethnic groups across states. American Indian and Alaska Native men in North Dakota had the highest rate for any subgroup at 50.1%, but varied to a low of 30.1% in Arizona. Similarly, the rates for black men ranged from 44.0% in Kansas to 18.4% in Rhode Island, and there was a seven-fold difference in obesity rates among Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men between the highest in Hawaii (25.5%) and lowest in Massachusetts (3.4%).
- The national disparity score for obesity was 1.07, indicating that the obesity rate was slightly higher for men of color than for white men. State level disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.67 in Vermont to a high of 2.09 in the District of Columbia. The disparity score in the District of Columbia, the only state with a disparity score above two, was driven largely by the fact that white men in the District of Columbia had the lowest obesity rate (10.6%) for white men nationally.
- More than half of the states were concentrated in the upper top two quadrants of Figure 1.7. In these states, the

disparity score is above 1.00, indicative of the higher obesity rates for all minority men compared to that of white men.

- Southern states were concentrated in the upper right quadrant, representing the higher obesity prevalence for men of color than white men, driven in large part by the high rates among black men. Among those states, the obesity rate for white men was higher than average.
- States in the New England region clustered in the lower left quadrant, with disparity scores under 1.00. In Vermont, which had the lowest disparity score (0.67), fewer men, regardless of race, were obese compared to the national average (25.2%), and fewer minority men (14.5%) than white men in Vermont (21.7%) were obese. Similarly, Massachusetts holds the second lowest disparity score (0.80), as a smaller share of minority men (18.1%) than white men (22.6%) were obese in the state.



					ce	American		
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alask Native
All States	1.07	25.2%	24.7%	26.4%	31.0%	28.1%	10.7%	30.7%
labama	1.22	30.0%	28.1%	34.1%	36.5%			
laska	1.04	23.5%	23.1%	24.1%				30.9%
vrizona	1.30	26.5%	24.7%	32.1%		33.2%		30.1%
Arkansas	0.87	29.0%	29.7%	25.9%	27.5%	22.9%		
California	1.23	22.6%	19.9%	24.4%	27.6%	28.9%	9.9%	
Colorado	1.42	17.1%	15.7%	22.3%	24.2%	23.3%	13.3%	
Connecticut	0.84	21.7%	22.4%	18.8%	19.3%	22.3%	6.3%	
Delaware	1.43	25.9%	24.3%	34.8%	39.8%			
District of Columbia	2.09	17.3%	10.6%	22.2%	23.7%	19.6%		
lorida	1.16	24.0%	22.8%	26.5%	27.7%	28.0%	7.7%	35.1%
Georgia	1.23	27.3%	25.1%	30.8%	34.8%	24.1%		
lawaii	1.30	23.8%	20.0%	26.0%		31.7%	25.5%	1
daho	0.98	22.0%	22.1%	21.5%		23.3%		
llinois	1.11	23.9%	22.9%	25.5%	27.7%	29.2%	9.4%	
ndiana	0.87	23.4%	24.1%	20.9%	24.4%	18.6%		
owa	1.12	25.4%	25.2%	28.3%		27.1%		
ansas	1.27	26.0%	25.3%	32.1%	44 0%	30.2%		
(entucky	1.24	27.6%	27.2%	33.8%	37.6%	501270		
ouisiana	1.14	28.3%	27.1%	30.9%	32.0%	26.4%		
Maine	1 10	25.3%	25.2%	27.7%	52.070	20.470		
Maryland	1 10	23.370	23.270	2/.7%	28 5%	19.2%	17 /1%	
Massachusetts	0.80	22.0%	22.170	18 1%	20.5%	25.2%	2 /04	1
Aichigan	1 18	21.570	22.0%	31.9%	34.6%	23.5%	3.470	
Ainnesota	0.90	20.170	27.0%	22.2%	21 5%	52.570		
Aississioni	1.08	24.770	24.5%	21.1%	22.2%			
Aiscouri	0.98	26.8%	25.2%	26.2%	24.8%			
Aontana	1 /1	20.8%	20.8%	20.2%	24.070			29.1%
lohraska	1.41	21.370	20.776	23.2%		21 70/		30.170
Nebraska	1.09	25.1%	24.9%	27.2%	22.20/	21.7%		
vevaua	1.07	25.2%	24.4%	20.1%	23.2%	29.9%		
vew Hampshire	0.90	23.2%	23.3%	21.0%	22.40/	22.00/	7 (0/	
New Jersey	0.89	23.3%	24.2%	21.6%	32.4%	22.8%	7.6%	22.0%
	1.44	23.4%	19.4%	28.0%	20.00/	27.5%	5.00/	33.6%
New York	0.80	23.9%	25.4%	20.4%	20.8%	27.5%	5.0%	25.00/
North Carolina	1.17	26.1%	25.0%	29.3%	32.4%	26.2%	8.2%	35.0%
North Dakota	1.51	28.8%	27.9%	42.3%				50.1%
Dhio	1.10	27.4%	27.3%	29.9%	33.2%	25.2%		
Dklahoma	0.97	28.7%	28.3%	27.4%	26.8%	31.4%		34.8%
Dregon	0.84	25.3%	25.8%	21.7%		21.5%		
Pennsylvania	1.10	26.4%	26.3%	28.8%	30.3%	35.5%	6.9%	
Rhode Island	1.10	18.5%	18.2%	20.0%	18.4%	18.5%		
outh Carolina	1.28	28.5%	26.5%	33.9%	33.0%	43.1%		
outh Dakota	1.11	26.3%	25.9%	28.8%				36.7%
ennessee	1.54	30.2%	27.5%	42.2%	36.9%			
exas	1.06	28.0%	27.4%	29.1%	37.4%	28.9%	9.1%	
Jtah	0.96	22.2%	22.3%	21.4%		19.0%		
/ermont	0.67	21.4%	21.7%	14.5%				
/irginia	0.82	23.7%	25.2%	20.7%	26.3%	18.7%		
Vashington	0.91	24.1%	24.1%	22.0%	24.5%	28.5%	12.4%	36.0%
Vest Virginia	0.92	30.2%	30.3%	28.0%				
Visconsin	0.95	25.8%	25.8%	24.4%	27.9%	21.1%		33.9%
Nuoming	1.27	22.7%	22.0%	27.9%		27.9%		37.9%

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men, and a disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority men and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

[]]]	Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color
	Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

[[]]]	Best state in column
	Worst state in column

# **SMOKING**

The relationship between smoking and illness, particularly lung cancer, is well documented.<sup>35</sup> Many public health experts view smoking as a leading cause of preventable illness in the developed world.<sup>36</sup> Smoking is more common among men than women, but takes an enormous toll on both sexes. High quantity and long duration of smoking have been shown to increase risk of cancer, heart disease, stroke, and respiratory illness. More men die from lung cancer than any other cancer, and an estimated 80 to 90 percent of all deaths from lung cancer are associated with smoking.<sup>37</sup> This indicator reports the age-adjusted rate of men who are current smokers. It is based on two questions in the BRFSS, which ask the respondent if he has smoked at least 100 cigarettes in his lifetime, and if so, whether he currently smokes every day, some days, or not at all.

# Highlights

- Nationally, one in four adult men ages 18 to 64 was a regular smoker in 2006-2008 (Table 1.8). Among men, the highest rate was among American Indian and Alaska Natives (43.2%), followed by blacks (26.9%), whites (25.2%), Hispanics (23.3%), and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islanders (15.8%).
- West Virginia (33.3%) had the highest rate of men who were smokers compared to 12.9% of men in Utah. Oklahoma, Missouri, Mississippi, Kentucky, and Indiana all had smoking rates exceeding 30%.
- There was considerable variation within racial and ethnic groups by state. The smoking rate among Hispanic men varied from a low of 11.6% in Maryland to a high of 39.8% in Ohio. For Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men, the range was from 25.8% in North Carolina to 8.3% in Maryland.
- The national disparity score for smoking was 0.95 because a slightly smaller share of men of color smoked than white men. Half of the states had disparity scores greater than 1.00. Disparity scores ranged from 0.68 in Florida to 1.87 in the District of Columbia.
- American Indian and Alaska Native men had disproportionately higher smoking rates than any other group. North Carolina, South Dakota, Wisconsin, and Wyoming, had large American Indian and Alaska Native populations, and about 50% of men in this ethnic group smoked, contributing to state disparity scores higher than 1.00. The lowest smoking rate for this group was in New Mexico, but still higher than the national average for men.
- Among the states in the lower right quadrant of Figure 1.8, smoking rates for white men were higher than the national average and higher than the rates for minority men. For example, in Florida 30.0% of white men smoked compared to

20.9% of Hispanic and 14.3% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men, contributing to a disparity score of 0.68.

In the lower left quadrant, the disparity scores were less than 1.00, where white men had lower smoking rates than the national average, but the rates were even lower among men of color. For example, the smoking rate for white men in Massachusetts was one of the lowest in the nation at 21.8%, but was still considerably higher than the combined rate for all minority men in the state (17.4%).



State         Disparity Score         All Men Score         All Minority         Black Minority         Huppen (Minority) Minority         Black Minority         Americ Minority         Americ Minority           All States         0.97         29.9%         30.2%         29.3%         30.9%			Prevalence								
Al States0.952.0%2.2.9%22.9%23.9%3.0.9%1.5.8%43.22Alashama0.9729.9%30.2%29.3%30.9% <th>State</th> <th>Disparity Score</th> <th>All Men</th> <th>White</th> <th>All Minority*</th> <th>Black</th> <th>Hispanic</th> <th>Asian and NHPI</th> <th>American Indian/ Alaska Native</th>	State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native		
Alabama         0.97         29.9%         30.2%         29.3%         30.9%           Alaska         1.31         22.0%         23.9%         31.4%         47.69           Arkana         0.95         24.6%         24.8%         22.7%         28.27           Arkanas         1.30         29.4%         28.3%         36.9%         41.4%         30.5%         28.27           Colorado         1.33         23.0%         21.1%         28.3%         29.4%         28.1%         20.1%         26.3%         18.3%         0.0%           Connecticut         1.11         21.8%         21.3%         23.6%         22.3%         26.3%         18.3%         0.0%         20.4%         20.9%         14.3%         37.0%           Delaware         0.85         23.8%         24.9%         21.2%         20.7%         19.4%         2.3%         104           Idaho         1.06         23.8%         24.9%         21.3%         23.6%         25.4%         10.3%         11.6%         35.1%         10.3%         10.4%         10.43%         10.4%         10.6%         23.8%         27.5%         10.6%         23.5%         27.5%         10.6%         23.5%         23.5% <t< td=""><td>All States</td><td>0.95</td><td>25.0%</td><td>25.2%</td><td>23.9%</td><td>26.9%</td><td>23.3%</td><td>15.8%</td><td>43.2%</td></t<>	All States	0.95	25.0%	25.2%	23.9%	26.9%	23.3%	15.8%	43.2%		
Alaska       1.31       27.0%       23.9%       31.4%       97.69         Arkansas       1.30       29.4%       28.3%       36.9%       41.4%       30.5%       28.3%         California       1.07       20.5%       19.7%       21.1%       28.1%       29.4%       28.1%       29.4%       28.1%       20.4%       28.1%       20.3%       28.3%       20.3%       28.3%       20.3%       28.3%       20.3%       28.3%       20.3%       28.3%       20.3%       26.3%       18.3%       0.1%         Connecticut       1.11       21.3%       23.6%       22.3%       26.3%       18.3%       37.0%         Georgia       0.85       22.8%       24.3%       20.7%       19.4%       10.6%       22.3%       26.6%       25.0%       10.4%       10.6%       22.3%       23.6%       25.4%       10.3%       31.0%       31.0%       31.5%       27.5%       10.3%       31.5%       27.5%       10.3%       31.5%       27.5%       10.3%       31.5%       27.5%       10.3%       31.5%       27.5%       10.3%       31.5%       27.5%       10.4%       11.6%       23.3%       11.6%       23.3%       11.6%       23.3%       11.6%       23.3%	Alabama	0.97	29.9%	30.2%	29.3%	30.9%					
Aricona         0.96         2.4.6%         2.8.6%         2.8.7%         2.2.7%         2.8.29           Arkansas         1.30         29.4%         28.3%         36.9%         41.4%         30.5%         50.5%           Colorado         1.33         23.0%         21.1%         28.1%         29.1%         28.1%         20.1%         Colorado         1.33         23.0%         21.3%         23.6%         22.3%         26.3%         18.3%         18.3%         50.6%         50.6%         50.0%	Alaska	1.31	27.0%	23.9%	31.4%				47.6%		
Arkansas       1.30       29.4%       28.3%       36.9%       41.4%       30.5%         California       1.07       20.5%       19.7%       21.0%       28.5%       21.1%       20.1%         Colorado       1.33       23.0%       21.1%       28.1%       24.3%       20.4%       28.1%       20.1%         Connecticut       1.11       21.8%       24.3%       20.7%       18.4%       7         District of Columbia       1.37       21.4%       14.1%       26.4%       20.9%       14.3%       37.09         Georgia       0.68       27.0%       30.0%       23.3%       20.4%       22.3%       26.4%       23.3%       11.4%       24.4%       27.4%       22.3%       26.6%       77.8%       16.3%<	Arizona	0.96	24.6%	24.6%	23.8%		22.7%		28.2%		
California       1.07       20.5%       19.7%       21.0%       28.5%       21.1%       28.1%       20.1%         Colorado       1.33       23.0%       21.1%       28.1%       29.4%       28.1%       20.1%         Connecticut       1.11       21.8%       21.3%       23.6%       22.3%       25.6%       21.3%       25.6%         Delaware       0.85       23.6%       24.3%       20.7%       18.4%       20.9%       14.3%       37.09         Georgia       0.85       23.8%       24.9%       21.2%       27.0%       30.0%       20.3%       25.6%       25.4%       27.4%       22.3%       25.4%       27.4%       22.3%       26.4%       27.1%       19.4%       4.13%       37.09         Hawaii       1.14       22.6%       27.1%       29.8%       27.6%       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110       16.3%       110<	Arkansas	1.30	29.4%	28.3%	36.9%	41.4%	30.5%				
Colorado         1.33         23.0%         21.1%         28.4%         29.4%         28.1%         20.1%           Connecticut         1.11         21.8%         21.3%         23.6%         22.3%         26.3%         18.3%           Delaware         0.82         23.6%         24.3%         20.7%         18.4%         1.8.4%         1           District of Columbia         1.87         21.4%         14.1%         26.5%         25.0%         25.0%         20.3%         20.4%         20.3%         20.4%         23.6%         25.4%         1         37.09           Georgia         0.65         23.8%         24.9%         21.2%         20.7%         19.4%         2         3.6%         25.4%         1         3.1%         31.1%         30.0%         32.4%         35.1%         1         3.5         1         3.6%         35.1%         1         3.6%         30.6%         3	California	1.07	20.5%	19.7%	21.0%	28.5%	21.1%	15.4%			
Connecticut         1.11         21.8%         21.3%         22.36%         22.38%         26.3%         18.3%           Delaware         0.85         23.6%         24.3%         20.7%         18.4%         2         57.8%         25.0%         18.3%           Elorida         0.68         27.0%         30.0%         20.3%         20.4%         20.9%         14.3%         37.0%           Georgia         0.65         23.8%         24.2%         27.4%         22.3%         21.3%         24.2%         27.4%         22.3%         23.6%         25.4%         25.5%         25.1%         30.6%         30.6%         30.6%         30.6%         20.5%         29.5%         29.5%         29.5%         29.5%         20.1%         14.4%         14.4%         24.4%         20.5%         21.0%         11.4	Colorado	1.33	23.0%	21.1%	28.1%	29.4%	28.1%	20.1%			
Delaware         0.85         23.6%         24.3%         20.7%         18.4%         1           District of Columbia         1.87         21.4%         14.1%         26.8%         25.0%         15.0%           Fiorida         0.85         23.8%         24.9%         21.2%         20.4%         20.9%         14.3%         37.0%           Georgia         0.85         23.8%         24.9%         21.2%         20.4%         22.3%         22.3%         22.3%         22.3%         22.3%         22.3%         22.3%         23.6%         25.4%         16.3%         10.0         10.0         22.8%         23.6%         25.4%         16.3%         1.0         16.3%         11.1%         30.0%         32.4%         31.1%         30.6%         3	Connecticut	1.11	21.8%	21.3%	23.6%	22.3%	26.3%	18.3%			
District of Columbia         1.87         21.4%         14.1%         26.4%         25.6%         25.0%           Florida         0.68         27.0%         30.0%         20.3%         20.4%         20.9%         14.3%         37.09           Georgia         0.85         23.8%         24.9%         21.2%         20.7%         19.4%         14.3%         37.09           Georgia         0.65         23.8%         24.9%         21.7%         29.8%         25.4%         16.3%           Illinois         1.02         26.5%         25.1%         30.7%         29.5%         Karass         16.3%	Delaware	0.85	23.6%	24.3%	20.7%	18.4%	1				
Florida       0.68       27.0%       30.0%       20.3%       20.4%       20.9%       14.3%       37.09         Georgia       0.65       23.8%       24.9%       21.2%       20.7%       19.4%       10.6       10.6       22.3%       22.3%       22.3%       22.3%       22.3%       10.6       10.6       22.4%       22.3%       23.6%       25.4%       16.3%       10.6       10.6       31.3%       31.1%       30.0%       29.5%       16.3%       10.6       13.3%       31.1%       30.0%       29.5%       25.9%       29.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       21.0%       11.4%       20.5%       20.5%       21.0%       11.4%       20.5%       21.0%       11.4%       20.5%       21.0%       11.4%       21.0%       11.4%       21.0%       11.4%       21.0%       11.4%       21.0%       11.5%       22.10%	District of Columbia	1.87	21.4%	14.1%	26.4%	26.8%	25.0%				
Georgia         0.85         23.8%         24.9%         21.2%         20.7%         19.4%           Hawaii         1.14         22.6%         21.3%         24.2%         27.4%         22.3%           Idaho         1.06         22.4%         22.3%         23.6%         25.4%         16.3%           Illinois         1.02         26.8%         26.6%         27.1%         29.8%         27.8%         16.3%           Indiana         1.06         31.3%         31.1%         33.0%         32.4%         35.1%           Iowa         1.22         25.5%         25.9%         25.9%         29.1%         29.1%           Kentucky         1.02         31.1%         30.9%         31.5%         27.5%         29.1%           Louisiana         1.08         29.3%         23.3%         11.6%         8.3%         21.0%         11.4%           Michigan         1.09         27.9%         27.1%         29.4%         23.0%         21.0%         11.4%           Michigan         1.09         27.9%         27.1%         29.4%         21.0%         11.4%           Michigan         1.09         27.3%         24.3%         24.3%         20.4%         20.1%	Florida	0.68	27.0%	30.0%	20.3%	20.4%	20.9%	14.3%	37.0%		
Hawaii       1.14       22.6%       21.3%       24.2%       27.4%       22.3%         Idaho       1.06       22.4%       22.3%       23.6%       25.4%       16.3%         Indiana       1.06       31.3%       31.1%       33.0%       32.4%       35.1%       16.3%         Indiana       1.06       31.3%       31.1%       33.0%       32.4%       35.1%       16.3%         Iowa       1.22       25.5%       25.9%       26.9%       25.9%       29.5%       26.9%       25.9%       20.1%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       16.3%       17.4%       18.6%       25.9%       29.5%       17.4%       18.5%       31.5%       27.5%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4% <td>Georgia</td> <td>0.85</td> <td>23.8%</td> <td>24.9%</td> <td>21.2%</td> <td>20.7%</td> <td>19.4%</td> <td></td> <td></td>	Georgia	0.85	23.8%	24.9%	21.2%	20.7%	19.4%				
Idaho       1.06       22.4%       22.3%       23.6%       25.4%         Illinois       1.02       26.8%       26.6%       27.1%       29.8%       27.8%       16.3%         Indiana       1.06       31.3%       31.1%       33.0%       32.4%       35.1%         Iowa       1.22       25.5%       25.1%       30.7%       29.5%         Kansas       1.18       23.4%       22.9%       26.9%       25.9%       29.1%         Kentucky       1.02       31.1%       30.9%       31.5%       27.5%       Louisiana         Louisiana       1.08       29.3%       28.3%       30.6%       30.8%       30.6%         Maryland       0.81       21.5%       23.1%       18.6%       21.0%       11.4%         Misschusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       21.0%       11.4%         Misschusetts       0.80       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%       11.4%         Misschusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.4%       29.7%       33.9%       11.4%         Misschusetts       0.80       21.3%       25.3%       10.0%       11.4%       30.8%       20.1%       14.3%         Misschusi	Hawaii	1.14	22.6%	21.3%	24.2%		27.4%	22.3%			
Illinois       1.02       26.8%       26.6%       27.1%       29.8%       27.8%       16.3%         Indiana       1.06       31.3%       31.1%       33.0%       32.4%       35.1%         Iowa       1.22       25.5%       25.1%       30.7%       29.5%       25.9%       21.0%       11.6%       8.3%       21.0%       11.4%       21.0%       11.4%       29.7%       31.9%       Minesota       11.2       22.6%       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%       43.2%       4	Idaho	1.06	22.4%	22.3%	23.6%		25.4%				
Indiana       1.06       31.3%       31.1%       33.0%       32.4%       35.1%         Iowa       1.22       25.5%       25.1%       30.7%       29.5%         Kansas       1.18       23.4%       22.9%       25.9%       29.5%         Louisiana       1.02       31.1%       30.0%       31.5%       27.5%         Louisiana       1.08       29.3%       28.3%       30.6%       30.8%       30.6%         Maryland       0.81       21.5%       23.1%       18.6%       23.0%       11.6%       8.3%         Missachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Mississippi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%       11.4%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%       43.29         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%       43.29         New Jampshire       1.08       24.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Merkco       1.01       22.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       25.2%         North Carol	Illinois	1.02	26.8%	26.6%	27,1%	29.8%	27.8%	16.3%			
International       International       International       International       International         Kansas       1.18       23.4%       22.9%       26.9%       25.9%       29.1%         Kansas       1.02       31.1%       30.9%       31.5%       27.5%         Louisiana       1.08       29.3%       28.3%       30.6%       30.8%       30.6%         Maine       1.11       26.8%       26.7%       29.6%       21.0%       11.6%       8.3%         Massachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Michigan       1.09       27.9%       27.1%       22.4%       29.7%       33.9%       11.4%         Michigan       1.07       30.3%       20.7%       31.7%       31.0%       10.4%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%       11.4%         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%       11.5%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       2.0%       25.9%       25.3%       25.4%         New York       0.92       2.6%       23.2%       21.5%       25.8% <td< td=""><td>Indiana</td><td>1.06</td><td>31.3%</td><td>31.1%</td><td>33.0%</td><td>32.4%</td><td>35.1%</td><td>10.070</td><td></td></td<>	Indiana	1.06	31.3%	31.1%	33.0%	32.4%	35.1%	10.070			
112       23.4%       22.9%       26.9%       25.9%       29.1%         Kentucky       1.02       31.1%       30.9%       31.5%       27.5%         Louisiana       1.08       29.3%       28.3%       30.6%       30.8%       30.6%         Maine       1.11       26.8%       26.7%       29.6%       Maryland       0.81       21.5%       23.1%       18.6%       23.0%       11.6%       8.3%         Massachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Missachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Mississippi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%       1.4%         Mississippi       1.07       20.3%       24.7%       29.7%       31.4%       43.2%         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%       11.5%       27.2%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       25.3%       2.4%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       <	lowa	1 22	25.5%	25.1%	30.7%	52.175	29.5%				
Name       110       20.11%       20.0%       21.5%       20.11%         Louisiana       1.08       29.3%       28.3%       30.6%       30.8%       30.6%         Maine       1.11       26.8%       25.7%       29.6%       11.6%       8.3%         Maryland       0.81       21.5%       23.1%       18.6%       23.0%       11.6%       8.3%         Massachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Missingpi       1.09       27.9%       27.1%       29.4%       29.7%       33.9%       1.4%         Mississippi       1.07       30.3%       20.7%       31.7%       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%       43.2%         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.0%       25.9%       27.3%       27.2%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       25.9%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Yark       0.92       22.6%       23.3%       21.2%       21.5%       25.3%       22.72         Neew Yark       0.92       22.6%	Kansas	1 18	23.3%	22.1%	26.9%	25.9%	29.5%				
Name       1.13       30.5%       11.5%       11.5%       11.5%         Maine       1.11       26.8%       26.7%       29.6%       11.6%       8.3%         Maryland       0.81       21.5%       23.1%       18.6%       23.0%       11.6%       8.3%         Massachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Michigan       1.09       27.9%       27.1%       29.4%       29.7%       33.9%         Minnesota       1.12       22.6%       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%       11.4%         Mississipi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%       30.6%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       63.3%       43.2%         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%       11.5%         New Hersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Merico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       22.4%       27.2%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%	Kentucky	1.10	23.470	30.9%	31.5%	27.5%	23.170				
Constants         1.00         2.9.7%         2.0.7%         3.0.7%         3.0.7%         3.0.7%         3.0.7%           Maryland         0.81         21.5%         23.1%         18.6%         23.0%         11.6%         8.3%           Maryland         0.81         21.5%         23.1%         18.6%         23.0%         11.6%         8.3%           Mississippi         1.09         27.9%         27.1%         29.4%         29.7%         33.9%           Minnesota         1.12         22.6%         22.3%         25.1%         19.0%           Mississippi         1.07         30.3%         29.7%         31.7%         1.0%           Mississippi         1.07         20.3%         20.1%         43.2%           Mesouri         1.08         31.0%         30.6%         32.9%         31.4%           Nevada         1.16         24.9%         25.5%         20.1%         20.1%           New Hamphire         1.08         24.2%         20.5%         27.3%         20.1%           New Hamphire         1.08         24.2%         20.5%         27.3%         21.5%         25.3%         27.2%           New Harsey         0.78         24.4% <t< td=""><td></td><td>1.02</td><td>20.2%</td><td>28 2%</td><td>30.6%</td><td>20.9%</td><td>20.6%</td><td></td><td></td></t<>		1.02	20.2%	28 2%	30.6%	20.9%	20.6%				
Maryland         0.81         21.5%         23.1%         18.6%         23.0%         11.6%         8.3%           Massachusetts         0.80         21.3%         21.8%         17.4%         18.5%         21.0%         11.4%           Michigan         1.09         27.9%         27.1%         29.4%         29.7%         33.9%           Minnesota         1.12         22.6%         22.3%         17.4%         18.5%         21.0%         11.4%           Missouri         1.08         31.0%         30.6%         32.9%         31.4%             Missouri         1.08         31.0%         30.6%         32.9%         31.4%              Nestaska         1.10         24.3%         24.1%         26.4%         20.1%             New dampshire         1.08         24.2%         24.0%         25.9%         25.3%         27.2%            27.2%            27.2%            27.2%           27.2%           27.2%	Maino	1.00	29.3%	20.3%	30.0%	30.870	30.078				
Maryanu       0.31       21.3%       23.1%       12.8%       23.0%       11.8%       2.1.0%       11.4%         Massachusetts       0.80       21.3%       21.3%       17.4%       18.5%       21.0%       11.4%         Michigan       1.09       27.9%       27.1%       29.4%       29.7%       33.9%         Minesota       1.12       22.6%       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%         Missispipi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       43.2%         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       25.3%       27.2%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       25.7%       25.3%       27.2%         New Hampshire       1.08       28.7%       31.4%       27.2%       25.3%       22.4%         North Carolina       1.04	Mandand	0.01	20.0%	20.7%	29.0%	22.09/	11 60/	0.20/	1		
Maskafulsetts       0.80       21.3%       21.8%       21.0%       11.4%         Michigan       1.09       27.9%       27.1%       29.4%       29.7%       33.9%         Minesota       1.12       22.6%       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%         Mississippi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       43.29         Nevada       1.16       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.9%       25.9%       27.3%       21.0%       11.5%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       25.3%       27.22         New Morkico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       22.2%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.2%       21.4%       24.6%       12.8%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%         Oklahoma       0.91       22.1%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3% </td <td>iviaryiand</td> <td>0.81</td> <td>21.5%</td> <td>23.1%</td> <td>18.6%</td> <td>23.0%</td> <td>11.6%</td> <td>8.3%</td> <td>ļ</td>	iviaryiand	0.81	21.5%	23.1%	18.6%	23.0%	11.6%	8.3%	ļ		
Michagh       1.09       27.3%       27.1%       29.4%       29.7%       33.3%         Minnesota       1.12       22.6%       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%         Mississippi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%         Mississippi       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Maxico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       25.2%         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       25.9%       39.8%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20 <td< td=""><td></td><td>0.80</td><td>21.3%</td><td>21.8%</td><td>17.4%</td><td>18.5%</td><td>21.0%</td><td>11.4%</td><td></td></td<>		0.80	21.3%	21.8%	17.4%	18.5%	21.0%	11.4%			
Minisola       1.12       22.5%       22.3%       25.1%       19.0%         Mississippi       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       43.29         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%	Michigan	1.09	27.9%	27.1%	29.4%	29.7%	33.9%				
Missispin       1.07       30.3%       29.7%       31.7%       31.0%         Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.6%       32.9%       31.4%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       43.29         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       25.3%       27.2%         New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%       01.0       25.8%       52.4%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       01.0       01.0       27.2%       01.0       01.0       0.1       25.0%       25.8%       32.5%       26.0%       27.2%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.	Minnesota	1.12	22.6%	22.3%	25.1%	19.0%					
Missouri       1.08       31.0%       30.5%       32.9%       31.4%         Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       43.29         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Newada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       11.5%       27.2%         New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       2.7.2%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       28.9%       35.2%       26.0%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20       22.7%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%         South Carolina <t< td=""><td>Mississippi</td><td>1.07</td><td>30.3%</td><td>29.7%</td><td>31.7%</td><td>31.0%</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Mississippi	1.07	30.3%	29.7%	31.7%	31.0%					
Montana       1.74       22.1%       20.9%       36.3%       43.29         Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%           New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       27.29         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%       0hio       41.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       39.7%       0regon       39.7%       0regon       39.7%       0regon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       26.5%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3%       17.2%       25.7%	Missouri	1.08	31.0%	30.6%	32.9%	31.4%					
Nebraska       1.10       24.3%       24.1%       26.4%       20.1%         Nevada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       27.2%         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%       47.3%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       52.4%         Oregon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       72.4%       50.7%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       50.7%         Ten	Montana	1.74	22.1%	20.9%	36.3%				43.2%		
Nevada       1.16       24.9%       23.5%       27.2%       29.2%       27.3%         New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%       21.0%       11.5%         New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       27.2?         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%       0.46%       47.3%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       79.7%         Pennsylvania       1.18       26.8%       25.8%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3%       17.2%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       27.7% <td< td=""><td>Nebraska</td><td>1.10</td><td>24.3%</td><td>24.1%</td><td>26.4%</td><td></td><td>20.1%</td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Nebraska	1.10	24.3%	24.1%	26.4%		20.1%				
New Hampshire       1.08       24.2%       24.0%       25.9%         New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       27.2%         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.3%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       39.7%         Oklahoma       0.91       32.1%       31.8%       28.9%       35.2%       26.0%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       98       37.2%       31.3%       17.2%         Rhode Island       0.93       22.6%       22.8%       21.1%       21.2%       16.6%       50.7%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.5%       25.8%       13.4% <t< td=""><td>Nevada</td><td>1.16</td><td>24.9%</td><td>23.5%</td><td>27.2%</td><td>29.2%</td><td>27.3%</td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Nevada	1.16	24.9%	23.5%	27.2%	29.2%	27.3%				
New Jersey       0.78       24.4%       26.2%       20.5%       27.4%       21.0%       11.5%         New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       27.29         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%       47.3%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       39.7%         Oklahoma       0.91       32.1%       31.8%       28.9%       35.2%       26.0%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       7.2%         Pennsylvania       1.18       26.8%       25.8%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3%       17.2%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       25.7%       25.8%       13.4%       14.5%         Vermont       1.61       24.5%       23.8%       38	New Hampshire	1.08	24.2%	24.0%	25.9%						
New Mexico       1.01       25.8%       25.7%       25.9%       25.3%       27.29         New York       0.92       22.6%       23.2%       21.2%       21.8%       24.6%       12.8%         North Carolina       1.04       29.7%       29.7%       30.8%       32.6%       21.5%       25.8%       52.4%         North Dakota       1.70       25.0%       23.9%       40.6%       47.3%         Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%       30.7%         Oklahoma       0.91       32.1%       31.8%       28.9%       35.2%       26.0%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%       7.2%         Pennsylvania       1.18       26.8%       25.8%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3%       17.2%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       25.7%       25.7%       13.3%       17.2%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       25.7%       25.8%       13.4%       14.6%         Vermont       1.61 <t< td=""><td>New Jersey</td><td>0.78</td><td>24.4%</td><td>26.2%</td><td>20.5%</td><td>27.4%</td><td>21.0%</td><td>11.5%</td><td></td></t<>	New Jersey	0.78	24.4%	26.2%	20.5%	27.4%	21.0%	11.5%			
New York         0.92         22.6%         23.2%         21.2%         21.8%         24.6%         12.8%           North Carolina         1.04         29.7%         29.7%         30.8%         32.6%         21.5%         25.8%         52.4%           North Dakota         1.70         25.0%         23.9%         40.6%         47.3%           Ohio         1.11         28.8%         28.2%         31.4%         27.0%         39.8%           Oklahoma         0.91         32.1%         31.8%         28.9%         35.2%         26.0%         39.7%           Oregon         1.20         22.2%         21.7%         26.1%         18.8%         98.7%           Pennsylvania         1.18         26.8%         25.8%         30.4%         32.5%         31.3%         17.2%           Rhode Island         0.93         22.6%         21.1%         21.2%         16.6%         50.7%           South Carolina         0.89         29.2%         29.9%         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%         50.7%           Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%         13.4%         14.4%           Vermont         1.61 <td< td=""><td>New Mexico</td><td>1.01</td><td>25.8%</td><td>25.7%</td><td>25.9%</td><td></td><td>25.3%</td><td></td><td>27.2%</td></td<>	New Mexico	1.01	25.8%	25.7%	25.9%		25.3%		27.2%		
North Carolina         1.04         29.7%         29.7%         30.8%         32.6%         21.5%         25.8%         52.4%           North Dakota         1.70         25.0%         23.9%         40.6%         47.3%           Ohio         1.11         28.8%         28.2%         31.4%         27.0%         39.8%           Oklahoma         0.91         32.1%         31.8%         28.9%         35.2%         26.0%         39.7%           Oregon         1.20         22.2%         21.7%         26.1%         18.8%         98.7%           Pennsylvania         1.18         26.8%         25.8%         30.4%         32.5%         31.3%         17.2%           Rhode Island         0.93         22.6%         21.1%         21.2%         16.6%         50.7%           South Carolina         0.89         29.2%         29.9%         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%         50.7%           Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%         50.7%           Texas         1.02         24.5%         24.7%         25.2%         26.5%         25.8%         13.4%           Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23	New York	0.92	22.6%	23.2%	21.2%	21.8%	24.6%	12.8%	-		
North Dakota         1.70         25.0%         23.9%         40.6%         47.3%           Ohio         1.11         28.8%         28.2%         31.4%         27.0%         39.8%         39.7%           Oklahoma         0.91         32.1%         31.8%         28.9%         35.2%         26.0%         39.7%           Oregon         1.20         22.2%         21.7%         26.1%         18.8%         99.7%           Pennsylvania         1.18         26.8%         25.8%         30.4%         32.5%         31.3%         17.2%           Rhode Island         0.93         22.6%         22.8%         21.1%         21.2%         16.6%         50.0%           South Carolina         0.89         29.2%         29.9%         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%         50.7%           South Dakota         1.86         24.0%         22.0%         40.9%         50.7%         50.7%           Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%         13.4%         14.4%           Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%         14.8%           Virginia         1.01         22.2%         23.8	North Carolina	1.04	29.7%	29.7%	30.8%	32.6%	21.5%	25.8%	52.4%		
Ohio       1.11       28.8%       28.2%       31.4%       27.0%       39.8%         Oklahoma       0.91       32.1%       31.8%       28.9%       35.2%       26.0%       39.7%         Oregon       1.20       22.2%       21.7%       26.1%       18.8%         Pennsylvania       1.18       26.8%       25.8%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3%       17.2%         Rhode Island       0.93       22.6%       22.8%       21.1%       21.2%       16.6%       50.7%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       50.7%         South Dakota       1.86       24.0%       22.0%       40.9%       50.7%       50.7%         Tennessee       0.85       27.6%       28.5%       24.2%       26.6%       50.7%         Texas       1.02       24.5%       24.7%       25.2%       25.8%       13.4%       14.4%         Vermont       1.61       24.5%       23.8%       38.4%       99.0%       44.8%         Wirginia       1.01       22.2%       22.3%       25.6%       18.3%       12.5%       41.8%         West Virginia       0.98       33.3	North Dakota	1.70	25.0%	23.9%	40.6%			-	47.3%		
Oklahoma         0.91         32.1%         31.8%         28.9%         35.2%         26.0%         39.7%           Oregon         1.20         22.2%         21.7%         26.1%         18.8%         9         9.7%         9           Pennsylvania         1.18         26.8%         25.8%         30.4%         32.5%         31.3%         17.2%         9           Rhode Island         0.93         22.6%         22.8%         21.1%         21.2%         16.6%         9         9         9         9         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%         50.7%         7         9         9         9         9         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%         50.7%         9	Ohio	1.11	28.8%	28.2%	31.4%	27.0%	39.8%				
Oregon         1.20         22.2%         21.7%         26.1%         18.8%           Pennsylvania         1.18         26.8%         25.8%         30.4%         32.5%         31.3%         17.2%           Rhode Island         0.93         22.6%         22.8%         21.1%         21.2%         16.6%           South Carolina         0.89         29.2%         29.9%         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%           South Carolina         0.89         29.2%         29.9%         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%           South Dakota         1.86         24.0%         22.0%         40.9%         50.7%           Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%         25.8%         13.4%           Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%         90.0%	Oklahoma	0.91	32.1%	31.8%	28.9%	35.2%	26.0%		39.7%		
Pennsylvania       1.18       26.8%       25.8%       30.4%       32.5%       31.3%       17.2%         Rhode Island       0.93       22.6%       22.8%       21.1%       21.2%       16.6%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%         South Dakota       1.86       24.0%       22.0%       40.9%       50.7%         Tennessee       0.85       27.6%       28.5%       24.2%       26.6%         Texas       1.02       24.5%       24.7%       25.2%       26.5%       25.8%       13.4%         Utah       1.52       12.9%       11.9%       18.1%       19.0%       90.9%         Vermont       1.61       24.5%       23.8%       38.4%       92.4%       92.6%       14.8%         Washington       0.87       21.9%       22.0%       19.2%       25.6%       18.3%       12.5%       41.8%         West Virginia       0.98       33.3%       33.3%       32.6%       17.3%       57.2%	Oregon	1.20	22.2%	21.7%	26.1%		18.8%				
Rhode Island       0.93       22.6%       22.8%       21.1%       21.2%       16.6%         South Carolina       0.89       29.2%       29.9%       26.7%       26.2%       24.7%       50.7%         South Dakota       1.86       24.0%       22.0%       40.9%       50.7%       50.7%         Tennessee       0.85       27.6%       28.5%       24.2%       26.6%       13.4%         Utah       1.52       12.9%       21.19%       18.1%       19.0%       14.4%         Vermont       1.61       24.5%       23.8%       38.4%       19.2%       12.5%       14.8%         Washington       0.87       21.9%       22.0%       19.2%       25.6%       18.3%       12.5%       41.8%         West Virginia       0.98       33.3%       33.3%       32.6%       17.3%       57.2%	Pennsylvania	1.18	26.8%	25.8%	30.4%	32.5%	31.3%	17.2%			
South Carolina         0.89         29.2%         29.9%         26.7%         26.2%         24.7%           South Dakota         1.86         24.0%         22.0%         40.9%         50.7%           Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%         50.7%           Texas         1.02         24.5%         24.7%         25.2%         26.5%         25.8%         13.4%           Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%         50.7%           Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23.8%         38.4%         50.7%         50.7%           Virginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         55.5%         17.3%         57.2%	Rhode Island	0.93	22.6%	22.8%	21.1%	21.2%	16.6%				
South Dakota         1.86         24.0%         22.0%         40.9%         50.7%           Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%         50.7%           Texas         1.02         24.5%         24.7%         25.2%         26.5%         25.8%         13.4%           Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%         50.7%           Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23.8%         38.4%         50.7%         50.7%           Virginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         55.5%         17.3%         57.2%	South Carolina	0.89	29.2%	29.9%	26.7%	26.2%	24.7%				
Tennessee         0.85         27.6%         28.5%         24.2%         26.6%           Texas         1.02         24.5%         24.7%         25.2%         26.5%         25.8%         13.4%           Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%           Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23.8%         38.4%         19.0%           Virginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         17.3%         57.2%	South Dakota	1.86	24.0%	22.0%	40.9%				50.7%		
Texas         1.02         24.5%         24.7%         25.2%         26.5%         25.8%         13.4%           Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%         19.0%           Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23.8%         38.4%         19.2%         19.2%           Wirginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         55.5%         17.3%         57.2%	Tennessee	0.85	27.6%	28.5%	24.2%	26.6%					
Utah         1.52         12.9%         11.9%         18.1%         19.0%           Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23.8%         38.4%         Virginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         Virginia         57.2%	Texas	1.02	24.5%	24.7%	25.2%	26.5%	25.8%	13.4%			
Vermont         1.61         24.5%         23.8%         38.4%           Virginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         90.2%         <	Utah	1.52	12.9%	11.9%	18.1%		19.0%				
Virginia         1.01         22.2%         22.3%         22.7%         25.8%         19.2%           Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         92.7%         19.2%         17.3%         57.2%	Vermont	1.61	24.5%	23.8%	38.4%						
Washington         0.87         21.9%         22.0%         19.2%         25.6%         18.3%         12.5%         41.8%           West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%         35.5%         17.3%         57.2%	Virginia	1.01	22.2%	22.3%	22.7%	25.8%	19.2%				
West Virginia         0.98         33.3%         33.3%         32.6%           Wisconsin         1.06         25.2%         24.8%         26.3%         35.5%         17.3%         57.2%	Washington	0.87	21.9%	22.0%	19,2%	25.6%	18.3%	12.5%	41.8%		
Wisconsin         1.06         25.2%         24.8%         26.3%         35.5%         17.3%         57.2%	West Virginia	0.98	33.3%	33.3%	32.6%	_0.070	10.070	12.370	. 1.070		
	Wisconsin	1.06	25.2%	24.8%	26.3%	35 5%	17 3%		57.2%		
Wyoming 145 26.7% 25.2% 36.6% 35.3% 60.2%	Wyoming	1.00	25.270	25.0%	36.6%	55.570	35.3%		60.2%		

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.



Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# **BINGE DRINKING**

Binge drinking is a dangerous form of excessive alcohol use that is related to a number of short-term and long-term health problems.<sup>38</sup> It is also associated with a number of public health concerns such as sexually transmitted diseases, higher risk of injuries from car crashes, drowning, firearm misuse, and chronic conditions such as cardiovascular and liver diseases.<sup>39</sup> This indicator uses BRFSS data to capture the share of men who report having consumed at least five drinks on one occasion in the past 30 days.

### Highlights

- Nationally, about a quarter (23.6%) of men ages 18 to 64 had at least one episode of binge drinking in the past 30 days. On average, this was the case for 24.8% of white and Hispanic men, 24.0% of American Indian and Alaska Native men, 17.8% of black men, and 14.0% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men (Table 1.9).
- Binge drinking rates ranged from 33.8% of men in North Dakota to 13.5% of men in Utah. While North Dakota had the highest rate, one-third of men in Wisconsin also were binge drinkers.
- There was variation within racial or ethnic groups across states. For example, there was a nearly six-fold difference between Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men in Texas (5.1%) and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men in Texas (5.1%) and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men in Hawaii (30.0%). Among white men, the range was from 35.1% of men in Wisconsin to 12.4% in Utah.
- The U.S. disparity score for this indicator was 0.84, meaning that overall white men had higher rates of binge drinking compared to minority men. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.54 in the District of Columbia (where men of color binged at half the rate of white men) to a high of 1.55 in Utah.
- Figure 1.9 shows the wide variability in state disparities in this indicator. Of the states in the upper quadrants, Utah and Tennessee stand out. Utah had the highest disparity score, driven by the lowest rate of binge drinking among white men in the nation. This is similar in Tennessee, but not quite as pronounced. Both states also had binge drinking rates for minority men that were below the national average for white and minority men.
- In the lower quadrants, which represent states where white men had higher rates of binge drinking than men of color, Kentucky, North Dakota, and Wisconsin are outliers. In Kentucky (far left bottom quadrant), the rates of binge drinking are below the national average among all subgroups of men. North Dakota and Wisconsin, which are at the far right of the lower right quadrant, the binge drinking rates among almost all subgroups of men are higher than the national averages.



	Prevalence								
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHOPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native	
All States	0.84	23.6%	24.8%	20.8%	17.8%	24.8%	14.0%	24.0%	
Alabama	1.26	19.4%	18.1%	22.7%	23.2%				
Alaska	0.81	24.4%	25.5%	20.6%				22.5%	
Arizona	1.08	23.2%	22.2%	24.0%		25.1%		31.1%	
Arkansas	1.09	19.8%	19.7%	21.4%	22.7%	21.1%			
California	0.91	24.4%	25.3%	23.1%	22.7%	25.9%	14.9%		
Colorado	1.06	24.7%	24.3%	25.7%	14.5%	29.1%	16.1%		
Connecticut	0.67	24.3%	25.7%	17.3%	10.9%	23.5%	12.9%		
Delaware	0.70	29.6%	31.4%	22.0%	20.0%				
District of Columbia	0.54	22.9%	31.2%	16.7%	14.4%	24.7%			
Florida	0.71	21.7%	24.4%	17.3%	13.6%	20.2%	10.5%	18.1%	
Georgia	0.77	19.6%	21.8%	16.8%	15.1%	21.7%	<b>1</b> .	1	
Hawaii	1.10	29.4%	27.2%	30.0%		36.5%	30.0%		
Idaho	1.25	21.8%	21.1%	26.4%		26.2%			
Illinois	0.80	29.7%	31.8%	25.5%	23.6%	31.3%	15.2%		
Indiana	0.85	25.3%	25.9%	22.1%	19.1%	27.3%			
lowa	0.68	31.6%	32.4%	22.1%	10.00	31.1%			
Kansas	0.97	23.8%	23.8%	23.1%	18.6%	28.1%			
кептиску	0.80	16.2%	16.4%	13.1%	13.5%				
Louisiana	0.61	21.8%	25.3%	15.3%	14.6%	15.3%			
Maine	0.90	24.7%	24.8%	22.5%	45 20/	46.20/	0.40/		
Maryland	0.65	19.8%	23.2%	14.9%	15.2%	16.3%	8.4%		
Massachusetts	0.59	26.9%	28.9%	17.1%	16.2%	24.4%	9.1%		
Minneseta	0.78	26.9%	28.2%	22.0%	20.9%	29.6%			
Mississippi	1.09	25.9%	20.7%	19.1%	17.5%				
Missouri	1.08	24.4%	24.7%	18.8%	17.8%				
Montana	0.80	24.4%	24.7%	21.1%	17.5%			27.8%	
Nebraska	0.63	23.2%	29.6%	18.6%		17.2%		27.870	
Nevada	1.01	25.2%	25.2%	25.4%	25.6%	25.3%			
New Hampshire	0.71	25.6%	26.1%	18.6%	2010/0	2010/10			
New Jersev	0.62	21.0%	24 5%	15.2%	12 4%	19.4%	9.7%		
New Mexico	1.12	19.8%	18.5%	20.7%	11.170	21.9%	51170	17.5%	
New York	0.67	23.2%	26.8%	18.0%	16.4%	22.5%	11.6%		
North Carolina	0.80	19.7%	21.0%	16.8%	15.7%	20.1%	11.2%	19.6%	
North Dakota	0.83	33.8%	34.5%	28.7%				35.2%	
Ohio	0.73	25.9%	27.0%	19.6%	18.9%	30.5%			
Oklahoma	0.96	21.3%	20.7%	19.9%	18.6%	29.1%		23.3%	
Oregon	1.00	20.8%	20.8%	20.9%		19.2%			
Pennsylvania	0.73	25.8%	27.1%	19.8%	16.7%	28.9%	10.5%		
Rhode Island	0.59	27.5%	29.4%	17.3%	13.2%	19.5%			
South Carolina	0.84	22.2%	23.6%	19.9%	18.6%	28.2%			
South Dakota	0.99	27.9%	27.8%	27.7%				32.8%	
Tennessee	1.28	15.2%	14.3%	18.2%	15.8%				
Texas	1.02	23.9%	23.3%	23.7%	16.8%	27.8%	5.1%		
Utah	1.55	13.5%	12.4%	19.2%		21.3%			
Vermont	1.20	27.5%	27.2%	32.7%			_		
Virginia	0.71	21.6%	22.9%	16.3%	17.1%	13.7%	]	_	
Washington	0.76	22.2%	22.9%	17.4%	15.4%	18.6%	15.2%	36.8%	
West Virginia	1.06	17.6%	17.6%	18.6%					
Wisconsin	0.57	33.7%	35.1%	19.9%	21.0%	19.7%		25.9%	
Wyoming	1.13	24.7%	24.4%	27.6%		27.6%		19.7%	

Note: Among men ages 18-64 who reported drinking at least once during the past 30 days.

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men, and a disparity scores equal to 1.00 indicates that minority men and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men


### **NEW AIDS CASES**

Since the beginning of the HIV/AIDS epidemic more than thirty years ago, the majority of new HIV infections and AIDS cases have been among men.<sup>40</sup> In particular, men who have sex with men (MSM) are at higher risk for HIV/AIDS, representing more than half (53%) of all people living with HIV/AIDS in the United States. Over time, the epidemic has taken a growing toll on men of color, particularly young black MSM.<sup>41</sup> Stigma and homophobia are major factors in HIV prevention and treatment, and many men who are HIV-positive are not aware of their status, contributing to spread of the infection.<sup>42</sup> Research also suggests that blacks with HIV/AIDS face greater barriers to accessing care than their white counterparts.<sup>43</sup> This indicator measures new AIDS cases per 100,000 among men for each racial and ethnic category. It includes both adults and adolescents 13 years and older, and is drawn from the CDC's HIV/AIDS Surveillance Supplemental Report.

#### **Highlights**

- The national average of new HIV/AIDS was 27.1 cases per 100,000 males ages 13 and older (Table 1.10). Men of color had a notably higher rate than white men (59.7 vs. 13.7). Within racial and ethnic groups across the United States, black men had the highest case rate (104.1), followed by Hispanic (40.8), American Indian and Alaska Native (17.3), and white men (13.7). Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men had the lowest case rate (8.0).
- There is considerable state-to-state variation in the rate of new AIDS cases. Most notably, the highest prevalence rate of new HIV/AIDS infections for almost all racial and ethnic groups (except Asian and Native Hawaiian Pacific Islander) was in the District of Columbia (306.0 cases/100,000 men), more than ten times higher than the national average.
- In 47 states and the District of Columbia, new AIDS cases were more prevalent among black men compared to all other racial and ethnic groups. Black men had the highest prevalence rate in the District of Columbia (492.1). The range for Hispanic men was significant as well, with the highest rates in District of Columbia (165.9) and New York (137.0).
- The national disparity score for HIV/AIDS was 4.37, the largest disparity score among all indicators in this report. This disparity score varied significantly across states, ranging from a high of 10.41 in Nebraska to a low of 0.46 in Hawaii.
- In Figure 1.10, it appears that most states are clustered near each other and close to the average for white men. This cluster effect can be explained in part by the very high prevalence rate in the District of Columbia (88.1), which is much

higher than all the other states and stands out at the far right of the graph. The figure also shows the disproportionate impact of AIDS on men of color, with all but two of the states in the upper guadrants.

The only two states in the lower quadrants with disparity scores less than 1.00 were Hawaii (0.46) and Idaho (0.60). In Hawaii, the AIDS case rate for white men was higher than the national average for white men, but in Idaho, men of all racial and ethnic groups had rates lower than the national average.



		,	AIDS Case Rate per 100,000 Men							
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native		
All States	4.37	27.1	13.7	59.7	104.1	40.8	8.0	17.3		
Alabama	5.52	17.7	7.9	43.7	49.1	11.9	6.6	0.0		
Alaska	2.78	14.1	9.8	27.2	40.0	22.8	0.0	34.4		
Arizona	1.42	20.4	17.9	25.4	53.6	23.8	8.4	22.0		
Arkansas	2.82	13.1	9.7	27.4	35.8	10.4	0.0	0.0		
California	1.17	28.5	26.6	31.1	75.4	31.2	8.2	29.9		
Colorado	2.12	15.1	11.9	25.3	64.8	18.9	9.0	21.7		
Connecticut	5.64	28.7	14.3	80.8	101 7	88.9	2.4	0.0		
Delaware	6.02	28.3	12.2	73.1	93.7	43.3	0.0	0.0		
District of Columbia	4.82	306.0	88.1	425.0	/92.1	165.9	0.0	182.1		
Elorida	4.82	56.8	20.9	423.0	101.0	58.0	6.6	182.1		
Fiorida	5.40	22.0	50.0	107.1	191.9	38.9	0.0	4.7		
Georgia	0.40	33.9	11.4	73.0	94.2	22.4	2.2	11.3		
	0.46	23.2	42.9	19./	68.9	40.8	13.3	116.1		
iuano	0.60	2.5	2.6	1.6	0.0	0.0	0.0	14.8		
Illinois	4.77	25.5	11.8	56.4	95.4	31.7	9.6	23.7		
Indiana	5.75	13.0	7.9	45.5	61.0	31.0	6.6	0.0		
lowa	6.85	3.9	2.7	18.7	34.7	15.1	6.0	0.0		
Kansas	2.50	7.8	6.4	15.9	21.4	18.1	0.0	0.0		
кептиску	5.37	12.3	8.5	45.6	56.2	31.2	0.0	26.4		
Louisiana	5.34	39.6	15.8	84.5	94.2	39.4	8.0	9.8		
Maine	5.60	8.8	7.7	43.3	47.0	99.9	0.0	0.0		
Maryland	9.00	41./	10.6	95.1	124.3	33.2	6.9	0.0		
Massachusetts	4.95	15.2	9.1	45.2	/0.1	55.0	1./	0.0		
Wichigan	7.04	12./	5.9	41.8	56.8	15.3	4.6	9.1		
Minnesota	7.48	7.7	4.5	33.8	67.2	29.0	3.2	14.5		
Missouri	5.39	29.6	11.4	61.3	63.7	55.9	0.0	0.0		
Missouri	5.61	14.6	8.8	49.2	62.8	25.5	3.3	9.4		
Wontana	2.09	1.6	1.4	3.0	57.2	0.0	0.0	0.0		
Nebraska	10.41	7.1	3.3	34.3	70.0	22.1	9.9	0.0		
Nevada	2.00	24.9	18.8	37.6	84.0	28.8	13.5	41.8		
New Hampshire	9.37	5.9	4.2	39.4	122.7	28.5	11.6	0.0		
New Jersey	5.99	35.3	13.1	78.7	144.8	58.1	4.7	56.4		
New Mexico	1.37	20.6	17.4	23.8	37.7	25.0	0.0	17.7		
New York	5.89	67.2	24.5	144.5	217.2	137.0	14.4	35.1		
North Carolina	6.16	23.4	9.4	58.1	79.5	8.9	5.3	38.9		
North Dakota	7.67	4.9	3.3	25.0	157.7	0.0	0.0	8.8		
Ohio	5.23	11.7	7.3	38.3	46.2	26.1	1.6	9.8		
Oklahoma	2.22	11.2	9.0	20.1	39.3	13.7	4.5	9.8		
Oregon	1.83	17.3	15.6	28.6	72.4	23.0	14.4	48.5		
Pennsylvania	10.00	22.6	9.6	96.0	124.0	83.3	2.8	14.5		
Rhode Island	4.89	21.0	12.7	62.3	89.6	65.8	9.1	0.0		
South Carolina	6.98	31.0	10.8	75.1	83.1	38.8	22.4	0.0		
South Dakota	6.78	2.9	1.8	12.1	66.8	16.5	0.0	4.6		
Tennessee	6.55	24.8	11.9	77.9	93.2	41.6	0.0	0.0		
lexas	2.11	28.3	18.7	39.5	91.8	25.5	11.2	5.9		
Utah	1.90	6.9	6.2	11.7	58.7	10.6	4.3	0.0		
Vermont	5.63	5.1	4.5	25.2	57.5	35.9	0.0	0.0		
Virginia	4.40	18.3	9.3	40.8	55.7	24.7	0.8	11.3		
Washington	1.68	14.6	13.2	22.2	49.3	23.5	6.5	17.0		
West Virginia	5.71	9.3	7.6	43.3	45.2	47.5	43.2	0.0		
Wisconsin	7.27	6.2	3.6	26.1	42.9	18.3	5.1	5.6		
Wyoming	3.24	7.1	5.9	19.0	0.0	29.4	0.0	0.0		

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men, and a disparity scores equal to 1.00 indicates that minority men and white men are doing the same. Due to the large number of states with a rate of 0.0, there is no indication of the best state for black, Hispanic, Asian and NHPI, and American Indian and Alaska Native men.

Source: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. AIDS cases, by geographic area of residence and metropolitan statistical area of residence, 2004. HIV/AIDS Surveillance Supplemental Report 2006; 12(No. 2). Population data from the Population Division, U.S. Census Bureau.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

Best state in column
Worst state in column

# ACCESS AND UTILIZATION

Men and women use health care differently. In some cases, men and women use different types of care and in other cases, services are utilized at different rates. Men generally use health care at lower rates than women. This is largely due to women's reproductive health care needs and lower rates of chronic illness among men. In addition to gender differences, men of different racial and ethnic backgrounds access and utilize care differently. Men of color (black, Hispanic, and American Indian and Alaska Native men, in particular) face greater barriers and challenges in accessing care, which often leads to lower use of recommended health services. As there is considerable state variation in measures of access and utilization, aggregate statistics that describe men nationally or even statewide can mask gaping disparities between men of different racial and ethnic groups.

State policies can also affect men's access to care. Whether a state economy is dominated by jobs in industries with high rates of coverage (i.e. manufacturing) or dominated by jobs in industries with lower insurance rates (i.e. agriculture or service), affects the insurance rate in the state. Access and utilization rates are also affected by Medicaid eligibility policy, local health care provider availability, and men's ability to shoulder the out-of-pocket costs associated with their care. Interactions with the health care system, such as an ongoing relationship with a physician, also influence how men obtain and use services. The importance of screening services, such as colorectal cancer screenings, has been well documented.<sup>44</sup> Services like routine dental care, which maintains healthy teeth and gums, and medical checkups, are also recognized as important.<sup>45</sup>

This chapter focuses on widely accepted measures of health care access: insurance status, having a regular healthcare provider, and experiencing financial barriers to timely care. This chapter also examines the use of selected preventive services including routine checkups, colorectal cancer screenings, and dental care. The state-level data presented in this chapter also highlight variations in access and utilization rates across racial and ethnic groups. The data in this section are drawn from the Current Population Survey conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau every March and the Behavioral Risk Factor and Surveillance Survey conducted annually by the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). The indicators included in this dimension are:

- 1. No Health Insurance Coverage
- 2. No Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider
- 3. No Routine Checkup
- 4. No Dental Checkup
- 5. No Colorectal Cancer Screening
- 6. No Doctor Visit Due to Cost

# **NO HEALTH INSURANCE COVERAGE**

Health insurance, be it private or public, has been demonstrated to greatly facilitate the use of health care services.<sup>46</sup> There is a significant body of research that has demonstrated the important role that insurance plays in making health care affordable and accessible. In the U.S., the majority of men get their insurance through their employer. Men who are insured are more likely to get recommended levels of preventive care, higher quality care, and to have better health outcomes. There are also numerous studies that demonstrate that the uninsured face more barriers to accessing care.<sup>47</sup> This indicator reports the percentage of men ages 18 to 64 who were uninsured based on data from the 2006 to 2008 Current Population Surveys from the U.S. Census Bureau.

### Highlights

- Nationally, about one in five (22.4%) men ages 18 to 64 lacked health insurance coverage (Table 2.1). On average, 15.7% of white men were uninsured compared to 46.0% of Hispanics, 38.5% of American Indians and Alaska Natives, 28.8% of blacks, and 21.0% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islanders.
- The uninsured rate ranged from 11.6% of men in Massachusetts to one-third of men in Texas (33.3%).
- There was considerable variation in uninsured rates in the states and among the rates of men who were uninsured within racial and ethnic groups across the states. For example, only 17.3% of Hispanic men in Hawaii were uninsured compared to 67.5% in North Carolina. Among black men, the range varied from a low of 16.0% uninsured in Massachusetts to a high of 40.6% in Nebraska.
- The U.S. disparity score for the uninsured was 2.27, indicating that the uninsured rate for men of color was over twice that of white men. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 1.07 in Hawaii to a high of 4.81 in the District of Columbia, meaning that men of color in the District of Columbia had an uninsured rate that was almost five times the rate of white men. The high disparity score in the District of Columbia was largely due to ten-fold difference in the uninsured rates between Hispanic (43.8%) men compared to white men (4.7%).
- In Figure 2.1, all the states were in the upper quadrants and had disparities that exceeded 1.00, meaning that the uninsured rates were higher for men of color than for white men in all states.
- In states in the upper left quadrant of Figure 2.1, white men were uninsured at rates below the national average, but above the uninsured rate for minority men. Connecticut, Minnesota, Nebraska, New Jersey, and Wisconsin had among

the lowest uninsured rates in the nation for white men, but disparity scores that were higher than the national average. The District of Columbia was a notable outlier with a very low uninsured rate for white men, and the highest disparity score in the nation (4.81).

A number of states (Arkansas, Florida, Louisiana, New Mexico, and Tennessee) in the upper right quadrant had among the highest uninsured rates for white men but disparity scores that approached 2.00. In these states, both men of color and white men had high uninsured rates.



Table 2.1. NO Healt	Table 2.1. No Health Insurance Coverage, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006 - 2008									
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Prevalen Black	ce Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native		
All States	2.27	22.4%	15.7%	35.8%	28.8%	46.0%	21.0%	38.5%		
Alabama	1.87	19.9%	15.4%	28.9%	24.9%					
Alaska	1.75	25.3%	21.3%	37.3%		28.4%	26.8%	49.3%		
Arizona	2.53	26.2%	16.1%	40.8%		46.7%				
Arkansas	1.84	27.0%	22.6%	41.6%	37.2%	64.0%				
California	2.30	27.4%	15.8%	36.4%	26.5%	43.3%	22.4%			
Colorado	2.34	22.5%	16.8%	39.4%	30.7%	43.1%				
Connecticut	2.74	15.1%	10.7%	29.2%	28.5%	36.9%	12.1%			
Delaware	2.12	16.3%	12.1%	25.6%	16.7%	48.8%				
District of Columbia	4.81	15.6%	4.7%	22.8%	18.7%	43.8%				
Florida	1.90	28.8%	21.3%	40.5%	33.4%	46.3%	31.2%			
Georgia	2.32	24.7%	16.0%	37.1%	30.9%	62.9%	20.4%			
Hawaii	1.07	12.2%	11.5%	12.3%		17.3%	10.7%			
Idaho	2.14	21.1%	18.3%	39.1%		46.9%				
Illinois	2.25	20.1%	14.2%	32.0%	29.9%	40.8%	15.4%			
Indiana	2.14	17.2%	15.0%	32.1%	28.9%	43.2%				
Iowa	2.15	14.4%	12.7%	27.4%	20.9%	34.4%				
Kansas	2.71	17.2%	13.1%	35.5%	26.2%	48.8%				
Kentucky	2.06	20.1%	17.9%	36.9%	30.4%					
Louisiana	1.80	29.4%	22.9%	41.2%	37.7%					
Maine	1.58	15.3%	14.9%	23.6%						
Maryland	2.38	19.8%	12.5%	29.8%	21.9%	59.8%	17.3%			
Massachusetts	1.60	11.6%	10.4%	16.7%	16.0%	21.6%	12.4%			
Michigan	1.86	17.2%	14.7%	27.4%	29.8%	30.0%	11.8%			
Minnesota	2.86	12.0%	9.6%	27.5%	19.5%	44.2%	16.9%			
Mississippi	2.44	26.6%	16.6%	40.6%	38.1%					
Missouri	1.67	18.0%	16.3%	27.1%	28.1%	39.7%				
Montana	2.28	22.8%	20.3%	46.4%						
Nebraska	2.62	18.1%	14.5%	38.1%	40.6%	41.5%				
Nevada	1.94	24.2%	17.5%	34.1%	21.6%	42.3%	23.3%			
New Hampshire	2.33	16.8%	15.4%	35.8%		53.1%				
New Jersey	3.07	21.1%	11.6%	35.5%	30.9%	47.9%	16.7%			
New Mexico	1.98	31.5%	20.4%	40.5%		37.5%		63.9%		
New York	2.12	21.2%	14.7%	31.3%	28.3%	37.8%	23.6%			
North Carolina	2.24	24.1%	17.2%	38.6%	28.0%	67.5%				
North Dakota	3.16	17.9%	14.3%	45.1%				53.3%		
Ohio	1.83	16.4%	14.6%	26.7%	25.3%	40.1%				
Oklahoma	1.83	25.0%	20.3%	37.1%	30.5%	51.7%		41.4%		
Oregon	2.15	25.7%	20.9%	45.0%		63.8%	21.5%			
Pennsylvania	1.74	15.2%	13.6%	23.7%	23.1%	29.0%	17.0%			
Rhode Island	2.23	15.8%	12.8%	28.6%	25.4%	31.9%	21.6%			
South Carolina	1.84	23.4%	18.3%	33.6%	29.7%	64.9%				
South Dakota	3.51	16.8%	13.4%	47.2%				53.5%		
Tennessee	1.87	24.2%	20.2%	37.7%	29.7%	61.2%				
Texas	2.33	33.3%	19.5%	45.4%	32.9%	51.3%	27.3%			
Utah	3.03	19.5%	14.5%	43.8%		49.9%				
Vermont	1.28	15.1%	14.9%	18.9%						
Virginia	2.27	19.8%	13.9%	31.7%	22.1%	58.4%	24.6%			
Washington	2.15	17.8%	14.1%	30.3%	31.9%	43.3%	16.8%			
West Virginia	1.31	20.9%	20.6%	27.0%						
Wisconsin	2.73	14.1%	11.3%	30.9%	26.1%	41.0%				
Wyoming	2.02	20.0%	17.9%	36.1%		37.2%				

Note: Among men ages 18-64.

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Current Population Survey, 2006-2008.



# **NO PERSONAL DOCTOR/HEALTH CARE PROVIDER**

Having an ongoing relationship with a doctor or health care provider can improve access to health care services. Having a regular doctor increases the likelihood of receiving recommended screening and preventive services as well as ongoing care to manage chronic health problems.<sup>48</sup> Many factors influence the likelihood of having a regular doctor, including insurance status and the availability of care in the communities where patients reside. The data for this indicator are drawn from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey (BRFSS). The survey questions asked respondents if they have one person they think of as their personal doctor or health care provider.

- Nationally, more than 1 in 4 (28.0%) men ages 18 to 64 did not have a personal doctor/health care provider (Table 2.2). On average, 49.1% of Hispanic and 38.1% of American Indian and Alaska Native men lacked a personal health care provider as did 30.3% of black and 25.8% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men, all higher rates than 22.6% of white men.
- The share of men who did not have a personal health care provider ranged from a low of 16.0% of men in Delaware to a high of 42.2% in Alaska. There was also variation within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, 23.5% of Hispanic men in Hawaii lacked a personal health care provider compared with 73.5% of Hispanic men in North Carolina where the uninsured rate was also high for this group (Table 2.2).
- The U.S. disparity score was 1.71 meaning that on average, minority men had no regular provider at rates that exceeded white men by 70%. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.81 in Hawaii to a high of 2.43 in Rhode Island, where half of Hispanic men were without a personal doctor.
- In Figure 2.2, in Hawaii, the only state in the lower quadrants with a disparity score less than 1.00, a smaller share of men of color went without a personal doctor than white men, however, a slightly higher share of white men in Hawaii lacked a personal doctor than the average for white men in the U.S.
- Rhode Island and Connecticut were near the top of the upper left quadrant with among the highest disparity scores in the U.S (2.43 and 2.29, respectively). However, the share of white men without a personal health care provider was lower than the national average for white men in these states.
- Several rural and frontier states in the upper right quadrant, Alaska, Wyoming, Montana, North Dakota, and Idaho had higher than average rates of no personal provider among both white and minority men.



Disparity Score         All Men All States         White Lask         All Minority Mate         Black Hispark         Hispark Hispark         All MH         Mate Minity Mate           Albstas         1.71         28.0%         22.6%         38.7%         30.3%         49.1%         25.8%         38.3%           Alabana         1.55         27.1%         23.2%         30.0%         35.2%						Prevalen	ce		<u> </u>
Alf States       1.71       28.0%       22.6%       38.7%       0.0.3%       49.1%       25.8%       38.2%         Alashan       1.05       27.1%       23.2%       36.0%       35.2%       52.3%	State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native
Alabama       1.55       27.1%       23.2%       36.0%       35.2%       51.5%       54.3         Alaska       1.07       42.2%       28.4%       51.4%       55.1%       61.4         Arkanasa       1.57       24.4%       21.8%       34.3%       26.0%       59.6%       51.6%       61.4         Colorado       1.76       30.4%       24.9%       43.7%       32.1%       48.2%       28.5%       23.6%       20.7%       43.5%       23.6%       29.7%       43.5%       23.6%       42.3%         Connecticut       2.29       19.1%       15.3%       35.0%       29.7%       43.5%       36.6%       42.3%         District of Columbia       1.20       28.3%       24.9%       29.8%       27.1%       40.3%       42.3%         Georgia       1.28       28.4%       25.4%       30.5%       37.2%       40.3%       42.3%         Idaho       1.57       34.4%       55.8%       40.9%       30.5%       37.2%       40.3%       42.3%       42.3%       43.6%       42.9%       43.6%       42.9%       43.6%       42.9%       43.6%       42.9%       43.6%       42.9%       43.6%       42.9%       43.6%       42.9%	All States	1.71	28.0%	22.6%	38.7%	30.3%	49.1%	25.8%	38.1%
Alaska       1.07       42.2%       40.7%       43.6%       54.3         Arizona       1.81       37.2%       28.4%       51.4%       55.1%       61.4         Arizonas       1.57       24.4%       21.8%       34.3%       27.3%       52.4%       29.3%       50.6%         Colirodio       1.76       30.6%       24.9%       43.7%       32.1%       48.2%       28.5%       50.6%         Connecticut       2.29       19.1%       15.3%       35.0%       29.7%       43.5%       23.6%       40.3%       21.6%       30.4%       42.9         District of Columbia       1.20       28.3%       22.6%       30.5%       37.2%       66.6%       30.4%       42.9         Goorgia       1.28       28.4%       35.5%       55.8%       61.6%       16.7%       16.7%         Hawaii       0.81       19.9%       23.4%       35.3%       24.9%       50.7%       43.5%       22.9%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       16.7%       17.1%       16.7%       17.1%       17.1%       17.1%       17.1%       17.1%	Alabama	1.55	27.1%	23.2%	36.0%	35.2%			
Arizona       1.81       37.2%       28.4%       51.4%       51.1%       61.4         Arkanass       1.57       24.4%       21.8%       34.3%       26.0%       59.6%       20.3%         Colorado       1.76       30.4%       24.9%       43.7%       32.1%       48.2%       28.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       40.0%       30.7%       46.6%       30.4%       42.3%       22.5%       10.7%       40.3%       42.3       55.8%       10.5%       51.8%       61.6%       30.4%       42.3%         Georgia       1.28       28.4%       25.4%       30.5%       37.2%       10.7%       10.5%       10.5%       55.8%       61.6%       30.4%       42.3%         Idaho       1.57       38.4%       22.5%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       29.6%       43.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5%       20.5	Alaska	1.07	42.2%	40.7%	43.6%				54.1%
Arkansas       1.57       24.4%       21.8%       34.3%       26.0%       59.6%         California       1.88       36.5%       24.9%       44.3%       22.1%       82.4%       29.3%         Connecticut       2.29       19.1%       15.3%       25.2%       22.7%       43.5%       22.6%       43.5%         Delaware       1.87       15.0%       13.5%       22.2%       43.5%       22.6%       30.4%       42.6%         Delaware       1.87       15.0%       24.9%       29.8%       27.1%       40.3%       42.6%         Georgia       1.28       28.4%       25.6%       30.5%       37.7%       16.7%       42.6%         Hawaii       0.31       19.9%       23.9%       19.3%       24.9%       50.7%       48.4%       1.67%       16.7%       48.4%       1.67%	Arizona	1.81	37.2%	28.4%	51.4%		55.1%		61.4%
California       1.88       36.5%       23.6%       44.3%       27.3%       52.4%       29.3%         Colorado       1.76       30.4%       24.9%       43.7%       32.1%       48.2%       28.5%         Connecticut       2.29       19.1%       15.3%       35.0%       29.7%       42.5%       23.5%         District of Columbia       1.20       28.3%       24.9%       22.5%       40.3%       15         Florida       1.51       31.7%       26.4%       40.0%       30.7%       46.6%       30.4%       42.5         Georgia       1.28       28.4%       25.4%       30.5%       37.2%       16.7%         Idaho       1.57       38.4%       35.5%       29.6%       43.9%       22.9%         Idaho       1.67       38.4%       35.5%       24.9%       26.5%       16.5%         Imdian       1.62       24.5%       22.2%       44.1%       49.2%       10.3%         Indiana       1.40       29.5%       23.5%       33.3%       47.1%       40.5%         Kanasa       1.40       29.5%       23.5%       33.5%       23.6%       35.5%       24.2%         Markentst       2.09	Arkansas	1.57	24.4%	21.8%	34.3%	26.0%	59.6%		
Colorado       1.76       90.4%       24.9%       43.7%       32.1%       48.2%       28.5%         Connecticut       2.29       19.1%       15.5%       25.2%       20.5%       13.5%       23.6%       15.5%         District of Columbia       1.20       28.3%       24.9%       29.5%       27.1%       40.3%       42.3%         Georgia       1.28       28.4%       25.4%       20.5%       16.6%       30.4%       42.3%         Hawaii       0.81       19.9%       23.9%       19.3%       61.6%       30.4%       42.3%         Idaho       1.57       38.4%       35.5%       25.5%       16.7%       61.6%       10.9%         Idaina       1.62       24.5%       21.8%       35.3%       24.9%       50.7%       48.4%         Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.5%       33.3%       47.1%       49.2%       48.3%       49.9%       48.3%       49.9%       48.3%       49.9%       48.3%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.3%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.3%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%       48.4%	California	1.88	36.5%	23.6%	44.3%	27.3%	52.4%	29.3%	
Connecticut         2.29         19.3%         15.3%         25.2%         20.5%         23.5%         23.6%           Delaware         1.87         16.0%         13.5%         22.5%         20.5%         40.3%           Florida         1.51         20.7%         40.3%         40.3%         42.3%           Florida         1.51         31.7%         26.4%         40.0%         30.7%         46.6%         30.4%         42.3%           Georgia         1.28         28.4%         35.5%         55.8%         55.8%         56.6%         43.9%         22.9%         16.7%           Idaho         1.57         38.4%         35.5%         55.8%         29.6%         43.9%         22.9%         16.6%         20.9%         16.6%         20.9%         44.9%         42.9%         20.7%         20.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         22.9%         10.3%         10.3%         10.3%         10.3%         10.3%	Colorado	1.76	30.4%	24.9%	43.7%	32.1%	48.2%	28.5%	
Delaware         1.87         1.50%         2.5.2%         20.5%         7 <td>Connecticut</td> <td>2.29</td> <td>19.1%</td> <td>15.3%</td> <td>35.0%</td> <td>29.7%</td> <td>43.5%</td> <td>23.6%</td> <td></td>	Connecticut	2.29	19.1%	15.3%	35.0%	29.7%	43.5%	23.6%	
District of Columbia         1.20         28.3%         24.9%         29.8%         27.1%         40.3%           Florida         1.51         31.7%         26.4%         40.0%         30.7%         46.6%         30.4%         42.5           Georgia         1.28         28.4%         25.6%         30.5%         55.8%         27.2%         16.7%           Idaho         1.57         38.4%         35.5%         25.6%         43.9%         22.9%         16.7%           Ilminois         1.73         25.6%         19.9%         34.5%         20.6%         43.9%         22.9%         10.7%           Iowa         1.99         24.2%         21.8%         35.3%         24.9%         50.7%         12.9%           Iowa         1.99         24.2%         22.2%         45.3%         33.3%         47.1%         49.2%           Louisiana         1.40         25.5%         13.2%         25.5%         24.2%	Delaware	1.87	16.0%	13.5%	25.2%	20.5%			
Florida       1.51       31.7%       26.4%       40.0%       30.7%       46.6%       30.4%       42.5         Georgia       1.28       28.4%       25.4%       32.6%       30.5%       32.3%       33.3%       47.1%       30.3%       33.3%       47.1%       33.3%       47.1%       33.3%       47.1%       33.3%       47.2%       33.3%       47.2%       33.3%       24.2%       33.3%       24.2%       33.3%       24.2%       33.3%       24.2%       33.3%       33.3%       24.2%	District of Columbia	1.20	28.3%	24.9%	29.8%	27.1%	40.3%		
Georgia         1.28         28.4%         25.4%         32.6%         30.5%         37.2%           Hawaii         0.81         19.9%         23.9%         15.3%         23.5%         16.7%           Idaho         1.57         38.4%         35.5%         29.6%         43.9%         22.9%           Indiana         1.62         24.5%         21.8%         35.3%         29.6%         43.9%         22.9%           Indiana         1.62         24.5%         21.8%         35.3%         29.6%         43.9%         22.9%           Kansas         1.90         23.1%         20.0%         38.0%         26.7%         48.4%         49.2%           Kentucky         1.30         22.7%         22.1%         28.3%         25.3%         43.6%         15.5%           Maryland         1.49         22.8%         18.3%         25.9%         26.8%         35.3%         24.2%           Minesota         1.57         32.4%         30.3%         47.3%         43.4%         43.4%           Neissispip         1.39         31.6%         27.3%         38.1%         37.9%         43.4%         43.3%           New JampShire         1.27         1.26%         <	Florida	1.51	31.7%	26.4%	40.0%	30.7%	46.6%	30.4%	42.3%
Hawaii       0.81       19.9%       23.9%       19.3%       23.5%       16.7%         Idaho       1.73       38.4%       35.5%       55.8%       61.6%       1         Indiana       1.62       24.5%       21.8%       35.3%       24.9%       50.7%       1         Iowa       1.99       24.2%       22.2%       44.1%       49.2%       1       1         Kanasa       1.90       23.1%       20.0%       38.0%       26.7%       48.4%       1         Maine       1.43       18.2%       17.8%       25.5%       1 </td <td>Georgia</td> <td>1.28</td> <td>28.4%</td> <td>25.4%</td> <td>32.6%</td> <td>30.5%</td> <td>37.2%</td> <td></td> <td></td>	Georgia	1.28	28.4%	25.4%	32.6%	30.5%	37.2%		
Idaho       1.57       38.4%       35.5%       55.8%       61.6%         Illinois       1.73       25.6%       19.9%       34.5%       29.6%       43.9%       22.9%         Iowa       1.62       24.2%       22.2%       44.1%       49.2%       49.2%         Kansas       1.90       23.1%       20.0%       38.0%       26.7%       48.4%         Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.1%       28.3%       53.3%       43.6%       15.5%         Louisiana       1.40       29.5%       25.2%       35.3%       33.3%       47.1%       43.6%       15.5%         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       17.8%       25.5%       25.3%       26.8%       43.6%       15.5%         Mississippi       1.39       16.5%       118.9%       28.3%       25.9%       26.8%       43.6%       42.2%         Minesota       1.57       32.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.6%       48.1         Mississippi       1.39       31.6%       27.3%       38.1%       37.9%       48.1         Nebraka       2.12       2.4%       30.3%       41.5%       50.4%       48.1         Nethampshire <t< td=""><td>Hawaii</td><td>0.81</td><td>19.9%</td><td>23.9%</td><td>19.3%</td><td></td><td>23.5%</td><td>16.7%</td><td></td></t<>	Hawaii	0.81	19.9%	23.9%	19.3%		23.5%	16.7%	
Illinois       1.73       25.6%       19.9%       34.5%       29.6%       43.9%       22.9%         Indiana       1.62       24.5%       21.8%       35.3%       24.9%       50.7%         Kansas       1.90       23.1%       20.0%       38.0%       26.7%       48.4%         Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.1%       28.7%       36.9%       10.0%         Louisiana       1.40       22.5%       25.2%       55.3%       33.3%       47.1%       48.4%         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       113.2%       27.5%       25.6%       55.3%       24.2%         Michigan       1.43       20.1%       113.2%       27.5%       25.9%       26.8%       24.2%         Missisopi       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       30.6%       24.2%       48.1%         Missisopi       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       30.6%       30.6%       48.1%         Newtares       2.12       2.4%       30.3%       41.3%       50.4%       48.1%         Newtares       2.12       2.4%       30.5%       30.6%       30.5%       24.2%       48.1%         Newtares       2.09       2.0% <t< td=""><td>Idaho</td><td>1.57</td><td>38.4%</td><td>35.5%</td><td>55.8%</td><td></td><td>61.6%</td><td></td><td></td></t<>	Idaho	1.57	38.4%	35.5%	55.8%		61.6%		
Indiana       1.62       24.5%       21.8%       35.3%       24.9%       50.7%         Iowa       1.99       24.2%       22.2%       44.1%       92.%         Kansas       1.90       23.1%       20.0%       38.0%       26.7%       48.4%         Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.1%       28.7%       36.9%       1.00         Louisiana       1.40       29.5%       25.2%       35.3%       33.3%       47.1%         Maine       1.43       18.2%       17.8%       25.5%       7.5%       35.3%       24.2%         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       18.9%       25.9%       26.8%       15.5%       1         Michigan       1.43       20.1%       18.1%       25.9%       26.8%       1         Missouri       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       30.6%       0.6%       48.3         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       41.3%       37.9%       48.3         New ada       1.71       39.8%       30.2%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%       60.3%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       21.6%       30.5%       17.0%	Illinois	1.73	25.6%	19.9%	34.5%	29.6%	43.9%	22.9%	
lowa       1.99       24.2%       22.2%       44.1%       49.2%         Kansas       1.90       23.1%       20.0%       38.0%       26.7%       48.4%         Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.1%       28.7%       56.9%       1         Louisiana       1.40       29.5%       25.2%       35.3%       33.3%       47.1%         Maine       1.43       18.2%       17.8%       25.5%       1       1         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       13.2%       27.5%       23.6%       35.3%       24.2%         Mississippi       1.39       16.5%       13.2%       27.5%       23.6%       35.3%       24.2%       24.2%         Mississippi       1.39       1.6%       27.3%       38.1%       37.9%       1       36.6%       24.2%       24.2%       48.3         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       11.3%       58.4%       48.3       1       49.0%       48.3       1       1       49.3%       17.0%       1       1       49.3%       1       1       49.3%       1       1       48.3       1       1       1       1       1       1       1 <td< td=""><td>Indiana</td><td>1.62</td><td>24.5%</td><td>21.8%</td><td>35.3%</td><td>24.9%</td><td>50.7%</td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Indiana	1.62	24.5%	21.8%	35.3%	24.9%	50.7%		
Kansas       1.90       23.1%       20.0%       38.0%       26.7%       48.4%         Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.1%       28.7%       36.9%         Louisiana       1.40       29.5%       25.2%       35.3%       33.3%       47.1%         Maine       1.43       18.2%       17.8%       25.5%       33.5%       43.6%       15.5%         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       18.9%       25.3%       23.6%       35.3%       24.2%         Missouri       1.43       20.1%       18.1%       25.9%       26.8%       43.6%       24.2%         Missouri       1.39       31.6%       27.3%       38.1%       37.9%       43.4%       48.1         Missouri       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       35.0%       30.6%       48.7%         Nebraska       2.12       2.4%       19.5%       41.3%       58.4%       48.1         Newada       1.71       39.3%       30.2%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       75.5%       30.5%       73.5%       50.4         New York       1.86       21.5%       15	lowa	1.99	24.2%	22.2%	44.1%		49.2%		
Kentucky       1.30       22.7%       22.1%       28.7%       36.9%         Louisiana       1.40       29.5%       25.2%       35.3%       33.3%       47.1%         Maine       1.43       18.2%       17.8%       25.5%       33.3%       47.1%         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       18.9%       28.3%       25.3%       43.6%       15.5%       1         Michigan       1.43       20.1%       18.1%       25.9%       25.9%       26.8%       24.2%         Mississippi       1.39       31.6%       27.3%       38.1%       37.9%       43.4%         Mississippi       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       30.6%       48.4%       48.4%         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       41.3%       58.4%       48.4%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       15.1%       30.6%       73.5%       50.4%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       15.1%       31.6%       24.1%       43.5%       17.0%         New Hampshire       1.26       32.3%       25.1%       40.6%       36.5%       50.4%       65.4%       60.	Kansas	1.90	23.1%	20.0%	38.0%	26.7%	48.4%		
Louisiana 1.40 29.5% 25.2% 35.3% 33.3% 47.1% Maine 1.43 18.2% 17.8% 25.5% Maryland 1.49 22.8% 18.9% 25.3% 43.6% 15.5% Massachusetts 2.09 16.5% 13.2% 27.5% 23.6% 35.3% 24.2% Michigan 1.43 20.1% 18.1% 25.9% 25.9% 26.8% Michigan 1.43 20.1% 18.1% 25.9% 25.9% 26.8% Mississippi 1.39 31.6% 27.3% 38.1% 37.9% Mississippi 1.39 31.6% 27.2% 25.8% 35.0% 30.6% Montana 1.12 39.1% 38.8% 43.4% Nebraska 2.12 22.4% 19.5% 41.3% 58.4% Newada 1.71 39.8% 30.2% 51.7% 41.0% 60.3% New Hampshire 1.77 17.6% 17.3% 22.0% New Vork 1.48 34.2% 27.5% 40.6% 38.7% 50.4 New Vork 1.48 34.2% 27.5% 40.6% 38.7% 50.4 North Carolina 1.62 32.3% 25.1% 40.7% 30.6% 73.5% 24.0% 31.6% Ohio 1.43 22.3% 25.1% 40.7% 30.6% 53.4% 26.5% Ohio 1.43 22.3% 25.1% 40.7% 30.6% 53.4% 26.5% Oregon 1.71 30.1% 27.4% 46.9% 60.9% Pennsylvania 1.88 17.2% 14.8% 27.8% 28.0% 26.4% 30.3% Rhode Island 2.43 20.1% 16.0% 39.0% 29.2% 50.2% South Carolina 1.55 30.3% 27.5% 40.1% 52.1% 40.3% South Dakota 1.55 30.3% 28.3% 46.6% 52.6% South Carolina 1.59 25.9% 21.4% 34.1% 32.7% 40.8% South Carolina 1.59 25.9% 21.4% 34.1% 32.7% 40.8% South Dakota 1.55 30.3% 27.5% 40.1% 52.1% 25.4% Utah 1.74 33.5% 29.8% 51.9% Vermont 1.74 18.6% 18.0% 31.3% Virginia 1.43 25.0% 23.1% 33.1% 28.8% 51.2% Washington 1.61 22.2% 21.7% 25.1% 22.2% 26.7% 16.7% West Virginia 1.07 30.2% 30.1% 32.1% Wisconsin 1.16 22.2% 21.7% 25.1% 22.2% 26.7% 16.7%	Kentucky	1.30	22.7%	22.1%	28.7%	36.9%			
Maine       1.43       18.2%       17.8%       25.5%         Maryland       1.49       22.8%       18.9%       25.3%       43.6%       15.5%         Michigan       1.43       20.1%       13.2%       27.5%       23.6%       35.3%       24.2%         Minnesota       1.57       32.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.4%       43.4%         Missouri       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       30.6%       43.6%       43.6%       43.4%         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.4%       48.1         Nevada       1.71       39.8%       30.2%       50.4%       60.3%       70.6%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       15.1%       31.6%       24.1%       43.5%       17.0%         New Harpshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       21.5%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       30.4%         North Carolina       1.62       32.3%       25.1%       40.7%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       31.6%         Orido       1.43       22.3%       25.3%       35.2%       36.5%       52.4%       30.4%       30.6%	Louisiana	1.40	29.5%	25.2%	35.3%	33.3%	47.1%		
Maryland       1.49       22.8%       18.9%       28.3%       25.3%       43.6%       15.5%       1         Massachusetts       2.09       16.5%       13.2%       27.5%       23.6%       35.3%       24.2%         Minesota       1.57       32.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.4%       43.6%       42.2%         Minesota       1.57       32.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.4%       48.3%         Missouri       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       35.0%       30.6%       48.3%         Nontana       1.12       39.1%       38.8%       34.4%       58.4%       48.3%         Newataa       1.71       39.8%       30.2%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       15.1%       31.6%       24.1%       43.5%       17.0%         New Mexico       1.48       34.2%       27.5%       40.6%       38.7%       50.4         North Dakota       1.56       35.8%       34.3%       53.6%       24.0%       31.6%         Oregon       1.71       30.1%       27.4%       46.9%       60.9%       60.9%       60.9%       60.9%	Maine	1.43	18.2%	17.8%	25.5%				
Massachusetts       2.09       16.5%       13.2%       27.5%       23.6%       35.3%       24.2%         Michigan       1.43       20.1%       18.1%       25.9%       25.9%       26.8%         Minnesota       1.57       32.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.4%         Mississippi       1.39       31.6%       27.3%       38.1%       37.9%         Missouri       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       35.0%       30.6%       48.1         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       41.3%       58.4%       48.1         Nevada       1.71       39.8%       30.2%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%       70.7%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       15.1%       31.6%       24.1%       43.5%       17.0%         New Horsey       2.09       22.0%       15.1%       31.6%       24.1%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       31.6%         North Carolina       1.62       32.3%       25.1%       40.7%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       31.6%         Ohio       1.43       22.3%       25.1%       30.5%       27.6%       00.6%       65.6	Maryland	1.49	22.8%	18.9%	28.3%	25.3%	43.6%	15.5%	
Michigan       1.43       20.1%       18.1%       25.9%       25.9%       26.8%         Minnesota       1.57       32.4%       30.3%       47.5%       43.4%         Mississippi       1.39       31.6%       27.3%       38.1%       37.9%         Mississippi       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       35.0%       30.6%         Montana       1.12       39.1%       38.8%       43.4%       48.3         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       41.3%       58.4%       48.3         Newdad       1.71       39.8%       30.2%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%       50.4         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       18.0%       30.6%       73.5%       17.0%         New Vark       1.86       21.5%       15.7%       29.2%       23.5%       39.5%       18.0%         North Carolina       1.62       32.3%       25.1%       40.7%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       31.6         Oklahoma       1.39       28.9%       25.3%       35.2%       36.0%       53.4%       26.2       27.6%       27.6%       26.2       27.6%       26.2       27.6%	Massachusetts	2.09	16.5%	13.2%	27.5%	23.6%	35.3%	24.2%	
Minisola         1.37         32.4%         30.3%         47.3%         43.4%           Mississippi         1.39         31.6%         27.3%         38.1%         37.9%           Mississippi         1.36         27.2%         25.8%         35.0%         30.6%           Montana         1.12         39.1%         38.8%         43.4%         48.1           Nebraska         2.12         22.4%         19.5%         41.3%         58.4%           Nevada         1.71         39.8%         30.2%         51.7%         41.0%         60.3%           New Hampshire         1.27         17.6%         17.3%         22.0%         15.1%         31.6%         24.1%         43.5%         17.0%           New Hexico         1.48         34.2%         27.5%         40.6%         38.7%         50.4           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.2           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.2<	Minnesete	1.43	20.1%	18.1%	25.9%	25.9%	26.8%		
Missispin       1.35       31.0%       30.1%       30.1%       37.3%         Missouri       1.36       27.2%       25.8%       35.0%       30.6%         Montana       1.12       39.1%       38.8%       43.4%       48.1         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       41.3%       58.4%         New Jassie       1.71       39.8%       30.2%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%         New Hampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       51.7%       41.0%       60.3%       70.5%       50.4         New York       1.86       21.5%       15.7%       29.2%       23.5%       39.5%       18.0%         North Carolina       1.62       32.3%       25.1%       40.7%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       31.6%         Ohio       1.43       22.3%       21.1%       30.2%       35.6%       36.0%       53.4%       26.2         Oregon       1.71       30.1%       27.4%       46.9%       60.9%       60.9%       60.9%       60.9%       60.9%       60.4% <td>Mississippi</td> <td>1.57</td> <td>32.4%</td> <td>30.3%</td> <td>47.5%</td> <td>43.4% 27.0%</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Mississippi	1.57	32.4%	30.3%	47.5%	43.4% 27.0%			
Initial       112       39.1%       38.8%       43.4%       48.3         Montana       1.12       39.1%       38.8%       43.4%       48.3         Nebraska       2.12       22.4%       19.5%       41.3%       58.4%         New dampshire       1.27       17.6%       17.3%       22.0%       17.8%       17.9%         New Jersey       2.09       22.0%       15.1%       31.6%       24.1%       43.5%       17.0%         New Mexico       1.48       34.2%       27.5%       40.6%       38.7%       50.4         New York       1.86       21.5%       15.7%       29.2%       23.5%       39.5%       18.0%         North Carolina       1.62       32.3%       25.1%       40.7%       30.6%       73.5%       24.0%       31.6         North Carolina       1.62       32.3%       25.1%       40.7%       30.5%       27.6%       65.5         Ohio       1.43       22.3%       21.1%       30.2%       30.5%       27.6%       66.5         Oregon       1.71       30.1%       27.4%       46.9%       60.9%       66.9%       66.9%         South Carolina       1.59       25.9%       21.4%<	Missouri	1.39	27.2%	27.3%	35.0%	30.6%			
Nebraska         2.12         22.4%         19.5%         41.3%         58.4%           Nevada         1.71         39.8%         30.2%         51.7%         41.0%         60.3%           New Hampshire         1.27         17.6%         17.3%         22.0%         17.1%         41.0%         60.3%           New Hampshire         1.27         17.6%         17.3%         22.0%         17.0%         38.7%         50.4           New Jersey         2.09         22.0%         15.1%         31.6%         24.1%         43.5%         17.0%           New Mexico         1.48         34.2%         27.5%         40.6%         38.7%         50.4           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6%           North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         27.6%         65.5         65.5         65.5         65.5         66.5%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         66.9%         60.9%         66.9%         66.9%         60.9%         66.9%	Montana	1.12	39.1%	38.8%	43.4%	50.070			48.1%
Nevada         1.71         39.8%         30.2%         51.7%         41.0%         60.3%           New Hampshire         1.27         17.6%         17.3%         22.0%         17.0%         17.3%         22.0%           New Jersey         2.09         22.0%         15.1%         31.6%         24.1%         43.5%         17.0%           New Mexico         1.48         34.2%         27.5%         40.6%         38.7%         50.4           New York         1.86         21.5%         15.7%         29.2%         23.5%         39.5%         18.0%           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         65.5           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.2           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%         9           Pennsylvania         1.88         17.2%         14.8%         27.8%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%         25.2.6	Nebraska	2.12	22.4%	19.5%	41.3%		58.4%		
New Hampshire         1.27         17.6%         17.3%         22.0%           New Jersey         2.09         22.0%         15.1%         31.6%         24.1%         43.5%         17.0%           New Mexico         1.48         34.2%         27.5%         40.6%         38.7%         50.4           New York         1.86         21.5%         15.7%         29.2%         23.5%         39.5%         18.0%           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         65.5           Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         66.5           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.2           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%         60.9%         60.3%           Pennsylvania         1.88         17.2%         14.8%         27.8%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%           South Carolina         1.59         25.9% <td< td=""><td>Nevada</td><td>1.71</td><td>39.8%</td><td>30.2%</td><td>51.7%</td><td>41.0%</td><td>60.3%</td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Nevada	1.71	39.8%	30.2%	51.7%	41.0%	60.3%		
New Jersey         2.09         22.0%         15.1%         31.6%         24.1%         43.5%         17.0%           New Mexico         1.48         34.2%         27.5%         40.6%         38.7%         50.4           New York         1.86         21.5%         15.7%         29.2%         23.5%         39.5%         18.0%           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         77.6%         65.9           Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         65.9           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.2         26.2           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%         9         9         9         25.0%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%         8         66.2         52.6         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2%         50.2	New Hampshire	1.27	17.6%	17.3%	22.0%				
New Mexico         1.48         34.2%         27.5%         40.6%         38.7%         50.4           New York         1.86         21.5%         15.7%         29.2%         23.5%         39.5%         18.0%         31.6%           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6%           North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         65.8%         0hio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         65.9%         0klahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.4%         30.3%         65.2%         0regon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%	New Jersey	2.09	22.0%	15.1%	31.6%	24.1%	43.5%	17.0%	
New York         1.86         21.5%         15.7%         29.2%         23.5%         39.5%         18.0%           North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         65.9           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.3           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%         60.9%         65.9           Pennsylvania         1.88         17.2%         14.8%         27.8%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%         8           South Carolina         1.59         25.9%         21.4%         34.1%         32.7%         40.8%         52.6         52.6           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%         40.8%         52.1%         25.4%         44.6%         44.7%         58.6%         26.4%         35.6	New Mexico	1.48	34.2%	27.5%	40.6%		38.7%		50.4%
North Carolina         1.62         32.3%         25.1%         40.7%         30.6%         73.5%         24.0%         31.6           North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         65.9         65.9           Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         65.9           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.3           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%<	New York	1.86	21.5%	15.7%	29.2%	23.5%	39.5%	18.0%	
North Dakota         1.56         35.8%         34.3%         53.6%         65.9           Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%         65.9           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.3           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9% <td>North Carolina</td> <td>1.62</td> <td>32.3%</td> <td>25.1%</td> <td>40.7%</td> <td>30.6%</td> <td>73.5%</td> <td>24.0%</td> <td>31.6%</td>	North Carolina	1.62	32.3%	25.1%	40.7%	30.6%	73.5%	24.0%	31.6%
Ohio         1.43         22.3%         21.1%         30.2%         30.5%         27.6%           Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.3%           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%         60.9%           Pennsylvania         1.88         17.2%         14.8%         27.8%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%         60.9%           South Carolina         2.43         20.1%         16.0%         39.0%         29.2%         50.2%         52.6%           South Carolina         1.59         25.9%         21.4%         34.1%         32.7%         40.8%         752.6%           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%         40.8%         752.6%           Texas         1.73         37.5%         27.5%         47.6%         40.1%         52.1%         25.4%           Variant         1.74         33.5%         29.8%         51.9%         59.4%         25.4%           Variant         1.74         18.6%         18.0%         31.3%         28.8%         51.2%         25.4%         26.4%         35.6% </td <td>North Dakota</td> <td>1.56</td> <td>35.8%</td> <td>34.3%</td> <td>53.6%</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>65.9%</td>	North Dakota	1.56	35.8%	34.3%	53.6%				65.9%
Oklahoma         1.39         28.9%         25.3%         35.2%         36.0%         53.4%         26.3%           Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%         6	Ohio	1.43	22.3%	21.1%	30.2%	30.5%	27.6%		
Oregon         1.71         30.1%         27.4%         46.9%         60.9%           Pennsylvania         1.88         17.2%         14.8%         27.8%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%           Rhode Island         2.43         20.1%         16.0%         39.0%         29.2%         50.2%           South Carolina         1.59         25.9%         21.4%         34.1%         32.7%         40.8%           South Carolina         1.65         30.3%         28.3%         46.6%         52.6%           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%           Texas         1.73         37.5%         27.5%         47.6%         40.1%         52.1%         25.4%           Utah         1.74         33.5%         29.8%         51.9%         59.4% <td< td=""><td>Oklahoma</td><td>1.39</td><td>28.9%</td><td>25.3%</td><td>35.2%</td><td>36.0%</td><td>53.4%</td><td></td><td>26.2%</td></td<>	Oklahoma	1.39	28.9%	25.3%	35.2%	36.0%	53.4%		26.2%
Pennsylvania         1.88         17.2%         14.8%         27.8%         28.0%         26.4%         30.3%           Rhode Island         2.43         20.1%         16.0%         39.0%         29.2%         50.2%           South Carolina         1.59         25.9%         21.4%         34.1%         32.7%         40.8%           South Carolina         1.65         30.3%         28.3%         46.6%         52.6           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%           Texas         1.73         37.5%         27.5%         47.6%         40.1%         52.1%         25.4%           Utah         1.74         33.5%         29.8%         51.9%         59.4%         59.4%           Vermont         1.74         18.6%         18.0%         31.3%         59.4%         51.2%           Washington         1.61         29.9%         26.4%         42.4%         44.7%         58.6%         26.4%         35.6%           West Virginia         1.07         30.2%         30.1%         32.1%         32.1%         32.1%         32.1%	Oregon	1.71	30.1%	27.4%	46.9%		60.9%		
Rhode Island         2.43         20.1%         16.0%         39.0%         29.2%         50.2%           South Carolina         1.59         25.9%         21.4%         34.1%         32.7%         40.8%           South Dakota         1.65         30.3%         28.3%         46.6%         52.6%           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%           Texas         1.73         37.5%         27.5%         47.6%         40.1%         52.1%         25.4%           Utah         1.74         33.5%         29.8%         51.9%         59.4%         59.4%           Vermont         1.74         18.6%         18.0%         31.3%         51.2%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35	Pennsylvania	1.88	17.2%	14.8%	27.8%	28.0%	26.4%	30.3%	
South Carolina         1.59         25.9%         21.4%         34.1%         32.7%         40.8%           South Dakota         1.65         30.3%         28.3%         46.6%         52.6           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%           Texas         1.73         37.5%         27.5%         47.6%         40.1%         52.1%         25.4%           Utah         1.74         33.5%         29.8%         51.9%         59.4%         59.4%           Vermont         1.74         18.6%         18.0%         31.3%         51.2%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%	Rhode Island	2.43	20.1%	16.0%	39.0%	29.2%	50.2%		
South Dakota         1.65         30.3%         28.3%         46.6%         52.6           Tennessee         1.05         24.4%         24.0%         25.1%         27.4%         25.1%         26.2%         26.3%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.6%         26.4%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%         35.1%	South Carolina	1.59	25.9%	21.4%	34.1%	32.7%	40.8%		
Tennessee       1.05       24.4%       24.0%       25.1%       27.4%         Texas       1.73       37.5%       27.5%       47.6%       40.1%       52.1%       25.4%         Utah       1.74       33.5%       29.8%       51.9%       59.4%       59.4%         Vermont       1.74       18.6%       18.0%       31.3%       51.2%       51.2%         Washington       1.61       29.9%       26.4%       42.4%       44.7%       58.6%       26.4%       35.6%         West Virginia       1.07       30.2%       30.1%       32.1%       32.1%       16.1%       <	South Dakota	1.65	30.3%	28.3%	46.6%				52.6%
Texas       1.73       37.5%       27.5%       47.6%       40.1%       52.1%       25.4%         Utah       1.74       33.5%       29.8%       51.9%       59.4%       59.4%         Vermont       1.74       18.6%       18.0%       31.3%       51.9%       51.2%       50.4%         Virginia       1.43       25.0%       23.1%       33.1%       28.8%       51.2%         Washington       1.61       29.9%       26.4%       42.4%       44.7%       58.6%       26.4%       35.6%         West Virginia       1.07       30.2%       30.1%       32.1%       32.1%       32.1%       32.1%	Tennessee	1.05	24.4%	24.0%	25.1%	27.4%			
Utah         1.74         33.5%         29.8%         51.9%         59.4%           Vermont         1.74         18.6%         18.0%         31.3%           Virginia         1.43         25.0%         23.1%         33.1%         28.8%         51.2%           Washington         1.61         29.9%         26.4%         42.4%         44.7%         58.6%         26.4%         35.6%           West Virginia         1.07         30.2%         30.1%         32.1%         32.1%         32.1%         32.1%         16.2         29.9%         26.4%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%         16.2         16.2%	Texas	1.73	37.5%	27.5%	47.6%	40.1%	52.1%	25.4%	
Vermont         1.74         18.6%         31.3%           Virginia         1.43         25.0%         23.1%         33.1%         28.8%         51.2%           Washington         1.61         29.9%         26.4%         42.4%         44.7%         58.6%         26.4%         35.6%           West Virginia         1.07         30.2%         30.1%         32.1%         16.1%         <	Utah	1.74	33.5%	29.8%	51.9%		59.4%		
Virginia         1.43         25.0%         23.1%         33.1%         28.8%         51.2%           Washington         1.61         29.9%         26.4%         42.4%         44.7%         58.6%         26.4%         35.6%           West Virginia         1.07         30.2%         30.1%         32.1%         16.1%	Vermont	1.74	18.6%	18.0%	31.3%				
Washington         1.61         29.9%         26.4%         42.4%         44.7%         58.6%         26.4%         35.6%           West Virginia         1.07         30.2%         30.1%         32.1%         16.0%	Virginia	1.43	25.0%	23.1%	33.1%	28.8%	51.2%		
West Virginia         1.07         30.2%         30.1%         32.1%           Wisconsin         1.16         22.2%         21.7%         25.1%         22.2%         26.7%         16.2	Washington	1.61	29.9%	26.4%	42.4%	44.7%	58.6%	26.4%	35.6%
Uisconsin         1.16         22.2%         21.7%         25.1%         22.2%         26.7%         16.2           100         26.0%         25.0%         10.2%         10.	West Virginia	1.07	30.2%	30.1%	32.1%		-		
	Wisconsin	1.16	22.2%	21.7%	25.1%	22.2%	26.7%		16.2%
wyoming <b>1.29</b> 36.9% 35.9% 46.3% 47.5% 42.8	Wyoming	1.29	36.9%	35.9%	46.3%		47.5%		42.8%

Note: Among men ages 18-64.

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# **NO ROUTINE CHECK UP**

Routine checkups are an important point of contact with the health care system. Checkups are an opportunity for screening and counseling services on a wide range of issues ranging from smoking to nutrition. While the U.S. Preventive Services Task Force does not have a specific recommendation regarding the frequency of checkups, they have guidelines for a number of preventive screenings that are often included in a checkup, such as blood pressure tests and cholesterol screenings. Furthermore, for men with chronic illnesses, regular follow up with a provider is important for obtaining both preventive and treatment services. The data for this indicator are drawn from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey (BRFSS). The survey question asked respondents how long it had been since they last visited a doctor for a routine checkup (defined as a general physical exam, not an exam for a specific injury, illness, or condition).

#### Highlights

- Nationally, 25.5% of men ages 18 to 64 reported no routine checkups in the prior two years (Table 2.3). Approximately one-third of Hispanic men (29.5%) reported they had not had a recent checkup, as did 28.4% of American Indian and Alaska Native, 26.2% of white, 22.9% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander, and 15.1% of black men.
- There was variation within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, 12.8% of Hispanic men in Pennsylvania reported no recent checkups compared with 53.7% of Hispanic men in Arkansas.
- The U.S. disparity score for this measure was 0.90, indicating that on average, white men had lower rates of routine checkups than men of color overall. This was the only access measure for which minority men had higher access than white men. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.51 in Tennessee, where white men had recent checkups at half the rate of minority men, to a high of 1.48 in Rhode Island, where the rate was 48% higher among white men.
- In Figure 2.3, most states were in the lower quadrants, with disparity scores below 1.00, meaning that white men had a higher rate of not having a recent checkup than men of color. This pattern is unusual for an access indicator, as states typically cluster in the upper

quadrants. In the lower left quadrant, several states with the lowest disparity scores (District of Columbia, Louisiana, and Tennessee) were also ones in which fewer black men had low rates of not having a routine checkup, but white men had relatively higher rates

In the lower right quadrant, two states (Oklahoma and Wyoming) are at the farthest right because they had among the highest shares of white men who had not had a checkup and relatively low disparities between racial and ethnic groups.



Table 2.3. No Routine	toutine Checkup in Past Two Years, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006 - 2008 Prevalence								
	•				Prevalenc	e			
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native	
All States	0.90	25.5%	26.2%	23.6%	15.1%	29.5%	22.9%	28.4%	
Alabama	0.81	21.5%	23.0%	18.6%	17.0%				
Alaska	0.88	33.2%	34.6%	30.3%				33.2%	
Arizona	1.31	26.0%	23.3%	30.4%		31.8%	_	27.9%	
Arkansas	1.00	33.6%	33.1%	33.0%	23.3%	53.7%			
California	1.05	27.9%	26.5%	28.0%	10.0%	31.6%	25.9%		
Colorado	1.16	33.0%	31.4%	36.4%	25.3%	39.5%	28.9%		
Connecticut	1.06	19.9%	19.4%	20.6%	12.5%	26.8%	19.4%		
Delaware	1.05	14.2%	14.0%	14.7%	10.0%				
District of Columbia	0.63	17.9%	22.7%	14.3%	11.3%	26.0%			
Florida	0.95	21.8%	22.2%	21.0%	13.9%	24.4%	26.7%	30.9%	
Georgia	0.64	22.0%	25.6%	16.4%	14.2%	19.2%			
Hawaii	1.05	26.5%	25.3%	26.5%		25.8%	27.7%		
Idaho	1.11	39.4%	38.9%	43.1%		46.7%			
Illinois	0.81	27.8%	29.5%	23.9%	19.8%	27.0%	25.7%		
Indiana	0.82	31.6%	32.1%	26.4%	17.8%	33.8%			
Iowa	1.07	28.6%	28.4%	30.5%		40.8%			
Kansas	0.97	25.6%	25.4%	24.6%	15.8%	29.0%			
Kentucky	0.71	25.9%	26.6%	19.0%	20.9%				
Louisiana	0.66	17.4%	19.3%	12.7%	11.0%	19.1%			
Maine	1.23	23.6%	23.3%	28.6%					
Maryland	0.75	20.2%	22.5%	16.8%	13.7%	22.3%	20.9%		
Massachusetts	0.93	15.6%	15.7%	14.5%	11.4%	15.4%	16.6%		
Michigan	0.68	24.5%	26.3%	17.8%	14.3%	20.5%			
Minnesota	1.07	23.3%	23.2%	24.8%	20.5%				
Mississippi	0.80	29.1%	31.6%	25.2%	24.5%				
Missouri	0.68	33.4%	34.8%	23.6%	17.7%				
Montana	0.87	32.7%	33.2%	28.8%				25.4%	
Nebraska	0.86	33.8%	34.1%	29.3%		37.7%			
Nevada	1.14	33.1%	30.9%	35.3%	17.9%	41.2%			
New Hampshire	0.75	21.7%	22.1%	16.5%					
New Jersey	1.03	17.5%	17.3%	17.8%	11.1%	23.9%	12.9%		
New Mexico	1.13	29.8%	27.9%	31.5%		32.1%		29.6%	
New York	0.85	20.9%	21.8%	18.5%	13.1%	24.2%	15.4%		
North Carolina	0.89	23.0%	22.7%	20.2%	12.4%	38.7%	20.2%	24.0%	
North Dakota	0.99	33.6%	33.8%	33.3%				38.2%	
Ohio	0.76	28.6%	29.4%	22.3%	16.2%	38.5%			
Oklahoma	0.90	35.9%	36.7%	33.1%	28.5%	46.0%		26.8%	
Oregon	0.96	32.8%	32.9%	31.7%		37.1%			
Pennsylvania	0.65	23.0%	24.4%	15.9%	15.3%	12.8%	20.9%		
Rhode Island	1.48	14.0%	12.9%	19.1%	13.8%	22.8%			
South Carolina	0.71	26.1%	28.7%	20.5%	17.6%	34.9%			
South Dakota	0.77	32.3%	33.2%	25.6%				24.1%	
Tennessee	0.51	15.9%	18.2%	9.2%	8.3%	j			
Texas	0.91	28.0%	28.9%	26.3%	17.9%	29.1%	20.9%		
Utah	1.03	36.9%	36.7%	38.0%		42.8%			
Vermont	0.93	27.6%	27.7%	25.8%					
Virginia	0.79	24.6%	26.1%	20.7%	17.4%	31.7%			
Washington	1.00	29.9%	29.5%	29.7%	23.8%	37.1%	23.6%	27.8%	
West Virginia	0.65	22.0%	22.4%	14.6%					
Wisconsin	0.68	28.9%	29.8%	20.3%	17.3%	22.7%		39.9%	

Note: Among men ages 18-64.

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color
Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



ACCESS AND UTILIZATION

## **NO DENTAL CHECK UP**

Dental health is an important, yet, often overlooked aspect of overall health and well-being. In 2000, the Surgeon General's first-ever report on oral health documented links between oral diseases and other physical illnesses, such as ear and sinus infections, weakened immune systems, diabetes, and several other serious health conditions.<sup>49</sup> Lack of dental care has the potential to affect speech, nutrition, growth and function, social development, and quality of life throughout the lifespan.<sup>50</sup> While most seek dental care regularly, those who are poor, disabled, or are racial and ethnic minorities, often face greater challenges accessing dental care and suffer a disproportionate burden of oral disease.<sup>51</sup> The data for this indicator are drawn from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey (BRFSS). The survey question asked respondents if they had a dental checkup in the past two years.

- Nationally, 1 in 3 (34.2%) men ages 18 to 64 reported that they did not have a dental checkup in the past two years (Table 2.4). Over 4 in 10 Hispanic (45.7%), American Indian and Alaska Native (42.9%), and black (42.1%) men lacked a timely dental checkup compared to 30.6% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men and 30.2% of white men.
- There was variation within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, just over a quarter (26.6%) of Hispanic men in Pennsylvania lacked a recent dental checkup compared with nearly two-thirds (62.8%) of Hispanic men in Arkansas.
- The U.S. disparity score for this measure was 1.39, meaning that men of color had a nearly 40% higher rate of no dental checkup in the past two years than white men. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.85 in West Virginia to a high of 1.78 in Connecticut, where the percentage of men of color without a dental checkup was almost 80% higher than the percentage of white men.
- With the exception of West Virginia, all states were in the upper quadrants in Figure 2.4. In West Virginia, 40.9% of white men had not had a recent dental checkup compared to 34.7% of minority men. Furthermore, white men in West Virginia fared worse than white men nationally (40.9% versus 30.2%).
- About half of the states clustered in the upper left quadrant, meaning that white men in those states did better than white men nationally, but men of color had lower rates of dental checkups than white men.
- The other half of states clustered in the upper right quadrant, indicating that a higher share of white men in those states went without a dental checkup than the national average for white men, but men of color were still at a disadvantage relative to white men. In Arkansas, Mississippi, Missouri, and Oklahoma, over 40% of white men lacked a dental visit, but the share was still lower than the rate for minority men in those states.



Table 2.4. No Dent	al Checkup i	n Past Tw	o Years, b	y State and	d Race/Et	hnicity, 20	06 - 2008	
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska
All States	1.39	34.2%	30.2%	42.0%	42.1%	45.7%	30.6%	42.9%
Alabama	1.33	35.7%	32.7%	43.4%	44.1%	101770		
Alaska	1.09	36.1%	34.6%	37.6%				52.2%
Arizona	1.57	35.5%	29.5%	46.3%		46.6%		52.1%
Arkansas	1.27	43.5%	41.1%	52.2%	46.9%	62.8%	1	
California	1.59	36.6%	26.8%	42.5%	38.4%	47.8%	29.8%	
Colorado	1.54	35.7%	31.0%	47.7%	34.5%	51.6%		
Connecticut	1.78	23.3%	20.3%	36.0%	37.5%	38.6%	26.7%	
Delaware	1.51	25.9%	23.3%	35.1%	37.7%			
District of Columbia	1.58	30.8%	23.2%	36.6%	37.6%	35.3%		
Florida	1.27	36.4%	33.0%	41.9%	41.4%	42.8%		
Georgia	1.29	32.0%	28.9%	37.2%	39.6%	34.2%		
Hawaii	1.28	30.3%	25.3%	32.3%		34.6%	32.4%	
Idaho	1.51	36.2%	33.7%	51.0%		60.6%		
Illinois	1.67	35.8%	29.0%	48.6%	53.7%	47.8%		
Indiana	1.36	37.0%	34.8%	47.3%	45.8%	50.1%		
lowa	1.56	31.2%	29.9%	46.7%				
Kansas	1.23	32.3%	31.0%	38.2%	35.7%	47.2%		
Kentucky	1.05	37.8%	37.7%	39.4%				
Louisiana	1.37	35.3%	31.4%	43.0%	44.5%	37.5%		
Maine	1.22	31.9%	31.6%	38.6%				
Maryland	1.44	29.6%	25.3%	36.6%	39.4%	36.8%	24.6%	
Massachusetts	1.51	23.6%	21.3%	32.2%	35.9%	32.6%	28.1%	
Michigan	1.48	28.3%	25.6%	37.9%	41.7%			
Minnesota	1.48	26.4%	25.1%	37.0%				
Mississippi	1.20	43.5%	40.4%	48.6%	47.6%			
Missouri	1.18	42.5%	41.5%	49.0%	49.7%			
Montana	1.12	36.9%	36.4%	40.8%				43.5%
Nebraska	1.46	31.4%	29.5%	42.9%		55.5%		
Nevada	1.30	40.0%	34.9%	45.3%		53.3%		
New Hampshire	1.44	25.4%	24.7%	35.6%				
New Jersey	1.71	28.6%	22.0%	37.6%	37.7%	42.8%	27.2%	
New Mexico	1.28	38.4%	33.5%	43.1%		44.9%		41.2%
New York	1.21	31.6%	28.8%	35.0%	32.9%	39.7%	28.5%	
North Carolina	1.56	36.5%	30.1%	46.8%	42.7%	61.8%		43.4%
North Dakota	1.39	30.4%	29.5%	41.0%				
Ohio	1.33	31.7%	30.5%	40.5%	42.8%	-		
Oklahoma	1.11	45.6%	43.7%	48.6%	53.8%	52.3%		47.6%
Oregon	1.37	31.9%	30.3%	41.7%		49.1%		
Pennsylvania	1.29	31.8%	30.1%	38.9%	47.4%	26.6%		
Rhode Island	1.71	22.3%	19.9%	34.1%		38.6%		
South Carolina	1.41	35.7%	31.4%	44.4%	45.7%	37.8%		
South Dakota	1.16	32.2%	31.7%	36.6%				38.5%
Tennessee	1.15	36.9%	35.6%	41.1%	44.0%			
Texas	1.32	41.2%	36.1%	47.6%	51.1%	48.0%		
Utah	1.37	31.7%	30.0%	41.2%		45.5%		
Vermont	1.07	28.7%	28.6%	30.5%				
virginia	1.51	28.8%	25.4%	38.2%	39.6%	37.6%	24.20/	44 40/
washington	1.56	30.8%	27.6%	42.9%	43.5%	53.4%	34.3%	41.4%
West Virginia	0.85	40.6%	40.9%	34.7%				
Wisconsin	1.39	28.7%	27.4%	38.0%	34.3%			
Wyoming	1.06	35.8%	35.7%	37.9%		38.9%		

Note: Among men ages 18-64

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.



Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# NO COLORECTAL CANCER SCREENING

Colorectal cancer is the third most common cancer among men in the United States.<sup>52</sup> It is amenable to treatment, particularly when detected early. The United States Preventive Services Task Force recommends that adults ages 50 to 75 be screened for colorectal cancer at least once every ten years using one of the following testing methods: fecal occult blood testing, colonoscopy or sigmoidoscopy.<sup>53</sup> These tests can detect precancerous growths that can often be removed before developing into cancer and can also find tumors at an early stage.<sup>54</sup> Approximately 90 percent of people whose colorectal cancer is found and treated early live for at least another five years. The data for this indicator are drawn from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey (BRFSS). The survey question asked respondents if and when they had a blood stool test, colonoscopy, or flexible sigmoidoscopy.

### **Highlights**

- Nationally, 42.7% of men ages 50 to 64 reported they had not had a colorectal cancer screening test in the past two years (Table 2.5). On average, 56.2% of Hispanic men, 48.4% of American Indian and Alaska Native men, and 46.8% of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander had not been screened, compared to 43.2% of black and 40.6% of white men.
- There was variation within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, 30.7% of black men in Maryland reported they had not received a colorectal cancer screening compared to 55.3% of black men in Arkansas.
- The U.S. disparity score for this indicator was 1.23. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.90 in Iowa to a high of 1.62 in California, where more than six in ten black and Asian American and Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men reported that they had not had a recent colorectal cancer screening.
- Figure 2.5 shows only lowa and Vermont in the lower quadrants, with disparity scores below 1.00. Several states had disparity scores close to 1.00 and hovered near the x-axis, indicating that there was a similar share of white and minority men who had not had a recent colorectal screening test.
- Of the states in the upper left quadrant of Figure 2.5, California, Minnesota, and Rhode Island hovered above the rest as states with the highest disparity scores on this indicator.
- In the upper right quadrant, Wyoming stands out at the far right. While there is relatively little disparity between white men and men of color in the state, the rate of no recent colon cancer screening test among both groups was greater than the national average.



Figure 2.5. State-Level Disparity Scores and Percent of White Men Ages 50 and Older Who Did Not Have a Colorectal Cancer Screening in Past Two Years

Table 2.5. No Colore	ctal Cance	r Screenin	g in Past	Two Years,	by State	and Race/	'Ethnicity,	2006 - 2008
State	Disparity	All Men	White	All	Prevalenc	e Hispanic	Asian and	American Indian/ Alaska
	Score			winority*			NHPI	Native
All States	1.23	42.7%	40.6%	50.1%	43.2%	56.2%	46.8%	48.4%
Alabama	1.08	47.1%	46.2%	49.7%	51.1%			
Alaska	1.08	47.5%	47.1%	50.8%		60 <b>T</b> 0(		47.5%
Arizona	1.54	44.3%	41.3%	63.5%	FF 20/	68.7%		
Arkansas	1.25	49.1%	47.6%	59.7%	55.3%	CE 10/	61.00/	1
California	1.62	47.2%	37.8%	61.3%		65.1%	61.8%	
Colorado	1.25	42.8%	40.9%	51.3%		53.4%		
Connecticut	1.29	33.0%	31.8%	41.1%				
Delaware	1.31	31.2%	29.9%	39.0%	42 40/			
Elerida	1.40	38.9%	31.4%	43.9%	43.4%	E0 2%		
Georgia	1.34	42.3%	42.7%	47.5%	45.3%	39.3%		
Hawaii	1.19	46.7%	42.5%	50.7%	101070	56.6%	48.2%	u 1
Idaho	1.26	51.6%	50.6%	63.9%		501070		<u>.</u>
Illinois	1 14	47.4%	45.8%	52.4%				
Indiana	1 15	50.0%	49.2%	56.4%	47 7%			
lowa	0.90	44 4%	44 7%	40.2%	47.770			
Kansas	1.23	44.8%	44.0%	54.0%				
Kentucky	1.10	41.7%	41.3%	45.5%				
Louisiana	1.17	51.1%	48.4%	56.7%	55.3%			
Maine	1.07	31.1%	31.0%	33.1%				
Maryland	1.03	33.9%	33.7%	34.7%	30.7%	1		
Massachusetts	1.50	30.4%	28.5%	42.7%	45.8%	46.7%	1	
Michigan	1.12	36.7%	36.0%	40.4%	36.7%	<u></u>	1	
Minnesota	1.59	39.0%	37.9%	60.4%				
Mississippi	1.10	50.5%	48.9%	53.9%	52.3%			
Missouri	1.26	46.0%	44.7%	56.4%				
Montana	1.01	50.0%	50.0%	50.5%				61.5%
Nebraska	1.08	49.6%	49.4%	53.1%				
Nevada	1.12	48.8%	47.3%	53.0%				
New Hampshire	1.05	34.0%	33.9%	35.5%				
New Jersey	1.36	43.9%	39.9%	54.1%	52.0%	58.2%		
New Mexico	1.30	49.3%	44.1%	57.2%		55.8%		
New York	1.49	39.0%	33.7%	50.2%	40.4%			
North Carolina	1.18	39.4%	37.9%	44.9%	40.7%			
North Dakota	1.10	51.3%	51.1%	56.4%				
Ohio	1.01	44.3%	43.8%	44.3%	36.0%			
Oklahoma	1.10	50.8%	50.5%	55.5%	47.2%			49.1%
Oregon	1.19	42.9%	42.4%	50.6%				
Pennsylvania	1.03	42.3%	42.2%	43.6%	42.3%			
Rhode Island	1.58	33.1%	31.1%	49.1%	46.604			
South Carolina	1.19	42.3%	40.0%	47.5%	46.6%			F 4 F 9/
South Dakota	1.17	47.1%	40.0%	54.6%	40.00/			54.5%
Termessee	1.24	45.5%	44.1%	54.7%	48.2%			
Utah	1.38	39.9%	45.0%	46.5%	50.0%	00.3%		
Vermont	0.92	35.0%	35.1%	32.4%				
Virginia	1 00	37.2%	36.0%	/0.2%	30 7%			
Washington	1.09	40.2%	30.5%	40.5%	33.170	56.3%		
West Virginia	1 12	49.2%	49.1%	55.2%		50.570		
Wisconsin	1.45	40.0%	38.9%	56.2%				
Wyoming	1.08	52.5%	52.2%	56.4%				

Note: Among men ages 50-64

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

Best state in column
Worst state in column

# **NO DOCTOR VISIT DUE TO COST**

Affordability of health care is a problem for many Americans. For men who are uninsured and must bear the full costs of health care services, affordability is often a leading reason for postponing or forgoing health care.<sup>55</sup> Even among those with insurance, costs associated with co-payments and coinsurance cause many to postpone or go without needed care.<sup>56</sup> Medicaid, the federal-state program to assist low-income families, the elderly, and people with disabilities, has no premiums and only nominal cost-sharing if any, but even those costs can be a barrier to those with very few resources. The data for this indicator are drawn from the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey (BRFSS). The survey question asked respondents if there was a time in the past 12 months when they needed to see a doctor but could not because of cost.

- Nationally, 13.2% of men ages 18 to 64 reported they did not visit a doctor in the prior year due to cost (Table 2.6). On average, 21.8% of Hispanic, 20.7% of American Indian and Alaska Native men, and 18.2% of black men reported cost as a barrier to care. This was about twice the rate of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men (10.9%), and white men (10.3%).
- There was variation within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, 27.4% of black men in Texas reported they went without a doctor visit because of cost compared to 8.8% of black men in Nevada.
- The U.S. disparity score for this indicator was 1.83, indicating that the share of men of color who went without care because of cost was 80% higher than white men. State disparity scores ranged from a low of 0.99 in Tennessee, where the rates were nearly identical between white and minority men, to a high of 3.30 in the District of Columbia, where minority men in every subgroup reported that they went without care due to cost at three to four times the rate of white men.
- Almost all of the states were in the upper quadrants of Figure 2.6, indicating a disparity score greater than 1.00. Smaller shares of white men in those states went without care due to cost than minority men. Of the states in the upper left quadrant, Rhode Island and the District of Columbia hovered above the rest with the highest disparity scores on this indicator.
- In the upper right quadrant, West Virginia is an outlier. While there is little relative disparity between white men and men of color within the state, men in West Virginia went without care due to cost more often than the national average.
- Only Tennessee is in the lower quadrants, with a disparity score just lower than 1.00. Although the share of white and minority men for whom cost was a barrier to care was similar in Tennessee, the rate among white men was higher than the national average, but lower than average among men of color.



Table 2.6. No Doctor Visit in Past Year Due to Cost, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006 - 2008									
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Prevalen Black	ce Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska	
All Chatas	1.02	12 29/	10.2%	18.0%	10 30/	21.0%	10.0%	Native	
Allahama	1.05	12.00/	11.7%	10.1%	17 00/	21.0%	10.9%	20.7%	
Alabama	1.04	12.0%	11.7%	14.8%	17.070			19.2%	
AldSkd	1.20	12.0%	7.6%	20.0%		<b>22</b> 00/		16.9%	
Arizona	1.70	16.20/	14.20/	20.0%	24.0%	22.0%		10.0%	
Arkdrisds	1.70	10.2%	14.2%	24.9%	24.9%	24.9%	0.6%		
California	1.94	14.2%	9.0%	17.4%	13.5%	20.9%	9.0%		
	1./1	13.0%	10.6%	18.2%	14.7%	19.7%	8.2%		
Connecticut	2.66	8.8% 0.1%	6.5% 7.8%	17.2%	18.0%	18.8%	10.9%		
Delaware District of Columbia	1.00	9.1%	7.0%	14.0%	10.5%	20 70/			
District of Columbia	3.30	11.2%	4.7%	15.6%	15.1%	20.7%	F 20/	20.2%	
Florida	1.66	15.5%	12.2%	20.2%	16.3%	24.0%	5.3%	30.2%	
Georgia	1.58	12.9%	10.4%	16.5%	15.7%	18.0%	C 50(		
Hawaii	1.11	7.0%	6.7%	7.4%		11.0%	6.5%		
Idaho	1.69	14.7%	13.5%	22.7%		25.0%			
Illinois	2.39	13.2%	8.7%	20.8%	20.5%	24.1%	13.2%		
Indiana	1.48	13.7%	12.5%	18.5%	18.2%	17.4%			
lowa	2.41	7.8%	7.0%	16.8%		19.6%			
Kansas	2.03	9.7%	8.2%	16.7%	11.9%	20.9%			
Kentucky	1.06	15.7%	15.8%	16.7%	15.5%				
Louisiana	1.90	16.2%	12.5%	23.8%	25.0%	20.4%			
Maine	2.06	10.6%	10.1%	20.7%					
Maryland	1.98	10.2%	7.2%	14.2%	12.6%	22.1%	7.4%		
Massachusetts	2.18	7.1%	5.5%	12.0%	13.8%	17.9%	3.8%		
Michigan	1.71	12.5%	10.7%	18.4%	18.3%	18.7%			
Minnesota	2.09	10.1%	8.9%	18.7%	19.5%				
Mississippi	1.91	16.9%	12.5%	24.0%	25.6%				
Missouri	1.54	13.7%	12.7%	19.6%	20.9%				
Montana	1.58	11.9%	11.2%	17.7%				13.3%	
Nebraska	1.96	8.4%	7.6%	14.9%		18.7%			
Nevada	1.60	13.9%	10.9%	17.5%	8.8%	21.0%			
New Hampshire	1 90	9.1%	8.6%	16.3%					
New Jersey	2 50	12.6%	7.9%	19.9%	19 9%	24 5%	11.0%		
New Mexico	1.62	14 7%	11.7%	19.5%	13.570	18 1%	11.070	15.6%	
New Vork	2.04	12 1%	9 2%	16.0%	17.8%	22.1%	10.0%	13.0%	
North Carolina	1 59	16.1%	0.5%	20.9%	12.0%	25.1%	10.9%	26.7%	
North Dakota	2 10	6.6%	6.0%	12.6%	10.170	20.070	10.570	11 9%	
Obio	2.10	12.8%	11.0%	26.9%	24.8%	28.0%	1	11.570	
Ohio Ohio	2.20	15.070	11.570	20.3%	24.070	30.078	]	17 70/	
Oklanoma	1.43	16.4%	14.1%	20.2%	20.9%	28.4%		17.7%	
Oregon	1.45	14.6%	13.8%	20.1%		24.3%			
Pennsylvania	2.27	10.4%	8.4%	19.0%	20.7%	20.9%	4.1%		
Rhode Island	2.87	11.8%	8.8%	25.3%	20.7%	32.5%			
South Carolina	1.73	13.3%	10.5%	18.2%	17.0%	22.9%			
South Dakota	2.74	7.3%	6.3%	17.3%				10.0%	
Tennessee	0.99	16.1%	16.1%	15.9%	15.2%			1	
Texas	1.77	17.7%	12.8%	22.6%	27.4%	21.5%	19.1%		
Utah	1.94	10.6%	9.2%	17.8%		19.0%			
Vermont	2.18	11.0%	10.3%	22.5%					
Virginia	2.65	10.6%	7.5%	19.8%	16.4%	32.8%			
Washington	1.66	11.9%	10.4%	17.2%	21.6%	23.8%	7.9%	19.9%	
West Virginia	1.19	17.6%	17.4%	20.7%					
Wisconsin	2.05	9.2%	8.2%	16.9%	18.1%	16.3%		12.9%	
Wyoming	1.88	10.5%	9.5%	17.8%		15.7%		22.4%	

Note: Among men ages 18-64

\*All Minority men includes black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

A disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. A disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. A disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# **SOCIAL DETERMINANTS**

An individual's health outcomes and utilization of health care are influenced by numerous factors beyond health insurance status. While much of the policy focus has been on personal behaviors (e.g., smoking, diet, nutrition, help seeking), there is growing evidence that social factors (e.g. early life experiences, work environment, housing, and neighborhood characteristics) can have a direct or indirect influence on health outcomes. These factors are often called social determinants of health and research in this area examines how the contexts in which people live and work affect their health.<sup>57</sup>

A primary social determinant of health status and health care utilization is socioeconomic status (SES) or social class. SES is often measured by income, education, and/or occupation. Overall, men are more likely to be unemployed,<sup>58</sup> incarcerated,<sup>59</sup> and are less likely to graduate from high school than women.<sup>60</sup> These disparities are more evident among men of color compared to white men. Lower levels of income, educational attainment, and certain occupations are associated with high risk health behaviors, reduced access to health care, and poorer health outcomes.<sup>61</sup>

In addition, neighborhood-level factors such as crime, the availability of healthy foods, access to parks and other athletic facilities, and homeownership rates have all been shown to affect health. Neighborhoods that are racially segregated, especially those with a high proportion of African Americans, Latinos, and American Indian and Alaska Natives, tend to have higher concentrations of poverty.<sup>62</sup> Residential segregation has been associated with infant and adult mortality<sup>63</sup> as well as limits on availability of care.<sup>64</sup>

Many social determinants are closely related to each other and have a complex effect on access to health care and health outcomes, which may explain why certain groups – particularly lower income communities and communities of color – experience worse health outcomes. However, for some social determinants of health, high quality state-level and population-based data are not available. In the absence of more refined measures, researchers often use proxies to assess their impact on health. For instance, unemployment data may be used to understand health insurance coverage and other financial barriers to care.

The tables that follow present indicators that capture some of the social determinants of health. The indicators included in this dimension are:

- 1. Poverty
- 2. Median Household Income
- 3. No High School Diploma
- 4. Incarceration
- 5. Unemployment
- 6. Wage Gap

### POVERTY

The link between income and health is well established.<sup>65, 66</sup> Poor individuals are less likely to have health insurance coverage, a usual source of care, or routine screenings and checkups. Research has also demonstrated that individuals living in poorer neighborhoods are more likely to have poor health behaviors<sup>67</sup> and are more likely to experience higher rates of mental illness<sup>68</sup> and cardiovascular disease<sup>69</sup> than those living in neighborhoods with greater resources. Poverty also indirectly affects health through factors such as nutritional intake and increased levels of stress. The Federal Poverty Guideline from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services was \$21,200 for a family of four in 2008.<sup>70</sup> The poverty rates presented here are based on data from the Current Population Survey conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau.

- In the U.S., 14.3% of nonelderly adult men had household incomes below the federal poverty guideline (Table 3.1). Men of color lived in poverty at more than twice the rate of white men (22.0% vs. 10.5%). Of all groups nationwide, American Indian and Alaska Native men experienced the highest rate of poverty (29.1%), followed by black (25.8%) and Hispanic (21.2%) men. White men had the lowest poverty rate, slightly lower than Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men (15.3%).
- Men in several Southern states, such as Mississippi, Tennessee, and Kentucky, had higher overall poverty rates than men in other regions of the country.
- There was considerable variation within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, poverty ranged from 12.2% for Hispanic men in Maryland to 36.4% in Oregon.
- The U.S. disparity score for poverty was 2.09, meaning that men of color lived in poverty over twice the rate of white men. State disparity scores for poverty ranged from a low of 0.89 in West Virginia, where a higher proportion of white men than men of color lived in poverty to a high of 5.72 in South Dakota, where men of color lived in poverty at almost 6 times the rate of white men.
- States with larger Native American populations, such as North Dakota and South Dakota, had among the highest disparity scores, 4.39 and 5.72, respectively.
- Poverty rates for men of color were higher than those for white men in all states except West Virginia, the only state with a disparity score below 1.00. White men in West Virginia experienced one of the highest rates of poverty among white men nationwide (15.9%), while men of color reported the lowest in the country (14.2%). Poverty rates for white men were also considerably higher than average in Kentucky and Tennessee, reflected by their placement toward the right of Figure 3.1.



Tervalence           State         Disparity Score         All Men         White         All Minority*         Black         Hispanic Hispanic         Anian ad Mindin Malian Malian         American Malian ad Malian           All States         2.09         14.35%         10.5%         22.0%         25.8%         21.2%         15.3%         29.1%           Aloska         1.97         11.9%         12.0%         23.2%         7.6%         12.3%         13.7%         13.7%         21.5%         12.5%         23.9%           Arizona         2.18         17.7%         11.7%         25.5%         2.5%         15.8%         16.3%           Colorado         3.17         9.5%         6.2%         19.2%         20.0%         28.2%         10.8%           Delaware         2.36         11.0%         7.6%         21.9%         20.0%         28.2%         10.8%           District Of Columbia         3.11         27.5%         7.7%         24.0%         2.6%         15.8%         10.8%           District Of Columbia         3.11         17.5%         7.7%         24.0%         2.8%         10.8%         13.1%           Georgia         2.40         14.6%         9.2%         22.2%	Table 3.1. Poverty, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006 - 2008										
State         Disparity Score         All Men All States         All Men All Men All Men All States         All Men All Men All Men All Men All Men All States         All Men All Men						Prevalenc	e		American		
Al States       2.09       14.3%       10.5%       22.0%       25.8%       21.2%       15.3%       29.1%         Alabama       1.97       14.9%       10.0%       23.7%       18.2%       19.7%       33.3%         Arizona       2.18       17.7%       11.3%       25.7%       25.8%       25.7%       15.8%       15.7%         California       2.02       16.0%       10.2%       20.5%       23.5%       15.5%       16.3%       10.2%         Colorado       3.17       9.5%       C.2%       20.5%       22.2%       10.3%       15.7%         Colorado       3.16       10.5%       C.2%       20.5%       22.3%       10.3%       1.5%         Delaware       2.36       11.0%       7.7%       2.40%       26.8%       1.3%       1.5%         Elorida       1.67       14.0%       11.3%       16.7%       12.8%       11.3%       1.3%         Elorida       1.67       13.3%       17.7%       24.0%       26.8%       1.3%       1.4%         Balan       1.3%       1.7%       13.3%       1.5%       2.1%       1.2%       1.2%       1.3%         Indina       1.92       1.3% <td< th=""><th>State</th><th>Disparity Score</th><th>All Men</th><th>White</th><th>All Minority*</th><th>Black</th><th>Hispanic</th><th>Asian and NHPI</th><th>Indian/ Alaska Native</th></td<>	State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	Indian/ Alaska Native		
Alabana       2.13       15.0%       10.9%       23.2%       27.6%         Alaska       19.7%       13.2%       12.0%       23.7%       18.2%       19.7%       33.3%         Arizona       2.18       17.3%       11.7%       25.5%       25.9%       25.9%         Ariansa       2.35       14.7%       11.3%       26.7%       32.8%       23.7%       Colorado         Colorado       3.17       9.5%       7.5%       21.9%       20.5%       25.5%       10.8%       Colorado         Colorado       3.17       9.5%       7.6%       21.9%       20.6%       28.2%       10.3%       Colorado         Colorado       3.11       17.5%       7.7%       24.0%       26.8%       17.0%       13.1%       Comection       16.6%       16.6%       16.6%       16.6%       16.6%       16.4%       17.0%       13.1%       Comection       15.4%       11.4%       13.1%       14.6%       26.8%       17.0%       13.1%       Comection       15.4%       16.6%       16.4%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%       16.1%<	All States	2.09	14.3%	10.5%	22.0%	25.8%	21.2%	15.3%	29.1%		
Alaska       1.97       14.9%       12.0%       23.7%       18.2%       19.7%       33.3%         Arkanas       2.36       14.7%       11.3%       25.5%       25.5%       23.7%         California       2.02       16.0%       10.2%       20.5%       23.5%       12.5%       16.3%         Colorado       3.17       9.5%       5.2%       19.6%       22.8%       19.2%       10.2%         Connecticut       2.66       11.0%       7.6%       21.9%       20.5%       28.2%       10.8%         District of Columbia       3.11       17.5%       7.7%       24.0%       26.8%       16.8%         Florida       1.67       14.0%       9.2%       22.3%       24.4%       21.8%       11.3%         Georgia       2.40       14.6%       9.2%       22.3%       24.4%       12.8%       11.8%         Idaho       1.71       11.9%       13.3%       16.7%       10.6%       23.1%       10.0%         Idahoa       1.28       11.6%       22.3%       24.4%       20.8%       21.7%       10.7%         Idahoa       1.7       1.9%       13.3%       1.7%       20.3%       33.3%       21.7%       1	Alabama	2.13	15.0%	10.9%	23.2%	27.6%					
Arizona       2.18       17.3%       11.3%       25.5%       25.9%         Arizonas       2.36       14.7%       25.5%       25.7%       12.5%       16.3%         Colironio       2.02       16.0%       10.2%       20.5%       22.5%       12.5%       16.3%         Colorado       3.17       9.5% $\overline{10.5\%}$ 21.9%       20.0%       22.2%       10.8%         Coloradio       3.17       9.5% $\overline{10.5\%}$ 21.9%       20.0%       22.2%       10.8%         Coloradio       3.17       9.5% $\overline{10.5\%}$ 21.9%       20.0%       22.2%       10.8%         Delaware       2.34       12.2%       8.6%       20.1%       17.0%       13.1%         Georgia       2.40       14.6%       9.2%       22.2%       24.4%       11.3%         Havaii       1.52       16.0%       10.7%       18.3%       10.5%       11.6%       21.3%       21.8%       21.8%       10.8%         Indian       1.92       13.0%       11.6%       22.3%       24.8%       20.8%       21.4%       21.4%       21.3%       10.5%       21.5%       10.0%       10.5%       21.7%       10.5%       21.7%	Alaska	1.97	14.9%	12.0%	23.7%		18.2%	19.7%	33.3%		
Arkansas       2.36       14.7%       11.3%       26.7%       32.8%       23.7%         Colorado       3.17       9.5%       52.5%       15.8%       15.8%       16.3%         Colorado       3.17       9.5%       52.5%       15.8%       19.2%         Connecticut       2.66       10.9%       7.6%       21.9%       20.1%       15.6%       26.3%         District of Columbia       3.11       17.5%       7.7%       24.0%       26.8%       16.8%         Florida       1.67       14.0%       9.2%       22.4%       24.4%       21.8%       13.3%         Gorgia       2.40       14.6%       9.2%       22.8%       24.4%       21.8%       11.3%         Gorgia       1.26       16.3%       13.3%       16.7%       16.5%       15.4%       10.0%         Idiaho       1.71       11.9%       10.7%       21.3%       22.7%       21.4%       20.8%         Idiaho       1.71       11.9%       9.5%       20.3%       20.8%       21.7%       10.0%         Idiaho       1.71       11.9%       9.5%       20.3%       35.1%       10.6%       10.5%         Louxiana       2.88       1	Arizona	2.18	17.3%	11.7%	25.5%		25.9%				
California         2.02         16.0%         10.2%         20.5%         21.5%         15.3%           Connecticut         2.86         11.0%         7.6%         21.9%         20.0%         28.2%         10.8%           Delaware         2.34         12.2%         8.6%         20.1%         18.6%         26.3%           District of Columbia         1.1         17.5%         7.7%         24.0%         25.6%         16.8%           Florida         1.67         14.0%         11.1%         18.6%         21.6%         17.0%         13.1%           Georgia         2.40         14.6%         92.%         22.3%         24.4%         21.8%         13.3%           Idaina         1.71         11.9%         10.7%         18.3%         19.5%         11.13%           Idaina         1.92         13.0%         11.6%         22.3%         24.8%         20.8%         21.4%           Kentucky         1.85         17.5%         10.0%         21.4%         20.5%         21.4%         21.4%           Louisiana         2.88         18.8%         24.5%         35.1%         17.7%         11.0%           Masachucett         1.83         13.3%         11.5%<	Arkansas	2.36	14.7%	11.3%	26.7%	32.8%	23.7%				
Colorado 3.17 9.5% 6.2% 19.6% 22.8% 19.2% Connectiout 2.66 11.0% 7.6% 21.9% 20.0% 22.8% 10.8% Delaware 2.34 12.2% 8.6% 20.1% 18.6% 26.3% District of Columbia 3.11 17.5% 7.7% 24.0% 26.8% 16.8% Florida 1.67 14.0% 11.1% 18.6% 21.6% 17.0% 13.1% Georgia 2.40 14.6% 9.2% 22.2% 24.4% 21.8% 11.3% Hawaii 1.26 16.1% 13.3% 16.7% 16.9% 15.4% Idaho 1.71 11.9% 10.7% 18.3% 15.5% Illinois 2.13 13.3% 9.7% 20.6% 28.1% 17.6% 10.0% Indiana 1.92 13.0% 11.6% 22.3% 24.8% 20.8% Iowa 2.34 10.5% 9.1% 21.3% 27.9% 21.4% Kanasa 2.19 11.6% 9.5% 20.9% 20.0% 21.7% Kentucky 1.85 17.5% 16.0% 29.4% 30.3% Iowia 2.48 18.8% 11.4% 22.9% 35.1% Maine 2.08 12.3% 11.5% 20.3% 24.0% 21.7% Masachusetts 1.83 13.3% 9.6% 17.1% 20.3% 17.7% Michigan 2.30 14.9% 11.5% 27.1% 34.3% 18.2% 7.4% Mississipi 2.44 21.2% 12.6% 13.3% 34.2% Mississipi 2.44 21.2% 12.6% 33.3% 34.2% Mississipi 2.44 21.2% 22.9% 23.5% 23.6% 17.9% New Hampshire 2.29 1.8.3% 11.7% 25.5% 20.3% 23.6% 31.6% 21.8% New Hampshire 2.29 1.8.3% 11.2% 22.9% 25.1% 10.6% 33.6% New Hampshire 2.29 1.8.3% 11.2% 22.9% 25.1% 10.6% 23.1% New Hampshire 2.29 1.8.3% 11.2% 22.9% 25.1% 10.6% 23.1% New Hampshire 2.29 1.8.3% 11.2% 22.9% 25.3% 13.6% New Hampshire 2.29 1.6.4% 13.3% 12.2% 23.5% North Dakta 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 23.8% 25.6% 31.6% 21.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 10.9% 23.9% 23.4% 12.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 10.9% 23.9% 23.4% 12.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 11.5% 23.5% 13.3% 13.0% Utah 2.1	California	2.02	16.0%	10.2%	20.5%	23.5%	21.5%	16.3%			
Connecticut         2.86         11.0%         7.6%         21.9%         20.0%         28.2%         10.8%           District of Columbia         3.11         17.5%         7.7%         24.0%         26.8%         16.8%           Florida         1.67         14.0%         11.1%         18.6%         21.6%         17.0%         13.1%           Georgia         2.40         14.6%         9.2%         22.2%         24.4%         21.8%         11.3%           Havaii         1.26         16.1%         13.3%         16.7%         16.9%         15.4%           Illinois         2.13         13.3%         9.7%         20.6%         28.1%         17.6%         10.0%           Indiana         1.92         13.0%         11.6%         22.3%         24.9%         20.8%         21.7%            Kentucky         1.85         17.5%         15.0%         20.9%         24.0%         21.7%          11.9%         10.7%         13.3%         11.5%         21.0%         21.7%         11.9%         11.0%         10.3%         11.8%         21.7%         21.7%         11.9%         11.7%         10.3%         11.8%         21.0%         12.2%         12.7%	Colorado	3.17	9.5%	6.2%	19.6%	22.8%	19.2%				
Delaware         2.34         12.2%         8.6%         20.1%         18.6%         26.3%           District of Columbia         3.11         17.5%         7.7%         24.0%         26.8%         16.8%           Forida         1.67         14.0%         11.1%         18.6%         21.6%         17.0%         13.1%           Georgia         2.40         14.6%         9.2%         22.2%         24.4%         21.8%         11.3%           Idaho         1.71         11.9%         10.7%         18.3%         19.5%         10.0%           Idinina         1.22         13.3%         9.7%         20.6%         28.1%         17.6%         10.0%           Iowa         2.44         10.5%         9.1%         21.3%         27.9%         24.4%         21.4%           Kentucky         1.85         17.5%         16.0%         29.4%         30.3%         1.2%         1.7%           Marine         2.88         18.8%         11.4%         2.9%         2.1%         1.1%         1.1%           Marken         2.88         13.3%         11.5%         2.1%         2.2.8%         1.1%         1.1%           Marasatousetts         1.83         13.3	Connecticut	2.86	11.0%	7.6%	21.9%	20.0%	28.2%	10.8%			
District of Columbia       3.11       17.5%       7.7%       24.0%       26.8%       16.8%         Georgia       2.40       14.6%       9.2%       22.2%       21.6%       17.0%       13.1%         Georgia       2.40       14.6%       9.2%       22.2%       24.4%       21.8%       11.3%         Hawaii       1.26       10.1%       13.3%       16.7%       16.9%       15.4%         Idinois       2.13       13.3%       9.7%       20.6%       28.1%       17.6%       10.0%         Indiana       1.92       13.0%       11.6%       22.3%       24.9%       21.4%          Kansas       2.19       11.6%       9.5%       20.9%       24.0%       21.7%           Kansas       2.19       11.6%       9.5%       20.9%       35.1%              33.3%               33.3%         3.3%       11.4%       2.3%       13.3%       11.4%       2.3%       13.3%       11.5%       2.3%       13.1%       11.1%       3.3%       3.2%       10.3%       11	Delaware	2.34	12.2%	8.6%	20.1%	18.6%	26.3%				
Florida 1.67 14.0% 11.1% 18.6% 21.6% 17.0% 13.1% Georgia 2.40 14.6% 9.2% 22.2% 24.4% 21.8% 11.3% Idaho 1.71 11.9% 10.7% 18.3% 19.5% Idaho 1.71 11.9% 10.7% 18.3% 19.5% Idaho 1.71 11.9% 10.7% 18.3% 19.5% Idaha 1.92 13.0% 11.6% 22.3% 24.8% 20.8% Iowa 2.34 10.5% 9.1% 21.3% 27.9% 21.4% Kansas 2.19 11.6% 9.5% 20.9% 24.0% 21.7% Kentucky 1.85 17.5% 16.0% 22.9% 30.3% Iowa 2.88 18.8% 11.4% 32.9% 35.1% Maine 2.08 12.3% 11.8% 24.5% Mayland 1.78 12.8% 9.6% 17.1% 20.3% 12.2% Masachusetts 1.83 13.3% 11.5% 21.0% 19.2% Michigan 2.30 14.9% 11.8% 22.1% 20.3% 12.2% Mississippi 2.64 21.2% 12.6% 33.3% 34.2% Mississippi 2.64 21.2% 12.6% 33.3% 34.2% Mostana 2.98 11.1% 9.4% 22.5% 19.8% Montana 2.98 11.1% 9.4% 22.5% 20.3% 22.9% New Jensey 2.65 New Versey 2.65 New Vark 2.29 1.83% 11.6% 25.5% 21.6% 27.3% New Jensey 2.65 New Vark 2.29 1.83% 11.8% 25.5% 21.6% 27.3% New Jensey 2.65 North Catola 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 28.5% New Jensey 2.65 North Catola 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 28.2% New Jensey 2.65 North Catola 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 28.2% New Jensey 2.65 North Catola 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 28.2% New Jense 1.17% 12.6% 31.6% 22.5% 23.5% 21.6% 33.6% New Vark 2.31 16.3% 10.8% 25.0% 31.6% 22.3% 23.9% North Catola 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 28.2% North Catola 2.18 16.4% 13.3% 28.9% North Catola 2.19 12.7% 10.9% 22.9% 25.1% North Catola 2.19 12.7% 10.9% 22.9% 25.1% 20.3% New Jense 1.69 16.7% 14.6% 24.6% 26.7% 19.0% Texas 2.54 16.4% 9.0% 22.8% 25.2% 23.3% 13.0% Utah 2.17 10.2% 8.5% 15.5% 10.6% 17.3% Weremont 1.44 10.1% 9.7% 17.9% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 8.2% 42.3% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 8.2% 42.3% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 8.2% 42.3% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 12.9% 22.9% 23.3% 13.0% Utah 2.17 10.2% 10.9% 12.3% 15.5% 14.3% 15.4% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 12.4% 15.5% 14.3% 15.4% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 12.9% 14.3% 15.4% 15.5% Wisconsin 2.96 10.5% 8.2% 15.9% 14	District of Columbia	3.11	17.5%	7.7%	24.0%	26.8%	16.8%				
Georgia         2.40         14.6%         9.2%         22.2%         24.4%         21.8%         13.3%           Hawaii         1.26         16.1%         13.3%         16.7%         16.9%         15.4%           Idaho         1.71         11.9%         10.7%         18.3%         28.1%         17.6%         10.0%           Indiana         1.92         13.0%         11.6%         22.3%         24.8%         20.8%           Iowa         2.34         10.5%         9.1%         21.3%         24.8%         20.8%           Kansas         2.19         11.6%         9.5%         20.9%         24.0%         21.7%           Kentucky         1.85         17.5%         15.0%         30.3%         30.3%         10.0%           Maryland         1.78         12.3%         9.6%         17.1%         20.3%         27.1%         11.0%           Massachusetts         1.83         13.3%         11.5%         21.0%         19.2%         17.7%           Michiga         2.30         14.9%         11.8%         27.1%         34.3%         18.2%         18.7%           Mississippi         2.64         21.2%         12.6%         33.3%         34.2	Florida	1.67	14.0%	11.1%	18.6%	21.6%	17.0%	13.1%			
Hawaii       1.26       16.1%       13.3%       16.7%       16.9%       15.4%         Idaho       1.71       11.9%       10.7%       18.3%       19.5%         Indiana       1.92       13.0%       11.6%       22.3%       24.4%       20.8%         Iowa       2.34       10.5%       9.1%       21.3%       27.9%       21.4%         Kansas       2.19       11.6%       9.5%       20.9%       24.0%       21.7%         Kentucky       1.85       17.5%       16.0%       29.4%       30.3%         Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       2.9%       30.3%         Marine       2.08       12.3%       11.6%       22.3%       27.1%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       12.2%       11.0%       10.9%         Minesota       2.14       10.9%       9.5%       20.3%       23.0%       18.8%       17.5%       16.7%       19.8%       17.5%       17.5%       10.9%       13.3%       11.5%       10.9%       13.3%       12.2%       11.0%       13.7%       18.7%       16.3%       14.0%       18.2%       17.5%       9.4%       18.7%	Georgia	2.40	14.6%	9.2%	22.2%	24.4%	21.8%	11.3%			
Idaho       1.71       11.9%       10.7%       18.3%       19.5%         Ilinois       2.13       13.3%       9.7%       20.6%       28.1%       17.6%       10.0%         Iowa       2.34       10.5%       9.7%       20.6%       28.1%       17.6%       10.0%         Iowa       2.34       10.5%       9.7%       24.4%       20.8%       20.8%         Iowa       2.34       10.5%       9.7%       20.9%       24.0%       21.7%          Kentucky       1.85       17.5%       16.0%       29.4%       30.3%            Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       32.9%       35.1%       17.7%         11.0%         77.1%       17.7%        11.0%        17.7%        11.0%        17.7%        11.8%       21.3%       12.2%       11.0%       17.7%        17.7%       11.0%       17.7%       11.0%       17.7%       11.0%       17.7%       17.7%       17.7%       17.7%       18.3%       14.2%       22.5%       19.8%       10.5%       12.2%       18.3%       14.2%       12.7%       1	Hawaii	1.26	16.1%	13.3%	16.7%		16.9%	15.4%			
Illinois       2.13       13.3%       9.7%       20.6%       28.1%       17.6%       10.0%         Indiana       1.92       13.0%       11.6%       22.3%       24.8%       20.8%         Iowa       2.34       10.5%       9.1%       21.3%       27.9%       21.4%         Kansas       2.19       11.6%       9.5%       20.9%       24.0%       21.7%         Kentucky       1.85       17.5%       16.0%       29.4%       30.3%       20.3%         Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       22.9%       27.1%       11.0%         Maryland       1.78       12.8%       9.6%       17.1%       20.3%       12.2%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       7.1%       17.7%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2%       7.4%         Mississippi       2.64       21.25       22.5%       19.8%       18.7%       17.5%       9.4%         New Janse       2.60       11.3%       9.4%       22.8%       22.8%       22.8%       20.3%         New Janse       2.65       1	Idaho	1.71	11.9%	10.7%	18.3%		19.5%				
Indiana 1.92 13.0% 11.6% 22.3% 24.8% 20.8% Iowa 2.44 10.5% 9.1% 21.3% 27.9% 21.4% Kansas 2.19 11.6% 9.5% 20.9% 24.0% 21.7% Kentucky 1.85 17.5% 16.0% 29.4% 30.3% Ioulisiana 2.88 18.8% 11.4% 22.9% Maine 2.08 12.3% 11.8% 24.5% Maryland 1.78 12.8% 9.6% 17.1% 20.3% 12.2% Massachusetts 1.83 13.3% 11.5% 21.0% 19.2% 27.1% 11.0% Massachusetts 1.83 13.3% 11.5% 22.1% 12.2% Michigan 2.30 14% 11.8% 27.1% 34.3% Mississippi 2.64 21.2% 12.6% 33.3% 34.2% Mississippi 2.64 21.2% 12.6% 33.3% 34.2% Montana 2.88 11.1% 9.4% 28.0% Nebraska 2.80 11.3% 9.4% 28.0% Nebraska 2.80 11.3% 9.4% 28.0% Nevada 1.61 11.5% 9.3% 14.9% 17.5% 9.4% New Hampshire 2.29 8.5% 7.9% 18.0% New Hampshire 2.29 8.5% 7.9% 18.0% New Hampshire 2.29 8.5% 10.6% 25.0% 31.6% 22.1% 20.3% New Hampshire 2.29 8.5% 10.6% 25.0% 31.6% 22.1% 20.3% New York 2.31 16.3% 10.8% 25.0% 31.6% 22.1% 20.3% North Carolina 2.46 15.5% 10.6% 26.0% 26.2% 29.6% North Dakota 4.39 9.0% 6.4% 28.2% Ohio 2.18 13.8% 11.7% 25.5% 28.6% 17.9% Okiahoma 1.96 14.3% 11.2% 22.0% 22.9% 25.1% 12.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 10.9% 21.9% 26.6% 17.9% Okiahoma 1.96 14.3% 11.2% 22.0% 22.9% 25.1% 12.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 10.9% 21.9% 26.6% 17.9% Okiahoma 1.96 14.3% 11.2% 22.0% 22.9% 25.1% 12.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 10.9% 21.9% 24.6% 18.9% 20.1% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 11.4% 22.0% 22.9% 25.1% 12.2% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 11.4% 9.0% 22.9% 25.1% 15.5% South Dakota 5.72 10.4% 7.1% 40.4% Pennsylvania 2.01 12.7% 11.4% 12.2% 22.9% 25.1% 13.0% Utah 2.17 12.4% 10.2% 22.0% 22.9% 25.1% 13.0% Vermont 1.84 10.1% 9.7% 17.9% Vermont 1.84 10.1% 9.7% 17.9% Vermont 1.84 10.1% 9.7% 17.9% Vermont 1.64 12.7% 11.1% 18.2% 22.2% 19.4% 15.4% West Virginia 0.99 15.8% 15.9% 17.9% Virginia 1.79 10.9% 8.6% 15.4% 14.3% 15.4% West Virginia 0.99 15.8% 15.9% 17.9% Virginia 0.99 15.8	Illinois	2.13	13.3%	9.7%	20.6%	28.1%	17.6%	10.0%			
lowa       2.34       10.5%       9.1%       21.3%       27.9%       21.4%         Kansas       2.19       11.6%       9.5%       20.9%       24.0%       21.7%         Kentucky       1.85       17.5%       16.0%       29.4%       30.3%         Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       32.9%       35.1%         Maine       2.08       12.3%       11.8%       24.5%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       27.1%       17.7%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2% $7.4\%$ Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%       18.7%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.8%       19.8%         Newtasa       2.80       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%       18.7%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       10.6%       20.6%       21.6%       23.6%       16.3%	Indiana	1.92	13.0%	11.6%	22.3%	24.8%	20.8%				
Kansas       2.19       11.6%       9.5%       20.9%       24.0%       21.7%         Kentucky       1.85       17.5%       16.0%       29.4%       30.3%         Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       32.9%       33.51%         Maine       2.08       12.3%       11.4%       32.9%       35.1%         Maryland       1.78       12.2%       9.6%       17.1%       20.3%       12.2%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       27.1%       17.7%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2%       7.4%       18.7%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       22.6%       17.5%       9.4%         Newada       1.61       11.5%       33.3       14.9%       17.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       22.1%       20.3%       33.6%         New Maciao       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%	lowa	2.34	10.5%	9.1%	21.3%	27.9%	21.4%				
Kentucky       1.85       17.5%       16.0%       29.4%       30.3%         Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       32.9%       35.1%         Maryland       1.78       12.3%       9.6%       17.1%       20.3% $\overline{12.2\%}$ 11.0%         Masachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2% $\overline{7.4\%}$ 17.7%         Minesota       2.14       10.9%       9.5%       20.3%       23.0%       18.8%       18.7%         Missispipi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%       18.7%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         Newada       1.61       11.5%       9.4%       22.8%       22.8%       22.8%         New Hersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Vark       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       25.5%       21.6%       33.6%         New Marpshire       2.29       2.55%       11.6%       20.3%       20	Kansas	2.19	11.6%	9.5%	20.9%	24.0%	21.7%				
Louisiana       2.88       18.8%       11.4%       32.9%       35.1%         Maine       2.08       12.3%       11.8%       24.5%         Maryland       1.78       12.8%       9.6%       17.1%       20.3%       12.2%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       27.1%       17.7%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2%       7.4%         Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%       18.7%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Nebraska       2.80       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         Nevada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%       33.6%         New Morkico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New York       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       25.0%       31.6%       20.3%	Kentucky	1.85	17.5%	16.0%	29.4%	30.3%					
Maine       2.08       12.3%       11.8%       24.5%         Maryland       1.78       12.8%       9.6%       17.1%       20.3%       12.2%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       27.1%       11.0%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2%       7.4%         Minnesota       2.14       10.9%       9.5%       20.3%       23.0%       18.8%       18.7%         Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%       18.7%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       28.0%       28.8%       22.8%       28.8%       28.6%         New Hampshire       2.29       6.5%       7.9%       18.2%       12.7%       9.4%       28.3%         New Hexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       25.5%       26.6%       14.0%       20.3%         North Caloina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.2%       29.6%       36.4%       20.1%         Orio	Louisiana	2.88	18.8%	11.4%	32.9%	35.1%					
Maryland       1.78       12.8%       9.6%       17.1%       20.3%       12.2%       11.0%         Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       27.1%       17.7%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       12.6%       33.3%       18.2%       7.4%         Missispipi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         New da       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       12.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29 $\overline{6.5\%}$ 7.9%       18.0%       27.2%       New Hampshire       2.29 $\overline{6.5\%}$ 13.4%       14.9%       12.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Harcko       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       16.3%       14.0%         New Vork       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       22.9%       20.3%       20.3%       23.6%       20.3%         Ohio       2.18       13.3%       11	Maine	2.08	12.3%	11.8%	24.5%						
Massachusetts       1.83       13.3%       11.5%       21.0%       19.2%       27.1%       17.7%         Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2%       7.4%         Misnesota       2.14       10.9%       9.5%       20.3%       23.0%       18.8%       18.7%         Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       28.0%       17.5%       9.4%         Newada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       12.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%       14.0%         New Hersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       21.4%       20.3%       20.3%         Oregon       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18	Maryland	1.78	12.8%	9.6%	17.1%	20.3%	12.2%	11.0%			
Michigan       2.30       14.9%       11.8%       27.1%       34.3%       18.2%       7.4%         Minnesota       2.14       10.9%       9.5%       20.3%       23.0%       18.8%       18.7%         Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%         Missispipi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%         Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       28.8%       22.8%         Nevada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29 $8.5\%$ 7.9%       18.0%       27.2%       14.0%         New Hersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Vork       2.31       16.3%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       20.3%       20.3%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%       21.2%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       24.6%	Massachusetts	1.83	13.3%	11.5%	21.0%	19.2%	27.1%	17.7%			
Minnesota       2.14       10.9%       9.5%       20.3%       23.0%       18.8%       18.7%         Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       22.5%       19.8%         Netraska       2.80       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         Nevada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       12.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%          New Jersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       33.6%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       22.1%       20.3%         Oregon       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       22.9%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%	Michigan	2.30	14.9%	11.8%	27.1%	34.3%	18.2%	7.4%			
Mississippi       2.64       21.2%       12.6%       33.3%       34.2%         Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       28.0%       Nebraska       2.80       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         Nevada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       77.2%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%       33.6%         New Vark       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       25.0%       31.6%       22.1%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.6%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%	Minnesota	2.14	10.9%	9.5%	20.3%	23.0%	18.8%	18.7%			
Missouri       1.79       13.1%       11.6%       20.7%       22.5%       19.8%         Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       28.0%       17.5%       9.4%         Nebraska       2.80       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         Nevada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       10.8%       25.0%       31.6%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       20.3%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       25.1%       12.2%       29.0%       20.1%       85.5%	wississippi	2.64	21.2%	12.6%	33.3%	34.2%					
Montana       2.98       11.1%       9.4%       28.0%         Nebraska       2.80       11.3%       8.8%       24.7%       28.8%       22.8%         New dampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%         New Jersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       33.6%         New York       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       25.0%       31.6%       22.1%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       28.2%       20.6%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.	Missouri	1.79	13.1%	11.6%	20.7%	22.5%	19.8%				
Nevida       1.5%       5.6%       24.7%       22.6%         Nevada       1.61       11.5%       9.3%       14.9%       12.0%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%       27.2%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       33.6%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       33.6%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.6%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.3%       11.2%       22.0%       2.9%       25.1%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23	Montana	2.98	11.1%	9.4%	28.0%	20 00/	22.00/				
New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.9%       17.5%       9.4%         New Hampshire       2.29       8.5%       7.9%       18.0%       27.2%         New Jersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       22.1%       20.3%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.6%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       20.3%       23.6%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%       24.6%         Oklahoma       1.96       14.3%       11.2%       22.0%       25.1%       22.30%       25.1%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       22.1%       10.6%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Dakota       5.72       10.4%       7.1%	Nebraska	2.80	11.5%	0.0%	24.7%	28.8%	22.8%	0.49/			
New Hampshire       2.25       1.3%       1.0%       27.2%         New Jersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       33.6%         New York       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       25.0%       31.6%       22.1%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.6%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       25.1%       23.6%         Oregon       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%	Nevdud	1.01	9.5%	9.3%	14.9%	12.0%	27.2%	9.4%			
New Jersey       2.65       11.4%       6.9%       18.2%       25.4%       16.3%       14.0%         New Mexico       1.99       18.3%       11.8%       23.5%       21.6%       33.6%         New York       2.31       16.3%       10.8%       25.0%       31.6%       22.1%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.6%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%       23.0%       23.6%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       20.1%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       20.1%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       23.0%       25.1%       16.5%       23.0%       20.1%       23.0%       25.1%       16.5%       23.0%       21.6%       26.7%       19.0%       22.2%       19.6%       25.5%       16.5%       25.5%       16.5%       26.7%	New Hampshire	2.29	0.5%	7.9%	18.0%	25 40/	27.2%	4.4.00/			
New York       2.31       16.3%       11.8%       23.3%       21.0%       33.6%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       22.1%       20.3%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%         Oklahoma       1.96       14.3%       11.2%       22.0%       22.9%       25.1%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       22.2%       19.6%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       23.3%       13.0%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%	New Jersey	2.65	11.4%	6.9%	18.2%	25.4%	16.3%	14.0%	22.6%		
New York       2.51       10.3%       10.3%       23.0%       51.0%       22.1%       20.3%         North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.6%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%         Oklahoma       1.96       14.3%       11.2%       22.0%       25.1%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Carolina       2.29       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%       14.6%       22.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Vermont       1.84       10.1% <td>New Vork</td> <td>2 21</td> <td>16.3%</td> <td>10.8%</td> <td>25.5%</td> <td>21.6%</td> <td>21.0%</td> <td>20.2%</td> <td>55.0%</td>	New Vork	2 21	16.3%	10.8%	25.5%	21.6%	21.0%	20.2%	55.0%		
North Carolina       2.46       15.5%       10.6%       26.0%       26.2%       29.5%         North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%         Oklahoma       1.96       14.3%       11.2%       22.0%       25.1%       23.0%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       20.9%       22.2%       19.6%         South Carolina       2.29       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Carolina       5.72       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       25.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%       Vermo	New TOIK	2.51	10.370	10.8%	25.0%	31.0%	22.1/0	20.378			
North Dakota       4.39       9.0%       6.4%       28.2%       36.4%         Ohio       2.18       13.8%       11.7%       25.5%       28.6%       17.9%         Oklahoma       1.96       14.3%       11.2%       22.0%       22.9%       25.1%       23.0%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       20.9%       22.2%       19.6%         South Carolina       2.29       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Dakota       5.72       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       25.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%       Vermont         Virginia       1.79       10.9%       8.6%       15.4%       15.5%       14.3%	North Carolina	2.46	15.5%	10.6%	26.0%	26.2%	29.6%		26.49/		
Ohlo       1.1.3%       11.1.7%       22.0%       22.9%       11.1.7%         Oklahoma       1.96       14.3%       11.2%       22.0%       22.9%       25.1%         Oregon       2.18       16.4%       13.3%       28.9%       36.4%       12.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       20.9%       22.2%       19.6%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Dakota       5.72       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       25.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%       Vermont         Virginia       1.79       10.9%       8.6%       15.4%       15.5%       14.3%       15.4%         Washington       1.64       12.7%       11.1%       18.2%<	North Dakota Obio	4.39	9.0%	6.4% 11.7%	28.2%	28.6%	17.0%		36.4%		
Original         1.1.2.%         1.1.8         1.1.2.%         1.1.8         1.1.2.%         1.1.2.%         1.1.2.%         1.1.2.%         1.1.4.%         1.1.4.%         1.1.4.%         1.1.4.%         1.1.4.%         1.1.4.% <th1.1.%< th=""> <th1.1.8.2.%< th=""> <th1.1.< td=""><td>Oklahoma</td><td>1 96</td><td>1/ 3%</td><td>11.7%</td><td>23.3%</td><td>20.0%</td><td>25.1%</td><td></td><td>23.0%</td></th1.1.<></th1.1.8.2.%<></th1.1.%<>	Oklahoma	1 96	1/ 3%	11.7%	23.3%	20.0%	25.1%		23.0%		
Origon       1.1.2       10.4%       10.5%       20.5%       30.4%       11.2%         Pennsylvania       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.6%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       20.9%       22.2%       19.6%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Dakota       5.72       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       25.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%       7.4%         Vermont       1.84       10.1%       9.7%       17.9%       7.5%       44.3%       15.4%         Virginia       1.79       10.9%       8.6%       15.4%       15.5%       14.3%       15.4%         West Virginia       0.89       15.8%       15.9%       14.2%       14.2%       14.2%         Wisconsin       2.96       10.5% <td>Oregon</td> <td>2.18</td> <td>16.4%</td> <td>13.3%</td> <td>22.0%</td> <td>22.570</td> <td>36.4%</td> <td>12.2%</td> <td></td>	Oregon	2.18	16.4%	13.3%	22.0%	22.570	36.4%	12.2%			
Permisyvalia       2.01       12.7%       10.9%       21.9%       24.8%       18.9%       20.1%         Rhode Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       20.9%       22.2%       19.6%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Carolina       5.72       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       25.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%       7.3%         Vermont       1.84       10.1%       9.7%       17.9%       7.4%       15.5%       14.3%       15.4%         Virginia       1.79       10.9%       8.6%       15.4%       15.5%       14.3%       15.4%         West Virginia       0.89       15.8%       15.9%       14.2%       17.5%         Wisconsin       2.96       10.5%       8.2%       24.3%       26.8%       24.2%         Wyoming       1.56       10.9%       10.3% <td>Dennauluania</td> <td>2.10</td> <td>10.70/</td> <td>10.0%</td> <td>20.5%</td> <td>24.69/</td> <td>19.0%</td> <td>20.10/</td> <td></td>	Dennauluania	2.10	10.70/	10.0%	20.5%	24.69/	19.0%	20.10/			
Niloue Island       2.17       12.4%       10.2%       22.0%       20.5%       22.2%       15.0%         South Carolina       2.29       14.9%       10.5%       23.9%       25.1%       16.5%         South Carolina       5.72       10.4%       7.1%       40.4%       55.5%         Tennessee       1.69       16.7%       14.6%       24.6%       26.7%       19.0%         Texas       2.54       16.4%       9.0%       22.8%       25.2%       23.3%       13.0%         Utah       2.17       10.2%       8.5%       18.3%       17.3%         Vermont       1.84       10.1%       9.7%       17.9%       Virginia         Virginia       1.79       10.9%       8.6%       15.4%       15.5%       14.3%       15.4%         Washington       1.64       12.7%       11.1%       18.2%       22.2%       19.4%       17.5%         Wisconsin       2.96       10.5%       8.2%       24.3%       26.8%       24.2%       Value	Pennsylvania	2.01	12.7%	10.9%	21.9%	24.0%	18.9%	20.1%			
South Caronina         11.3%         11.3%         10.3%         10.3%         10.3%         10.3%           South Dakota         5.72         10.4%         7.1%         40.4%         55.5%           Tennessee         1.69         16.7%         14.6%         24.6%         26.7%         19.0%           Texas         2.54         16.4%         9.0%         22.8%         25.2%         23.3%         13.0%           Utah         2.17         10.2%         8.5%         18.3%         17.3%         Vermont           Vermont         1.84         10.1%         9.7%         17.9%         Virginia         15.4%         15.4%           Washington         1.64         12.7%         11.1%         18.2%         22.2%         19.4%         17.5%           West Virginia         0.89         15.8%         15.9%         14.2%         15.4%         15.4%           Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%         17.0%	South Carolina	2.17	12.4%	10.2%	22.0%	20.9%	16.5%	19.0%			
J.72         J.78         Value         J.78         Value         J.78         Value         J.78         Value         J.78         J.79	South Dakota	5.72	10.4%	7 1%	40.4%	23.170	10.570		55.5%		
Texas     2.54     16.7%     14.0%     24.0%     20.7%     15.0%       Texas     2.54     16.4%     9.0%     22.8%     25.2%     23.3%     13.0%       Utah     2.17     10.2%     8.5%     18.3%     17.3%       Vermont     1.84     10.1%     9.7%     17.9%       Virginia     1.79     10.9%     8.6%     15.4%     15.5%     14.3%     15.4%       Washington     1.64     12.7%     11.1%     18.2%     22.2%     19.4%     17.5%       West Virginia     0.89     15.8%     15.9%     14.2%     2     1.64     1.5%       Wisconsin     2.96     10.5%     8.2%     24.3%     26.8%     24.2%       Wyoming     1.56     10.9%     10.3%     16.0%     17.0%	Tennessee	1.69	16.7%	14.6%	24.6%	26.7%	19.0%				
Utah         2.17         10.2%         8.5%         18.3%         23.3%         13.0%           Utah         2.17         10.2%         8.5%         18.3%         17.3%           Vermont         1.84         10.1%         9.7%         17.9%           Virginia         1.79         10.9%         8.6%         15.4%         15.5%         14.3%         15.4%           Washington         1.64         12.7%         11.1%         18.2%         22.2%         19.4%         17.5%           West Virginia         0.89         15.8%         15.9%         14.2%         1         1         14.2%         1           Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	Texas	2 54	16.7%	9.0%	27.0%	25.7%	23.3%	13.0%			
Vermont         1.84         10.1%         9.7%         17.9%           Virginia         1.79         10.9%         8.6%         15.4%         15.5%         14.3%         15.4%           Washington         1.64         12.7%         11.1%         18.2%         22.2%         19.4%         17.5%           West Virginia         0.89         15.8%         15.9%         14.2%         1           Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	Utah	2.17	10.4%	8.5%	18 3%	23.2/0	17.3%	13.070			
Virginia         1.79         10.9%         8.6%         15.4%         15.5%         14.3%         15.4%           Washington         1.64         12.7%         11.1%         18.2%         22.2%         19.4%         17.5%           West Virginia         0.89         15.8%         15.9%         14.2%         1         14.2%         1           Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	Vermont	1.94	10.2%	9.7%	17.9%		17.370				
Washington         1.64         12.7%         11.1%         18.2%         22.2%         19.4%         17.5%           West Virginia         0.89         15.8%         15.9%         14.2%         1         17.5%           Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	Virginia	1.79	10.1%	8.6%	15.4%	15 5%	14 3%	15.4%			
West Virginia         0.89         15.8%         15.9%         14.2%           Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	Washington	1.64	12.7%	11.1%	18.2%	22.2%	19.4%	17.5%			
Wisconsin         2.96         10.5%         8.2%         24.3%         26.8%         24.2%           Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	West Virginia	0,89	15.8%	15.9%	14.2%						
Wyoming         1.56         10.9%         10.3%         16.0%         17.0%	Wisconsin	2,96	10.5%	8.2%	24.3%	26.8%	24 2%				
	Wyoming	1.56	10.9%	10.3%	16.0%		17.0%				

Note: Among men ages 18-64

\*All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

Disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. Disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. Disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same. Source: Current Population Survey, 2006-2008.



Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# **MEDIAN HOUSEHOLD INCOME**

Median household income is an important indicator of the resources available to men and their families. Lower-income households have fewer resources available to address health issues and are more likely to experience cost-related barriers to care. A lack of resources has a direct impact on health, as low-income individuals are also more sensitive to unexpected health care costs and price increases than wealthier individuals. For example, a change in medication price, even a modest one, can result in people choosing to forgo their medication or to cut down on how often they take it and how much they take.<sup>71</sup> The data presented here are derived from the Current Population Survey conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau, and to keep the interpretation consistent with other indicators, the disparity score for median household income was calculated as the ratio of white men to minority men.

### Highlights

- Nationally, the median household income for men was \$48,805 (Table 3.2). White men on average had incomes that were \$20,000 higher than men of color (\$58,952 versus \$31,222). Among men of color, Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men had the highest median income nationally at \$53,000. The lowest incomes were among black (\$30,924), American Indian and Alaska Native (\$30,116), and Hispanic men (\$29,000).
- Household incomes tended to be lowest among states in the South (Kentucky, Arkansas, Tennessee) and highest in some Northeastern (New Jersey, Connecticut) and Mid-Atlantic (Maryland, Virginia) states.
- Within racial and ethnic groups, there was variation across states as well. For instance, the median household income in Oklahoma (\$34,015) for American Indian and Alaska Native men was more than twice the income of those in South Dakota (\$12,000), the lowest for any sub-group in the nation. Among Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men, the median household income in Michigan was \$90,002, approximately three times the level of their counterparts in Rhode Island (\$34,014).
- Nationally, the disparity score for this indicator was 1.89, and ranged from a low of 0.97 in West Virginia (the only state where white men had a lower median household income than minority men) to a high of 2.89 in South Dakota. A total of 19 states reported a disparity score of 2.00 or higher, indicating that the median household income for white men was more than double for men of color.
- White men in states such as Tennessee, Kentucky, and Arkansas (far right of the upper right quadrant in Figure 3.2) had median household incomes well below the national average for white men; however, the median incomes of men of released on the state of the sta

color were even lower than white men in these states.

Both white men and men of color in New Jersey had higher median income levels than the national average; however, New Jersey remains in the far left of the upper quadrant because the median household income among white men (\$82,285) was the highest among white men in the country and was far higher than the national average for men of color.



Table 3.2. Median Household Income, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006 - 2008									
				Hous	sehold Media	n Income			
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native	
All States	1.89	\$48,805	\$58,952	\$31,222	\$30,924	\$29,000	\$53,000	\$30,116	
Alabama	2.08	\$42,800	\$53,997	\$25,960	\$25,960				
Alaska	1.85	\$58,023	\$67,273	\$36,344		\$40,103	\$43,264	\$24,512	
Arizona	1.95	\$41,536	\$55,010	\$28,244		\$26,043			
Arkansas	1.65	\$41,000	\$46,201	\$28,000	\$26,062	\$25,000			
California	2.07	\$45,000	\$68,153	\$33,000	\$38,000	\$29,075	\$54,001		
Colorado	1.96	\$56,962	\$66,327	\$33,800	\$36,000	\$31,152			
Connecticut	2.29	\$66,200	\$78,638	\$34,394	\$33,000	\$26,001	\$68,225		
Delaware	1.64	\$50,300	\$59,784	\$36,344	\$41,600	\$23 <i>,</i> 883			
District of Columbia	2.70	\$42,000	\$80,995	\$30,000	\$29,400	\$28,000			
Florida	1.60	\$45,000	\$53,000	\$33,229	\$31,152	\$32,640	\$48,900		
Georgia	2.03	\$48,450	\$63,021	\$31,000	\$31,152	\$24,000	\$61,000		
Hawaii	1.30	\$45,689	\$56,010	\$42,974		\$40,191	\$45,232		
Idaho	1.77	\$50,000	\$53,540	\$30,176		\$28,207			
Illinois	1.68	\$50,500	\$60,000	\$35,629	\$31,152	\$32,190	\$66,000		
Indiana	1.77	\$50,020	\$54,250	\$30,584	\$30,100	\$28,000			
lowa	1.59	\$53,000	\$55,554	\$35,000	\$34,215	\$30,116			
Kansas	1.86	\$54,000	\$59,604	\$32,050	\$32,050	\$28,078			
Kentucky	1.68	\$41,536	\$45,080	\$26,791	\$29,099				
Louisiana	2.73	\$41,536	\$60,000	\$22,000	\$22,000				
Maine	1.52	\$50,000	\$50,746	\$33,300			4		
Maryland	1.78	\$60,000	\$74,764	\$42,000	\$45,140	\$30,000	\$70,000		
Massachusetts	1.92	\$60,000	\$67,080	\$35,000	\$40,000	\$27,000	\$45,000		
Michigan	1.71	\$52,153	\$56,679	\$33,223	\$26,998	\$31,780	\$90,002		
Minnesota	1.97	\$58,161	\$62,823	\$31,953	\$28,975	\$28,037	\$52,099		
Mississippi	2.57	\$37,053	\$53,550	\$20,800	\$21,826				
Missouri	1.66	\$49,459	\$52,099	\$31,353	\$29,075	\$35,360			
Montana	1.93	\$46,002	\$48,187	\$25,000	400.000	407.044			
Nebraska	2.08	\$52,086	\$58,431	\$28,078	\$26,998	\$27,244			
Nevada New Hamashiro	1.60	\$48,600	\$58,148	\$36,344	\$40 <i>,</i> 000	\$31,200	Ş48,883		
	2.06	\$60,966	\$08,100	\$40,000	\$26,208	\$28,000	\$80,000		
New Jersey	2.00	\$00,900 L	\$62,203	\$40,000	JJ0,JJ0	\$30,000	<i><b>380,000</b></i>	620 760	
New Mexico	2.01	\$40,850	\$60,227	\$30,002	¢20.000	\$31,700	640.0CF	\$20,768	
New YORK	1.92	\$46,728	\$59,905 ¢50,622	\$31,152	\$30,000	\$28,005	\$40,865		
North Dakota	2.10	\$40,805	\$50,022	\$20,990	\$28,000	Ş21,000		677 000	
Ohio	1.87	\$50 364	\$54 454	\$29,000	\$25,960	\$35 329		322,000	
Oklahoma	1.52	\$45,000	\$50,000	\$32 871	\$37 500	\$22,800		\$34.015	
Oregon	2.06	\$46.728	\$51,411	\$24.960	<i>çsi</i> ,500	\$18.691	\$60.000	<i>\$</i> 31,015	
Pennsylvania	1.79	\$52.173	\$57.280	\$32.040	\$32.001	\$28.037	\$46.728		
Rhode Island	2.15	\$54,490	\$63.342	\$29,400	\$36.344	\$25.000	\$34.014		
South Carolina	2.00	\$42,745	\$52,024	\$25,960	\$26,087	\$20,920			
South Dakota	2.89	\$51,920	\$56,749	\$19,622				\$12,000	
Tennessee	1.71	\$41.774	\$47,143	\$27,500	\$27.667	\$25,000		. ,	
Texas	2,14	\$42,574	\$64,164	\$30.000	\$31.152	\$28.037	\$57.112		
Utah	1.97	\$53,203	\$59,334	\$30.116	+ <b>/</b>	\$30.000	<i>+</i> , <b></b>		
Vermont	1.40	\$50,900	\$51,801	\$37.100		,,			
Virginia	1.71	\$57,164	\$68,448	\$40.000	\$41.914	\$30.000	\$55.862		
Washington	1.64	\$55,288	\$61,842	\$37,683	\$31,142	\$32,000	\$45,018		
West Virginia	0.97	\$43,260	\$43,248	\$44,600					
Wisconsin	1.90	\$56,442	\$60,746	\$32.000	\$25.925	\$27.448			
Wyoming	1.41	\$55,000	\$56,300	\$40.000	/	\$40.000			
Note: Among men ages 18-64						. ,			

\*All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

Disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. Disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. Disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates thatminority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Current Population Survey, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: White men faring worse than men of color

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



# **NO HIGH SCHOOL DIPLOMA**

Educational attainment influences health in direct and indirect ways. Education is predictive of the types of jobs an individual can obtain, employment status, and income, all of which affect opportunities for healthier living and the ability to access health care. A man with at least a high school education who works full time and year-round makes significantly more than a man who has not earned a high school diploma.<sup>72</sup> Higher educational attainment is also correlated with longer lifespans, better health outcomes and positive health behaviors. It is also correlated with better health literacy, which affects an individual's ability to communicate with health providers, understand and follow instructions, and navigate the health care system.<sup>73</sup> The data for this indicator are from the Current Population Survey conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau.

#### **Highlights**

- About 1 in 7 (14.3%) nonelderly adult men lacked a high school diploma in the U.S. (Table 3.3). More than 1 in 3 Hispanic (38.6%), 1 in 5 American Indian and Alaska Native (21.9%), and 16.2% of black men did not have a high school diploma. The share without a diploma was lower among Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander (8.8%), and white men (8.7%).
- There was significant variation in educational attainment within racial and ethnic groups across states. For example, there was an 18-fold difference between white men in Mississippi (17.8%) and those in the District of Columbia (1.0%), and nearly a 10-fold difference between Hispanic men in Tennessee (60.4%) and those in Hawaii (6.4%).
- The national disparity score was 2.96, indicating that the share of minority men without a high school diploma was almost three times higher than that of white men. However, disparities varied greatly across states ranging from a low of 0.75 in West Virginia to a high of 19.00 in the District of Columbia. Notably, the disparity scores in California, Colorado, the District of Columbia, and Nebraska were greater than 5.00.
- The disparity score in West Virginia was less than 1.00, which indicates that there was a higher prevalence of white men without a high school diploma as compared to men of color in the state.
- Many states clustered in the upper left quadrant of Figure 3.3, indicating that white men did better than the national average and a higher prevalence of men of color did not have a high school diploma in those states. The District of Columbia was an outlier at the top of the upper left quadrant, as only 1.0% of white men in the District of Columbia had not completed high school. This is a much lower rate than the national average for white men (8.7%) and resulted in a

very high disparity score. Because of this great disparity and the high graduation rates among white men, the distribution of the other states in the figure appears to be more concentrated than the data indicate.

 Many Southern states clustered in the upper right quadrant because white men living there had lower high school completion rates than the national average for white men. Nonetheless, men of color in those states fared worse than white men.



Table 3.3. No High S	chool Diplo	oma, by St	ma, by State and Race/Ethnicity, 2006 - 2008 Prevalence								
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska			
All States	2.96	14.3%	8.7%	25.7%	16.2%	38.6%	8.8%	21.9%			
Alabama	1.67	16.8%	13.7%	23.0%	19.6%						
Alaska	2.12	9.1%	7.1%	15.0%		15.1%	16.1%	15.4%			
Arizona	4.87	17.8%	6.9%	33.3%		40.6%					
Arkansas	1.99	17.3%	14.1%	28.0%	22.1%	49.8%					
California	5.58	19.0%	5.3%	29.6%	9.9%	40.6%	8.1%				
Colorado	5.49	11.1%	5.2%	28.7%	9.4%	36.3%					
Connecticut	4.35	9.6%	5.3%	23.2%	16.7%	33.7%	5.9%				
Delaware	2.24	14.3%	10.4%	23.2%	13.4%	54.5%					
District of Columbia	19.00	11.9%	1.0%	19.0%	13.5%	48.2%					
Florida	2.57	13.6%	8.4%	21.6%	16.9%	26.1%	8.4%				
Georgia	2.19	15.3%	10.2%	22.5%	15.4%	48.8%	9.7%				
Hawaii	1.85	6.7%	4.0%	7.3%		6.4%	7.3%				
Idaho	4.08	12.9%	8.9%	36.3%		44.5%	-				
Illinois	3.74	11.9%	6.3%	23.4%	12.4%	41.0%	7.1%				
Indiana	2.73	12.6%	10.3%	28.2%	19.5%	47.5%					
lowa	3.37	10.0%	8.0%	27.0%	14.4%	46.8%					
Kansas	3.39	10.4%	7.2%	24.5%	15.2%	38.6%					
Kentucky	1.34	16.7%	16.1%	21.6%	19.1%						
Louisiana	2.47	17.7%	11.8%	29.2%	29.2%						
Maine	1.60	9.3%	9.1%	14.5%							
Maryland	2.21	12.5%	8.2%	18.2%	12.9%	41.0%	4.8%				
Massachusetts	2.76	9.2%	6.9%	19.1%	10.8%	39.8%	6.7%				
Michigan	2.13	9.5%	7.7%	16.5%	17.9%	26.3%	3.0%				
Minnesota	2.84	8.2%	6.6%	18.9%	11.4%	35.2%	9.2%				
Mississippi	1.46	21.2%	17.8%	25.9%	24.7%						
Missouri	1.36	11.3%	10.7%	14.5%	12.6%	29.2%					
Montana	1.90	9.3%	8.6%	16.4%							
Nebraska	5.34	10.1%	6.1%	32.5%	8.9%	53.7%					
Nevada	4.68	15.8%	6.4%	30.0%	12.6%	44.0%	7.3%				
New Hampshire	1.73	9.4%	8.9%	15.3%		26.3%					
New Jersey	4.50	11.8%	5.0%	22.3%	13.6%	36.7%	4.1%				
New Mexico	3.86	16.8%	6.6%	25.4%		27.7%		21.8%			
New York	2.84	13.9%	8.1%	22.9%	16.9%	31.7%	16.0%				
North Carolina	2.46	17.1%	11.7%	28.8%	20.9%	50.1%					
North Dakota	2.25	8.9%	7.8%	17.5%				18.4%			
Ohio	1.84	11.1%	9.9%	18.1%	14.8%	33.4%					
Oklahoma	1.84	15.6%	12.5%	22.9%	11.7%	47.7%		21.2%			
Oregon	4.44	12.7%	7.6%	33.5%		50.4%	8.7%				
Pennsylvania	1.99	10.9%	9.4%	18.7%	14.4%	31.9%	8.9%				
Rhode Island	2.84	14.7%	10.7%	30.5%	26.3%	39.1%	20.0%				
South Carolina	1.98	17.0%	12.8%	25.5%	22.8%	46.0%		22.24			
South Dakota	4.27	8.9%	6.7%	28.6%	10 70/	CO 49/	1	32.3%			
-	1.82	17.8%	15.0%	27.3%	10.7%	60.4%	]				
lexas	4.31	20.8%	7.5%	32.5%	13.4%	40.8%	8.9%				
Utah	4.19	10.9%	7.0%	29.4%		35.9%					
Vermont	1.91	9.7%	9.2%	17.6%							
Virginia	2.01	12.7%	9.5%	19.1%	14.7%	38.3%	6.6%				
washington	2.43	10.6%	8.0%	19.5%	13.0%	37.8%	6.0%				
west virginia	0.75	16.6%	16.8%	12.6%	27.20/	27 40/					
wisconsin	4.61	9.4%	0.2%	28.6%	27.2%	37.4%					
vvyoming	3.10	10.5%	8.4%	26.2%		32.5%					

Note: Among men ages 18-64

\*All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

Disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. Disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. Disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same. Source: Current Population Survey, 2006-2008.



Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men



## **INCARCERATION**

In the past three decades, incarceration rates have increased more than 500 percent.<sup>74</sup> More than 60 percent of those in prison are people of color, with a disproportionate rate among black men.<sup>75</sup> State-level criminal laws and sentencing policies play a major role in incarceration rates. Although prisoners have a right to health care, the quality of care in prisons is highly variable. Furthermore, once released from prison, men are often uninsured and do not qualify for programs such as Medicaid.<sup>76</sup> Their chances of remaining in their communities are often limited as gaps in social services, limited job skills and opportunities, and public policy restrictions make it difficult for them to qualify for education loans or secure public housing.<sup>77</sup> This indicator measures the rate of incarcerated men per 100,000 men by race and ethnicity and is derived from data from the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics.

- The national incarceration rate for men was 981.9 per 100,000 men (Table 3.4). By far, black men had the highest incarceration rate per 100,000 men (3,610.9) followed by American Indian and Alaska Native (1,572.2), Hispanic (835.9), white (609.7), and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander (185.1) men.
- Louisiana (1,657.5) had the highest incarceration rate for all men, which was five times the rate in Maine (309.0).
- As with other indicators, there was sizable variation in incarceration rates within racial and ethnic groups of men across states. For example, incarceration rates for Hispanics ranged from a low of 49.3 per 100,000 men in Louisiana to a high of 2,447.7 in Connecticut. Similarly, the incarceration rate for black men ranged from a low of 1,078.3 per 100,000 men in Hawaii to a high of 6,428.3 in Vermont.
- The national disparity score was 2.76, meaning that minority men were incarcerated at rates that were over 2 and half times that of white men. Disparity scores ranged from a low of 1.04 in New Hampshire, which had the lowest incarceration rate for all minority men in the nation, to a high of 7.41 in Wisconsin.
- In Figure 3.4, disparity scores were spread out across the upper quadrants, meaning that the incarceration rate for all minority men was higher than the rate for white men in every state.
- Oklahoma, located in the right of the upper right quadrant, had the highest incarceration rate for white men nationally at 913.7 per 100,000 men, yet the rate for black men in the state was still over five times higher than the rate for white men.



Table 3.4. Incarcera	ation Rate p	er 100,00	0 Men, by	State and	Race/Eth	nicity, 200	)8	
				Incarce	eration Rate I	Per 100,000		
State	Disparity Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native
All States	2.76	981.9	609.7	1,682.1	3,610.9	835.9	185.1	1,572.2
Alabama	3.56	1,246.9	694.0	2,471.9	3,058.6		13.3	17.7
Alaska	2.15	1,249.8	901.7	1,937.3	3,145.1	511.9	778.5	3,188.2
Arizona	2.07	1,081.4	740.7	1,531.9	3,945.1	1,445.1	124.2	1,334.0
Arkansas	3.04	971.8	648.0	1,969.0	3,014.4	437.6	213.0	187.9
California	2.01	851.6	536.7	1,078.5	4,337.9	941.4	67.3	1,496.2
Colorado	2.97	838.2	529.7	1,571.9	4,138.5	1,293.2	357.8	2,718.3
Connecticut	6.92	1,121.1	435.2	3,012.3	5,350.6	2,447.7	111.9	873.9
Delaware	4.42	1,527.8	728.6	3,221.1	4,799.2	1,013.5	54.7	0.0
District of Columbia								
Florida	1.77	940.7	718.4	1,270.3	3,235.8	153.9	5.0	347.1
Georgia	2.43	1,023.6	639.3	1,555.8	2,290.7		41.2	550.4
Hawaii	1.22	774.4	666.7	814.4	1,078.3	303.0	1,195.6	1,151.4
Idaho	1.72	832.8	748.8	1,286.4	2,554.2	1,339.7	372.4	2,292.8
Illinois	4.82	675.9	287.5	1,385.5	2,888.1	540.1	44.2	507.4
Indiana	3.79	817.8	552.0	2,094.3	3,717.0	626.7	89.9	538.0
Iowa	4.70	542.3	392.5	1,843.2	5,158.0	808.1	272.1	2,630.0
Kansas	3.23	572.1	393.0	1,269.2	3,191.0	578.2	205.9	868.7
Kentucky	3.29	925.1	715.2	2,350.6	3,727.4	441.1	118.4	338.6
Louisiana	4.25	1,657.5	745.3	3,168.8	3,852.9	49.3	169.0	68.8
Maine	2.11	309.0	292.5	616.7	1,396.6	509.7	141.6	1,027.3
Maryland	4.49	794.4	321.2	1,442.5	2,181.7		19.5	111.0
Massachusetts	5.28	334.3	175.1	924.7	1,607.4	1,051.8	87.2	1,061.2
Michigan	4.08	993.5	589.1	2,406.7	3,904.7		116.6	1,407.3
Minnesota	6.12	337.3	188.6	1,153.6	2,540.5	541.6	224.5	2,336.2
Mississippi	3.56	1,456.5	712.0	2,534.1	2,843.5	449.9	225.5	322.8
Missouri	3.62	952.9	650.6	2,352.8	3,640.1	488.1	91.9	665.5
Montana	2.75	662.2	545.7	1,502.8	2,959.6	958.4	335.7	2,050.8
Nebraska	4.13	466.9	306.4	1,264.3	2,921.8	684.7	214.5	2,374.7
Nevada	1.50	873.2	717.5	1,074.6	3,543.3	658.8	307.3	44.8
New Hampshire	1.04	375.7	374.6	390.6	1,936.9		102.4	670.7
New Jersey	6.56	580.9	184.4	1,210.3	2,821.2	627.8	36.4	148.3
New Mexico	2.27	585.1	334.2	759.0	2,128.1	765.5	131.7	553.2
New York	5.79	606.4	209.7	1,213.3	2,245.8	926.8	45.5	1,011.8
North Carolina	3.70	765.8	405.6	1,499.5	2,340.2		124.0	1,432.1
North Dakota	4.36	401.1	294.7	1,283.6	2,093.2	1,091.4	76.7	1,639.8
Ohio	5.10	846.4	492.7	2,514.7	3,611.3	720.4	79.3	433.8
Oklahoma	2.18	1,229.2	913.7	1,991.7	4,996.1	1,022.5	199.2	1,393.9
Oregon	1.38	696.4	645.9	890.0	3,635.6	776.0	236.7	1,332.2
Pennsylvania	7.10	759.7	353.2	2,507.7	3,807.6	1,657.6	99.8	502.9
Rhode Island	3.89	741.6	453.7	1,763.5	4,112.9	1,301.9	311.1	775.5
South Carolina	4.20	1,029.8	489.0	2,051.4	2,557.2	330.2	84.1	471.6
South Dakota	3.55	744.0	543.8	1,930.4	3,951.5	906.2	420.0	2,469.6
Tennessee	3.53	825.5	521.1	1,837.5	2,541.4	399.0	104.5	493.8
lexas	2.04	1,304.6	839.8	1,712.7	4,471.1	1,117.6	71.4	141.9
Utah	2.22	428.0	347.7	771.6	2,696.9	664.6	511.6	1,647.6
Vermont	2.38	635.8	595.1	1,414.9	6,428.3		369.0	1,379.3
Virginia	3.81	919.7	476.2	1,813.5	3,068.9	208.1	68.4	63.3
Washington	1.80	503.7	418.6	755.3	2,616.8	497.2	256.2	1,459.3
west Virginia	2.57	608.7	550.3	1,413.5	2,341.0	358.0	83.5	2.407.0
Wisconsin	7.41	/85.5	395.6	2,931.5	6,040.2	1,294.0	330.4	2,497.6
Wyoming	1.88	692.7	618.6	1,162.0	3,020.1	1,064.9	563.5	1,382.2

Note: Among men ages 18-64. Totals may differ from the reported total number of males under jurisdiction in appendix table 1 and appendix table 3 of Prisoners in 2008. Some states use different information systems to pull race and jurisdiction numbers. The number of Hispanic males may be underestimated. Some states are unable to differentiate between race and ethnicity. There may be some Hispanic persons included in the number of black and white male prisoners reported.

\*All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

Disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. Disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. Disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Bureau of Justice Statistics, National Prisoner Statistics data series (NPS-1b) Bureau, Population Division, June 2010.

\_\_\_\_\_ 

Smallest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

Best state in column
Worst state in column

## UNEMPLOYMENT

Employment, income, and health are related on many levels.<sup>78</sup> Employment is a major determinant of income, insurance, and the ability to pay for out-of-pocket health care costs.<sup>79</sup> Those who are unemployed are more likely to be uninsured, face barriers to care, and experience worse health outcomes than those who are employed.<sup>80</sup> Men—especially men of color— experience higher rates of unemployment than women.<sup>81</sup> This indicator is derived from unemployment data for men ages 18 to 64 from the American Community Survey (ACS), conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau.

- The average national unemployment rate for men between 2006 and 2008 was 6.4% (Table 3.5). Black men had the highest unemployment rate (13.1%), followed by American Indian and Alaska Native (12.7%), Hispanic (6.5%), white (5.4%), and Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander (5.0%) men.
- The unemployment rate ranged from a high of 10.2% in Michigan to a low of 3.5% in Wyoming.
- Variation within racial and ethnic groups in different states was also prevalent. For example, black men in Michigan experienced a much higher unemployment rate than those in Hawaii (21.8% versus 4.0%). There was more than a three-fold difference in the unemployment rate between Hispanic men living in Georgia (3.9%) and those in West Virginia (12.4%).
- The national disparity score for this indicator was 1.55. State-level disparity scores ranged from a high of 7.47 in South Dakota to a low of 0.98 in New Hampshire. South Dakota's disparity score was the highest in the nation because white men had the second to lowest unemployment rate (2.8%) in the nation while men of color had the highest (20.5%) in the nation. More than a quarter (27.5%) of American Indian and Alaska Native men in South Dakota were unemployed.
- In every state except New Hampshire, men of color had higher unemployment rates than white men, as reflected in Figure 3.5.
- In the upper right quadrant, Michigan stands out at the far right, reflecting its high unemployment rate among all men.



Table 3.5. Unemploy	yment, by s	State and	Race/Eth	nicity, 2006	- 2008			
				Un	employme	nt Rate		American
State	Score	All Men	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	Indian/ Alaska Native
All States	1.55	6.4%	5.4%	8.3%	13.1%	6.5%	5.0%	12.7%
Alabama	2.40	6.5%	4.7%	11.2%	12.8%	4.1%	5.0%	7.7%
Alaska	2.35	8.7%	6.3%	14.9%	7.7%	8.4%	5.6%	26.6%
Arizona	1.38	5.6%	4.8%	6.6%	9.5%	5.5%	5.4%	15.8%
Arkansas	1.96	7.2%	5.8%	11.3%	16.1%	5.6%	4.8%	7.6%
California	1.26	6.8%	5.9%	7.4%	12.7%	7.2%	5.9%	10.7%
Colorado	1.49	5.1%	4.5%	6.7%	9.3%	6.1%	5.1%	12.5%
Connecticut	2.07	6.3%	5.0%	10.4%	14.0%	9.5%	4.2%	
Delaware	1.71	6.2%	5.2%	8.9%	11.2%	6.2%	1.7%	
District of Columbia	5.35	8.4%	2.4%	12.8%	15.4%	5.0%	5.6%	
Florida	1.38	6.3%	5.5%	7.6%	11.0%	5.9%	4.1%	8.2%
Georgia	1.75	6.5%	4.9%	8.6%	11.8%	3.9%	3.7%	6.8%
Hawaii	1.27	4.4%	3.8%	4.8%	4.0%	6.7%	3.5%	
Idaho	1.24	5.3%	5.1%	6.3%		5.5%	5.8%	12.2%
Illinois	1.70	7.3%	5.7%	9.7%	18.5%	6.9%	4.9%	9.9%
Indiana	1.74	6.9%	6.1%	10.6%	14.6%	7.5%	5.7%	11.9%
lowa	1.91	4.8%	4.4%	8.4%	15.7%	8.1%	3.5%	6.0%
Kansas	1.79	5.1%	4.4%	7.9%	14.6%	5.5%	4.9%	8.1%
Kentucky	1.34	6.9%	6.6%	8.9%	12.1%	5.0%	2.6%	
Louisiana	2.85	6.9%	4.2%	12.0%	14.1%	5.1%	6.9%	6.9%
Maine	1.67	6.2%	6.1%	10.2%	8.7%	8.4%		15.8%
Maryland	1.97	5.5%	3.9%	7.7%	9.8%	4.9%	3.6%	8.1%
Massachusetts	1.64	6.6%	5.9%	9.7%	12.4%	10.2%	5.3%	9.3%
Michigan	1.91	10.2%	8.7%	16.6%	21.8%	12.0%	5.5%	16.9%
Minnesota	2.04	5.8%	5.1%	10.5%	16.3%	7.7%	5.5%	20.3%
Mississippi	2.87	8.3%	4.9%	14.2%	15.6%	4.9%	3.1%	0.74
Missouri	2.23	6.6%	5.4%	12.1%	16.6%	7.0%	4.3%	8.7%
Nontana	3.15	5.5%	4.6%	14.6%	45 40/	5.9%	2 40/	21.8%
Nepraska	1.76	4.6%	4.0%	7.1%	9.9%	4.2%	3.4%	19.2%
New Hampshire	0.08	1.8%	1.8%	4 7%	5.570	6.1%	1.8%	12.470
New Jarsey	1.24	F.0%	F 29/	7.0%	12.0%	0.170 F. CW	2.6%	11 20/
New Mexico	1.34	0.0% E 00/	5.2%	7.0%	7 50/	5.0%	5.0%	10.2%
New Vork	1.51	5.0%	4.0%	0.9%	12 20/	7.0%	0.4%	10.2%
North Carolina	1.00	6.2%	5.0%	8.6%	12.2%	1.9%	5.0%	7 2%
North Dakota	5.60	2.5%	2.0%	16.1%	12.370	4.070	5.078	16.1%
Obio	2 10	5.5%	6.4%	13.5%	16.9%	9.0%	3.4%	15.9%
Oklahoma	1.67	5.3%	0.4%	7 3%	10.9%	1.5%	3.4%	9.8%
Oregon	1.07	6.9%	6.7%	7.3%	11.3%	4.5%	1.1%	9.8%
Pennsylvania	2 27	6.2%	5.1%	11 7%	15.1%	9.4%	4.4% 5.1%	13.8%
Rhode Island	1 55	6.9%	6.3%	9.7%	8.4%	10.2%	6.8%	13.070
South Carolina	2.25	6.9%	4.9%	11.0%	13.1%	5.2%	2.0%	11.2%
South Dakota	7.47	4.4%	2.8%	20.5%		9.8%		27.5%
Tennessee	1.89	6.8%	5.7%	10.8%	13.7%	5.1%	4.6%	8.0%
Texas	1.48	5.6%	4.4%	6.5%	11.5%	5.7%	4.5%	8.0%
Utah	1.48	4.1%	3.8%	5.5%	12.1%	4,9%	4.1%	11.3%
Vermont	1.79	5.3%	5.2%	9.4%				
Virginia	1.78	4.6%	3.7%	6.5%	8.9%	4,1%	3.5%	9.6%
Washington	1.42	6.1%	5.5%	7.8%	10.8%	7.4%	4.9%	17.6%
West Virginia	1.91	6.8%	6.6%	12.6%	11.0%	12.4%	1	
Wisconsin	2.23	6.0%	5.1%	11.4%	18.9%	7.0%	7.9%	16.8%
Wyoming	1.75	3.5%	3.0%	5.3%		3.9%		11.6%

Note: Among men ages 18-64

\*All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

Disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. Disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. Disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: American Community Survey, 2006-2008.

Largest disparity: Men of color faring worse than white men

C

# WAGE GAP

Although men continue to earn more than women,<sup>82</sup> racial and ethnic disparities in earnings are well documented for both genders. These disparities persist even after accounting for years of work, experience, and education.<sup>83</sup> Wages are another measure of the resources available to cover health care expenditures. The racial and ethnic wage gap ratio represents the share of earnings for men of various racial and ethnic minority groups compared to those of white men. A higher wage gap ratio is a better outcome and indicates that there is a smaller difference in earnings between men of color and white men. The data for this indicator are derived from the Current Population Survey conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau. There is no 2x2 graphic for this indicator.

- Nationally, the difference in earnings between men of color and white men was 68.4%. This means that among nonelderly adult men who worked full time and year round, men of color earned 68.4 cents for every dollar earned by white men (Table 3.6). Significant variation by race and ethnicity was observed. For example, Hispanic, black, and American Indian and Alaska Native men who worked full-time earned 58.6, 71.0, and 75.9 cents, respectively, for every dollar a white man earned. Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men earned slightly more than white men (\$1.01 versus \$1.00).
- The wage gap varies within racial and ethnic groups. For example, earnings among black men in the District of Columbia were less than half of white men in the District (43.5%). On the other hand, black men in lowa (95.6%) had earnings almost on par with white men in lowa. In Michigan, Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander men have earnings far surpassing their white counterparts (151.7%), but in Rhode Island, they earn only about two-thirds the level of white men (63.5%).
- In all states, white men had higher average earnings than men of color as a group. The national wage gap disparity score was 1.46, ranging from a low 1.01 in West Virginia, where earnings for white men and men of color were nearly equal to a high of 2.30 in the District of Columbia, where white men earned more than twice that of minority men. In the District of Columbia, black and Hispanic men had the lowest relative earnings compared to white men.

Table 3.6.	Wage Gap	for Men	Who Are	e Full-Time	Year-Round	Workers	Compared	to Non-
Hispanic V	White Men,	by State	and Race	e/Ethnicity	, 2006 - 2008	}		

	_	Wage Gap Compared to White Men					
State	Disparity Score	White	All Minority*	Black	Hispanic	Asian and NHPI	American Indian/ Alaska Native
All States	1.46	100.0%	68.4%	71.0%	58.6%	101.4%	75.9%
Alabama	1.53	100.0%	65.3%	76.1%			
Alaska	1.39	100.0%	72.1%		72.9%	63.6%	65.4%
Arizona	1.71	100.0%	58.6%		54.7%		
Arkansas	1.36	100.0%	73.4%	77.5%	52.4%		
California	1.80	100.0%	55.6%	71.0%	47.4%	82.1%	
Colorado	1.59	100.0%	63.1%	79.6%	55.6%		
Connecticut	1.62	100.0%	61.7%	55.6%	50.9%	105.3%	
Delaware	1.38	100.0%	72.4%	79.7%	49.8%		
District of Columbia	2.30	100.0%	43.5%	46.5%	33.6%		
Florida	1.50	100.0%	66.5%	68.0%	62.3%	90.1%	
Georgia	1.49	100.0%	67.0%	69.6%	49.7%	114.9%	
Hawaii	1.36	100.0%	73.3%		75.3%	72.6%	
Idaho	1.58	100.0%	63.2%		56.5%		
Illinois	1.46	100.0%	68.4%	66.3%	58.6%	111.0%	
Indiana	1.41	100.0%	70.7%	77.8%	62.3%		
Iowa	1.28	100.0%	78.0%	95.6%	66.7%		
Kansas	1.36	100.0%	73.3%	83.7%	65.2%		
Kentucky	1.39	100.0%	72.1%	80.2%			
Louisiana	1.73	100.0%	57.7%	57.7%			
Maine	1.18	100.0%	84.6%				
Maryland	1.52	100.0%	65.8%	71.6%	47.5%	101.5%	
Massachusetts	1.52	100.0%	65.8%	66.4%	49.2%	95.1%	_
Michigan	1.11	100.0%	89.8%	79.8%	61.5%	151.7%	
Minnesota	1.39	100.0%	72.0%	72.0%	57.8%	104.6%	-
Mississippi	1.54	100.0%	65.0%	68.1%			
Missouri	1.34	100.0%	74.9%	66.4%	78.0%		
Montana	1.49	100.0%	67.1%				
Nebraska	1.61	100.0%	62.0%	57.8%	59.0%		
Nevada	1.59	100.0%	63.0%	65.5%	58.7%	68.5%	
New Hampshire	1.28	100.0%	78.3%		65.9%		
New Jersey	1.70	100.0%	59.0%	59.7%	44.2%	110.6%	
New Mexico	1.53	100.0%	65.4%		66.0%		44.8%
New York	1.44	100.0%	69.2%	76.0%	59.9%	86.1%	
North Carolina	1.45	100.0%	68.8%	70.7%	57.3%		
North Dakota	1.38	100.0%	72.4%		<b>BO</b> 66/		62.7%
Ohio	1.31	100.0%	76.5%	76.5%	/0.6%		
Oklanoma	1.20	100.0%	83.4%	81.1%	64.9%		92.7%
Oregon	1.67	100.0%	60.0%	77 00/	43.2%	114.2%	
Pennsylvania	1.30	100.0%	76.9%	77.9% CO 7%	10.0%	91.3%	
	1.84	100.0%	54.5%	69.7%	49.0%	03.5%	
South Carolina	1.56	100.0%	64.2%	64.2%	51.4%		60.49/
South Dakota	1.60	100.0%	62.5%	72 40/	F7 20/		60.4%
Tennessee	1.40	100.0%	/1.4%	73.4%	57.3%	02.99/	
I EXdS	1.73	100.0%	57.7%	07.4%	55.0%	92.8%	
Uldii	1.70	100.0%	58.7%		50.4%		
Virginia	1.10	100.0%	90.9% 70.4%	70 49/	57 00/	09.70/	
Washington	1.42	100.0%	69.0%	63.4%	59.3%	96.2% 81.4%	
West Virginia	1 01	100.0%		00.470	55.570	01.470	
Wisconsin	1.34	100.0%	74 7%	83.0%	60.3%		
Wyoming	1.16	100.0%	86.0%	00.070	87.2%		

Note: Among men ages 18-64

\*All Minority men includes Black, Hispanic, Asian and Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander (NHPI), American Indian or Alaska Native, and men of two or more races.

Disparity score greater than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing worse than white men. Disparity score less than 1.00 indicates that minority men are doing better than white men. Disparity score equal to 1.00 indicates that minority and white men are doing the same.

Source: Current Population Survey, 2006-2008.

...... Smallest disparity in wage gap Largest disparity in wage gap



Г

# CONCLUSION

This report documents the persistence of disparities between men of different racial and ethnic groups in states across the country and on multiple dimensions. It also spotlights the broad range of disparities across the nation. More than a decade after the Surgeon General's call to eliminate health disparities, the data in this study underscore the difficulty in answering that call and in different challenges faced by men across the nation.

While the focus of this report was on disparities between men of different races and ethnicities, it is important to recognize that in some states men of all groups face multiple health and economic challenges. This includes high rates of chronic health problems, barriers to obtaining care, and social and economic hardships. For some groups and in some states, the challenges are greater. Additionally, this analysis pre-dates the current economic recession, which has wide ranging impacts on health. It is likely that many of the outcomes presented in this report have deteriorated in light of the critical role of employment and housing on health, access, and well-being.

Several themes emerged from the analysis:

- The first is that men of color consistently fared worse than white men across a broad range of measures in almost every state, and in some states these disparities were striking. Hispanic men and American Indian and Alaska Native men in particular faced many challenges, but black men also fared considerably worse than white men in almost all states.
- Second, there was considerable variation across the nation in the experiences of men of color in terms of their health and the factors that affect their health and their ability to access quality care. Minority men in some states did much better than their counterparts in other states; however, even in states where minority men fared better, they usually had higher rates of health problems, experienced more barriers to care, and faced social and economic challenges at higher rates than white men.
- Third, in states where disparities were lower, this was sometimes due to the fact that both white and minority men were doing poorly, not that minority men were necessarily doing better. Thus, it is important to recognize that, in some states, men of all racial and ethnic groups faced significant challenges.
- Fourth, each racial and ethnic group faced distinct health, health care, and socio-economic challenges.

Many elements of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) can be used to improve health status and access to care in order to narrow many of these health disparities. The states will play a central role in the implementation of the law, including the development of the Health Insurance Exchanges, where uninsured individuals and small businesses will be able to secure coverage and assistance for care as well as setting eligibility standards and enrollment systems for those who will be newly eligible for Medicaid. For men of color, who have lower use of services and are more likely to be uninsured, the ACA could represent an important avenue to gain access to care. Policy choices made at the state level will have a considerable effect on the impact of this law on the men and women who have experienced disproportionate burdens of poor health and limited access to care.

The provisions of the ACA that improve data collection and enhance the provider workforce can also help eliminate racial and ethnic disparities in men's health. This report can be used as a baseline to gauge our progress in reducing disparities. As states and the federal government consider options to implement health reform in the coming years and develop approaches to improve public health, it is important to consider that efforts to eliminate disparities will also require an ongoing investment of resources from multiple sectors that go beyond health coverage, such as strengthening the health care delivery system and improving health education efforts. Furthermore, it will also be critical to address the social determinants of health by expanding educational and economic opportunities for men. Multi-sectoral policy action at the state and federal level will be required to end the disparities that have been part of the social and health fabric of this country for far too long. Through these broad-scale investments, we can improve not only the health of men of color, but the health of all men in the nation.

# **APPENDIX 1. METHODS**

#### **Criteria for Selection of Indicators**

The decision to include an indicator was based on the following criteria: relevancy to the health of men; policy or programming relevance; adequate sample size to make estimates for minority populations, data reliability, and comparability across most or all states.

#### **Data Sources**

The findings presented in this report are from several data sources that are collected by the federal government. The primary sources of population-based data were the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) and the Current Population Survey (CPS), combining years 2006—2008, which represented the most recent data at the time the project began, and the base years for most of the sources of data.

The BRFSS was used for most of the health status and access and utilization measures. Established by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), the BRFSS is a state-based survey that collects information on health behaviors, preventive health practices, and health care access. It is a cross-sectional, annual, random-digit-dial telephone survey of adults ages 18 and over. Data from the 2006, 2007, and 2008 BRFSS databases were combined for this report to increase sample sizes and stabilize estimates.

The Current Population Survey (CPS) was the data source for the health insurance indicator and most of the social determinants indicators in this report. The CPS, administered by the U.S. Census Bureau, is an annual probability sample of the civilian non-institutionalized population 15 years of age and older. It is the primary source for labor force statistics in the U.S. and also contains extensive demographic data. The 2006, 2007, and 2008 CPS Annual Social and Economic Supplements were merged to increase sample size.

For both CPS and BRFSS, the study population was males ages 18—64 (unless otherwise indicated) in all 50 states and the District of Columbia. For each state, data were reported for individual racial and ethnic groups if there were at least 100 valid responses in the racial and ethnic cell based on the merged data. If that criterion was not met, the data for that racial or ethnic group were not reported, but were included in an "other" racial and ethnic category. While data for the "other" category were not reported by state, the data were used to calculate disparity scores.

Serious psychological distress (SPD) was defined as having a score of 13 or higher on the K6 scale, a self-administered questionnaire used to assess mental health status in the 2004—2007 *National Survey on Drug Use* and Health. The state-level new AIDS case rates for 2004 were generated with data from the CDC. The CDC's HIV/AIDS Surveillance Supplemental Reports document the number of AIDS cases in individuals ages 13 and older that were reported annually as well as state population totals for each year from the U.S. Census Bureau, Annual State Resident Population Estimates for 6 Race Groups (5 Race Alone Groups and Two or More Races) by Age, Sex, and Hispanic Origin: April 1, 2000 to July 1, 2009 (State Characteristics Population Estimates).

State-level unemployment rates were prepared using merged data from the 2006 to 2008 American Community Survey, an ongoing survey of the American population conducted by the U.S. Census Bureau. The incarceration rates were generated using data collected by the Bureau of Justice Statistics on the number of prisoners under the jurisdiction of state or federal correctional authorities as of December 31, 2008 and 2008 population totals from the Bureau of the Census, Annual State Resident Population Estimates for 6 Race Groups (5 Race Alone Groups and Two or More Races) by Age, Sex, and Hispanic Origin: April 1, 2000 to July 1, 2009 (State Characteristics Population Estimates).

#### **Dimensions and Indicators**

The 22 indicators detailed in this report are grouped into 3 dimensions: health status, access and utilization, and social determinants. Table M.1 lists all of the indicators used in this report, and their respective data sources.

Table M.1. Indicator Descriptions	and Data Sources	
Indicators by Dimension	Description	Data Source
HEALTH STATUS		
Self-reported Fair or Poor Health Status	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 who reported their health was fair or poor, when asked to choose among excellent, very good, good, fair or poor.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Unhealthy Days	Mean number of the past 30 days when the respondent felt their physical or mental health was "not good." It is based on two separate questions that measure the number of days when physical or mental health were not good. Men ages 18 to 64 years.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Limited Activity Days	Mean number of the past 30 days when the respondent said their physical or mental health prevented them from doing their usual activities. The question was asked only of those respondents who reported at least one day when their physical or mental health was not good. Men ages 18 to 64 years	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Serious Psychological Distress	Percent of men who had a score of 13 or higher on the K6 scale.	SAMHSA, Office of Applied Studies, National Survey on Drug Use and Health, 2004-2007
Diabetes	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 years who were ever told by a doctor that they had diabetes.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Cardiovascular Disease	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 years who were ever told by a doctor that they had one of the following cardiovascular diseases: angina, coronary heart disease, heart attack or stroke.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Obesity	The percent of men ages 18 to 64 whose body mass index (BMI) was greater than or equal to 30.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Smoking	The percent of men 18 ages to 64 who currently smoke, which is comprised of the respondents who reported having smoked at least 100 cigarettes in their lifetime, and who currently smoke either every day or some days.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
Binge Drinking	The percent of men ages 18 to 64 who reported having five or more drinks on at least one occasion, among men who reported drinking on one or more occasions during the past 30 days.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
New AIDS Cases	The number of new AIDS cases per 100,000 men ages 13 and older, in 2004	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. AIDS cases, by geographic area of residence and metropolitan statistical area of residence, 2004. HIV/AIDS Surveillance Supplemental Report 2006; 12(No. 2). Population data from the Population Division, U.S. Census Bureau.
ACCESS AND UTILIZATION		
No Health Insurance Coverage	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 who were without health coverage for the past year	Current Population Survey, 2006-2008
No Personal Doctor/Health Care Provider	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 who reported not having a personal doctor or health care provider	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
No Routine Check Up	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 who have not had a routine physical exam in the past two years	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
No Dental Check Up	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 who have not had a routine dental exam in the past two years.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
No Colorectal Cancer Screening	Percent of men ages 50 and older who have not had a blood stool test, colonoscopy or sigmoidoscopy in the past two years.	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
No Doctor Visit Due To Cost	Percent of men ages 18 to 64 who did not see a doctor in the past year for financial reasons	Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance Survey, 2006-2008
SOCIAL DETERMINANTS		
Poverty	Median income of households with at least one nonelderly adult male present.	Current Population Survey, 2006-2008
Median Household Income	Percent of men with incomes below 100 percent of the Federal Poverty Level. In 2008, the Federal Poverty Level was \$21,200 for a family of four.	Current Population Survey, 2006-2008
No High School Diploma	Percent of men who have not graduated from high school.	Current Population Survey, 2006-2008
Incarceration Rate	Number of male prisoners under the jurisdiction of state or federal correctional authorities on December 31, 2008, per 100,000 men.	Bureau of Justice Statistics, National Prisoner Statistics Data Series (NPS-1b) Bureau, Population Division, June 2010
Unemployment	Percent of men in the work force who are currently unemployed.	American Community Survey, 2006-2008
Wage Gap	Ratio of eamings for full-time, year-round employed men to those of full-time, year-round non-Hispanic white men.	Current Population Survey, 2006-2008

#### **Analysis Overview**

#### **Prevalence Estimates**

For indicators derived from BRFSS and CPS, we retained records for all men aged 18—64 in the 50 states and the District of Columbia, for 2006—2008. We concatenated the three years' data into a single dataset retaining only selected variables. Variables with trivial questionnaire changes were synchronized across years.

Respondents to the BRFSS survey were asked their ethnicity (whether they are Hispanic) and then their race. Respondents who did not provide a single race were asked which racial group best represents their race. Analyses for this report used the ethnicity identified in the first question and the single race or best representative race identified in the follow-up question to generate the race and ethnicity of the respondent. Responses to these questions were used to classify men into five racial and ethnic groups: Hispanic and non-Hispanic groups of white, black, American Indian and Alaska Native, and the combined group of Asian American, Native Hawaiian and other Pacific Islander.

With the exception of the unhealthy days and limited activity days indicators, each indicator from BRFSS was defined as a dichotomous variable with 1 representing the respondent being at risk and 0 representing his not being at risk. Definitions of the dichotomous indicators are included in Table M.1.

For indicators in the *Health Status* dimension, data were adjusted for differences in the age distribution of respondents among races using a post-stratification approach. Weights of observations were adjusted so that each sample of respondents represented the standardized age distribution shown in Table M.2. Indicators in the *Access & Utilization* and *Social Determinants* dimensions were not age-adjusted because age should not affect access and utilization among nonelderly adults.

In estimating the prevalence of each indicator, respondents who refused to answer the specific question that was the basis of the indicator, and those who stated that they did not know the answer, were omitted. If fewer than 100 responses remained within a race/ethnicity category, those respondents were collapsed into an "other" race/ethnicity category. Prevalence estimates were obtained using SAS PROC SURVEYMEANS. Overall prevalence was estimated applying the procedure to all men in the dataset. The

Table M.2. Standardized by Age, 2006	Population of Men in the U.S.,
Age Group	Standardized Population
18-29	23,672,589
30-39	21,640,465
40-49	21,018,608
50-64	20,253,080
Note: These groups were the ba	asis for age-adjustment of indicators in the

**Note:** These groups were the basis for age-adjustment of indicators in the health status dimension.

prevalence among "All Minority" men was estimated by applying the procedure to the dataset after excluding non-Hispanic white men. Finally, the prevalence for each racial and ethnic group was estimated.

The prevalence was estimated for each year and then averaged across the three years weighted by effective sample size.<sup>84</sup> The coefficient of variation (CV) was expressed as the ratio of the standard error (SE) to the mean, and 95% confidence intervals were computed about prevalence estimates as the mean ± 1.96 × SE.

#### **Indicator Disparity Scores**

The disparity score for each indicator was obtained using the weighted average of the ratio of the mean prevalence for each racial and ethnic group divided by the mean prevalence for non-Hispanic white men in that state. Weights for averaging were based on the proportion of the state's minority population. The exceptions to this calculation were median household income and wage gap, for which disparity scores were calculated using the inverse ratio. This was done to preserve the relationship between disparity scores greater than 1.00 and worse outcomes for men of color. All variables were coded so that higher prevalence rates were associated with poorer outcomes and lower prevalence rates with better outcomes.
For indicators such as median household income and wage gap where higher numbers are considered to be positive, the disparity score was calculated as the ratio of median household income for non-Hispanic white men to that of men from all other racial and ethnic populations. With this method, a disparity score below 1.00 reflected a state where minority men had higher incomes than white men, as is the case for all other indicators. In the case of the wage gap, larger numbers represent more equitable wages. Here again, the disparity score was calculated as the ratio of white men to the weighted average for minority men.

In all instances, disparity scores equivalent to 1.00 corresponded to there being no disparity between men of color and non-Hispanic white men (i.e. the prevalence rates for both groups were the same). Disparity scores above 1.00 reflected worse outcomes for men of color compared to white men (i.e. the prevalence rate was higher for men of color than for white men),

Table M.3. Examples of Disparity Score and Prevalence Rates for White andAll Minority Men			
State	Disparity Score	Prevalence White Men	Prevalence All Minority Men
State A	0.75	20.0%	15.0%
State B	1.00	20.0%	20.0%
State C	1.50	20.0%	30.0%
State D	2.00	20.0%	40.0%

and disparity scores below 1.00 corresponded to men of color having better outcomes than white men (i.e. the prevalence rate for men of color was lower than that of white men). Table M.3 illustrates the relationship between disparity scores and prevalence rates for white men and men of color. For almost every indicator there is a graph which shows how states perform in terms of both prevalence of the indicator and their disparity score relative to other states and the national average for all white men.

## **ENDNOTES**

<sup>1</sup> United States Census Bureau. 2010 Census Brief. *Overview of Race and Hispanic Origin: 2010*. March 2011. 1-24.

<sup>2</sup> United States Census Bureau. National Population Projections. *Projections of the Population by Sex, Race, and Hispanic Origin for the United States: 2010 to 2050.* n.d.

<sup>3</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. *National Healthcare Disparities Report 2007.* February 2008.

<sup>4</sup> Institute of Medicine. *Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care.* The National Academies Press. 2003.

<sup>5</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Injury in the United States:* 2007 Chartbook. March 2008.

<sup>6</sup> United States Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. *Census of Fatal Occupational Injuries, 2010*. April 2012.

<sup>7</sup> Eaton, Nicholas R. et al. "An Invariant Dimensional Liability Model of Gender Differences in Mental Disorder Prevalence: Evidence from a National Sample." *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* 12.1 (2012); 282-288.

<sup>8</sup> United States Census Bureau. 2010 Census Brief. *Overview of Race and Hispanic Origin: 2010*. March 2011. 1-24.

<sup>9</sup> United States Department of Justice. Bureau of Justice Statistics. *Prisoners in 2008*. June 2010.

<sup>10</sup> United States Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. *The Employment Situation: December 2008*. January 2009. 1-30.

<sup>11</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation. *Putting Women's Health Care Disparities on the Map: Examining Racial and Ethnic Disparities at the State Level.* June 2009.

<sup>12</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *CDC Health Disparities and Inequalities Report- United States, 2011.* January 2011. 1-116.

<sup>13</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Health Disparities and Inequalities Report—United States, 2011.* January 2011.

<sup>14</sup> Institute of Medicine. Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care. March 2002.

<sup>15</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Health-Related Quality of Life (HRQOL).* November 2000.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> National Institutes of Health. National Institute of Mental Health. *The Numbers Count: Mental Disorders in America*. June 2008.

<sup>18</sup> Addis, Michael E., and James R. Mahalik. "Men, Masculinity, and the Contexts of Help Seeking." *American Psychologist* 58.1 (2003): 5–14.

<sup>19</sup> Kessler Ronald C., et al. "Lifetime Prevalence and Age-of-Onset Distributions of DSM-IV Disorders in the National Comorbidity Survey Replication (NCS-R)." *Archives of General Psychiatry* 62.6 (2005):593-602.

<sup>20</sup> Harris, Kathleen M., et al. "Racial and Ethnic Differences in Mental Health Problems and Use of Mental Health Care." *Medical Care* 43.8 (2005): 775-784.

<sup>21</sup> Ro, Marguerite and Lucy Shum. *Forgotten Policy: An Examination of Mental Health in the U.S.* Community Voices. May 2001.

<sup>22</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Characteristics of Adults with Serious Psychological Distress as Measured by the K6 Scale: United States, 2001-04.* March 2007.

<sup>23</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Leading Causes of Death in Males. 2007.* n.d.

<sup>24</sup> American Diabetes Association. *Living with Diabetes, African Americans & Complications*. April 2011.

<sup>25</sup> Bacon, Constance G., et al. "Association of Type and Duration of Diabetes with Erectile Dysfunction in a Large Cohort of Men." *Diabetes Care.* 25.8 (2002): 1458-1463.

<sup>26</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *National Diabetes Fact Sheet: National Estimates and General Information on Diabetes and Prediabetes in the United States, 2011.* January 2012.

<sup>27</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Men and Heart Disease Fact Sheet.* January 2010.

<sup>28</sup> Lloyd-Jones, Donald, et al. "Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics—2009 Update." *Circulation* 119 (2009): 1-161.

<sup>29</sup> Carlson, Karen J., et al. "The Harvard Guide to Women's Health." *Harvard University Press* (1996): 173.

<sup>30</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. *The Surgeon General's Vision For A Fit and Healthy Nation*. July/August 2010.

<sup>31</sup> Carlson, Karen J., et al. "The Harvard Guide to Women's Health." *Harvard University Press* (1996): 173.

<sup>32</sup> National Institutes of Health. National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases Weight-control Information Network. *Understanding Adult Obesity*. November 2008.

<sup>33</sup> Sallmén, Markku, et al. "Reduced Fertility Among Overweight and Obese Men." *Epidemiology* 17.5 (2006): 520-523.

<sup>34</sup> Thorpe, Kenneth E., et al. "The Impact of Obesity on Rising Medical Spending." *Health Affairs* (2004): 480-486.

<sup>35</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. U.S Office of the Surgeon General. *The Health Consequences of Smoking: A Report of the Surgeon General.* May 2004.

<sup>36</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Tobacco Use: Targeting the Nation's Leading Killer*. February 2011.

<sup>37</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. U.S Office of the Surgeon General. *The Health Consequences of Smoking: A Report of the Surgeon General.* May 2004.

<sup>38</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Binge Drinking Fact Sheet*. December 2010.

<sup>39</sup> Ibid.

<sup>40</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *HIV in the United States*. November 2011.

<sup>41</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *HIV and AIDS among Gay, Bisexual and Other Men Who Have Sex with Men.* September 2010.

<sup>42</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Highlights of CDC Activities Addressing HIV Prevention Among African American Gay, Bisexual, and Other Men Who Have Sex With Men.* July 2011.

<sup>43</sup> Shapiro, Martin F. "Variations in the Care of HIV-infected Adults in the United States: Results from the HIV Cost and Services Utilization Study." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 281.24 (1999):2305-2315.

<sup>44</sup> Soetikno, Roy M., et al. "Prevalence of Nonpolypoid (Flat and Depressed) Colorectal Neoplasms in Asymptomatic and Symptomatic Adults." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 299.9 (2008): 1027-1035.

<sup>45</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. *Oral Health: Preventing Cavities, Gum Disease, Tooth Loss, and Oral Cancers*. 2011.

<sup>46</sup> Institute of Medicine. *Coverage Matters: Insurance and Health Care.* National Academies Press. October 2001.

<sup>47</sup> Institute of Medicine. *Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care.* The National Academies Press. 2003.

<sup>48</sup> Bindman, Andrew B., et al. "Primary Care and Receipt of Preventive Services." *Journal of General Internal Medicine* 11.5 (1996): 269-276.

<sup>49</sup> National Institutes of Health. National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research. *Oral Health in America: A Report of the Surgeon General*. 2000.

<sup>50</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Oral Health: Preventing Cavities, Gum Disease, Tooth Loss, and Oral Cancers. 2011.

<sup>51</sup> Ibid.

<sup>52</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Cancer Statistics Working Group. United States Cancer Statistics: 1999–2007 Incidence and Mortality Web-based Report. 2010.

<sup>53</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. *Screening for Colorectal Cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force Recommendation Statement*. October 2008.

<sup>54</sup> Ibid.

<sup>55</sup> Institute of Medicine. *Coverage Matters: Insurance and Health Care.* National Academies Press. October 2001.

<sup>56</sup> Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. *Cost-sharing: Effects on Spending and Outcomes.* December 2010.

<sup>57</sup> Braveman, Paula A., Susan A. Egerter, and Robin E. Mckenhaupt. "Broadening the Focus: The Need to Address the Social Determinants of Health." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 40.1S1 (2011): 4–18.

<sup>58</sup> United States Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. *The Employment Situation: December 2008*. January 2009. 1-30.

<sup>59</sup> United States Department of Justice. Bureau of Justice Statistics. *Prisoners in 2008*. June 2010.

<sup>60</sup> United States Census Bureau. Current Population Survey. *Educational Attainment in the United States: 2007. January 2009.* 1-14.

<sup>61</sup> Braveman, Paula A., Susan A. Egerter, and Robin E. Mckenhaupt. "Broadening the Focus: The Need to Address the Social Determinants of Health." *American Journal Preventive Medicine* 40.1S1 (2011): 4–18.

<sup>62</sup> Williams, David and Chiquita Collins. "Racial Residential Segregation: A Fundamental Cause of Racial Disparities in Health." *Public Health Reports* 116.5 (2001): 404-416.

<sup>63</sup> LaVeist, Thomas A. "Linking Residential Segregation and Infant Mortality Race Disparity in U.S. Cities." *Sociology and Social Research* 73(1989): 90-94.

<sup>64</sup> Fang, Jing, et al. "Residential Segregation and Mortality in New York City." *Social Science and Medicine* 47(1998): 469-476.

<sup>65</sup> Adler, Nancy E., and Katherine Newman. "Socioeconomic Disparities in Health: Pathways and Policies." *Health Affairs* 21.2 (2002): 60-76.

<sup>66</sup> Feinstein, Jonathan S. "The Relationship Between Socioeconomic Status and Health: A Review of the Literature." *Milbank Quarterly* 71.2 (1993): 279-322.

<sup>67</sup> Sundquist, Jan, Marlanne Malström, and Sven-Erik Johansson. "Cardiovascular Risk Factors and the Neighborhood Environment: A New Multilevel Analysis." International Journal of Epidemiology 28(1999): 841-845.

<sup>68</sup> Reijneveld, Sijmen A. and Aart H. Schene. "Higher Prevalence of Mental Disorders in Socioeconomically Deprived Urban Areas in the Netherlands: Community or Personal Disadvantages." *Journal of Epidemiological Community Health* 52(1998):2-7.

<sup>69</sup> Winkelby, Marilyn, Kristina Sundquist, and Catherine Cubbin. "Inequities in CHD Incidence and Case Fatality by Neighborhood Deprivation." *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 2(2007): 97-106.

<sup>70</sup> United States Department of Health and Human Services. Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. *2008 HHS Poverty Guidelines*. January 2010.

<sup>71</sup> Goldman, Dana P., Geoffrey F. Joyce, and Yuhui Zheng. "Prescription Drug Cost Sharing: Associations with Medication and Medical Utilization and Spending and Health." *Journal of the American Medical Association* 198(1):61-69.

<sup>72</sup> United States Census Bureau. Statistical Abstract of the United States. *Education attainment by selected characteristics: 2010*. May 2012.

<sup>73</sup> Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. *Education matters for health.* September 2009.

<sup>74</sup> Guerino, Paul, Paige M. Harrison, and William J. Sabol. United States Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Statistics. *Prisoners in 2010*. December 2011.

<sup>75</sup> The Pew Center on the States. *One in 100: Behind bars in America 2008*. February 2008.

<sup>76</sup> Gupta, Ravindra A., et al. "Delinquent Youth in Corrections: Medicaid and Reentry into the Community." *Pediatrics* 115.4 (2005): 1077-1083.

<sup>77</sup> Treadwell, Henrie M., and Joyce H. Nottingham. "Standing in the Gap." *American Journal of Public Health* 95.10 (2005): 1676-1676.

 <sup>78</sup> Batley, Mel, and Charlie Owen. "Relation Between Socioeconomic Status, Employment, and Health During Economic Change, 1973-93." British Medical Journal 313.7055 (1996): 445-449.

<sup>79</sup> Kaiser Family Foundation. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured. *The Uninsured: A Primer October 2011*. October 2011.

<sup>80</sup> Robert Wood Johnson Foundation. *Impact of the Economy on Health Care: Issue Brief.* August 2009.

<sup>81</sup> United States Department of Labor. Bureau of Labor Statistics. *The Employment Situation: December 2008*. January 2009. 1-30.

<sup>82</sup> Levine, Linda. "The Gender Wage Gap and Pay Equity: Is Comparable Worth the Next Step?" *Congressional Research Service*. May 2003.

<sup>83</sup> McCall, Leslie. "Sources of Racial Wage Inequality in Metropolitan Labor Markets: Racial, Ethnic, and Gender Differences." *American Sociological Review* 66.4 (2001): 520–541.

<sup>84</sup> Korn, Edward L., and Barry I. Graubard. *Analysis of Health Surveys*. New York: Wiley, 1999.



## The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation

Headquarters 2400 Sand Hill Road Menlo Park, CA 94025 phone: 650.854.9400

fax: 650.854.4800 Washington Offices and Barbara Jordan Conference Center 1330 G Street, NW Washington, DC 20005 phone: 202.347.5270 fax: 202.347.5274

## www.kff.org

This publication (#8344) is available on the Kaiser Family Foundation's website at www.kff.org.

The Kaiser Family Foundation, a leader in health policy analysis, health journalism and communication, is dedicated to filling the need for trusted, independent information on the major health issues facing our nation and its people. The Foundation is a non-profit private operating foundation, based in Menlo Park, California.